0001043509 PRE 14A false 0001043509 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 iso4217:USD iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0001043509 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:StockAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:OptionAwardsAdjustmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsPensionValueMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:PensionAdjustmentsServiceCostMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInCurrentYearUnvestedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsUnvestedMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember sah:EquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsVestedMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001043509 1 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 xbrli:pure xbrli:shares 0001043509 2 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001043509 3 2022-01-01 2022-12-31
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
SCHEDULE 14A
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
Filed by the Registrant ☑
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐
Check the appropriate box:
☑ Preliminary Proxy Stateme nt
☐ Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
☐ Definitive Proxy Statement
☐ Definitive Additional Materials
☐ Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12
SONIC AUTOMOTIVE, INC.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):
☑ No fee required
☐ Fee paid previously with preliminary materials
☐ Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11

PRELIMINARY COPY - SUBJECT TO COMPLETION
SONIC AUTOMOTIVE, INC.
4401 Colwick Road
Charlotte, North Carolina 28211
April , 2023
Dear Stockholder:
You are cordially invited to our 2023 annual meeting of stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”) to be held at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on Monday, May 15, 2023, which will be held virtually via live audio webcast at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023.
The accompanying Notice of 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement describe how to participate in the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast and the matters on which action will be taken at the meeting.
Whether or not you plan to participate in the Annual Meeting, it is important that your shares be represented. To ensure that your vote will be received and counted, at your earliest convenience, please follow the instructions for voting your shares provided in the accompanying Proxy Statement and proxy card or voting instruction form, the notice letter or the voting instructions you receive by e-mail. Your vote is important regardless of the number of shares you own.
Sincerely,
David Bruton Smith
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

PRELIMINARY COPY - SUBJECT TO COMPLETION
SONIC AUTOMOTIVE, INC.
4401 Colwick Road
Charlotte, North Carolina 28211
(704) 566-2400
NOTICE OF 2023 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
April , 2023
The 2023 annual meeting of stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”) of Sonic Automotive, Inc. (“Sonic”) will be held at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on Monday, May 15, 2023 virtually via live audio webcast at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023, for the following purposes as described in the accompanying Proxy Statement:
1.To elect the 10 directors nominated by the Board of Directors;
2.To ratify the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023;
3.To approve, on an advisory basis, Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022;
4.To vote, on an advisory basis, on the frequency of future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation;
5.To approve the amendment and restatement of the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors;
6.To approve the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware; and
7.To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” Items 1, 2, 3, 5 and 6, and vote in favor of a frequency of every “1 YEAR” for Item 4. The proxy holders will use their discretion to vote on other matters that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.
Only holders of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock as of the close of business on March 20, 2023 are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023. To participate in the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, you will need the 16-digit control number, which can be found on the proxy card, voting instruction form or notice provided or the instructions that you receive by e-mail. If you hold your shares in the name of a broker, bank, trustee or other nominee, you may contact your broker, bank, trustee or other nominee for assistance with your 16-digit control number.

Sonic has designed the format of the Annual Meeting to ensure that stockholders are afforded the same rights and opportunities to participate as they would have at an in-person meeting, using online tools to ensure stockholder access and participation. Specifically, stockholders participating in the Annual Meeting will be able to vote their shares electronically and to submit questions during the meeting using the directions on the virtual meeting site, www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023, that day. The Annual Meeting will begin promptly at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time. Please allow ample time for the online check-in process.
Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to participate in the Annual Meeting, you are encouraged to vote as soon as possible to ensure that your shares are represented at the meeting. For specific voting instructions, please refer to the information provided in the accompanying Proxy Statement and proxy card or voting instruction form, the notice letter or the voting instructions you receive by e-mail.
By Order of the Board of Directors,
Stephen K. Coss
Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials
for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders To Be Held on May 15, 2023:
The Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement
and the 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders are available at www.proxyvote.com.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  | Page
General Information | 1
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management | 6
Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports | 9
Proposal 1: | Election of Directors | 10
Corporate Governance and Board of Directors | 14
Director Compensation | 30
Audit Committee Report | 33
Proposal 2: | Ratification of the Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 35
Executive Compensation | 38
| Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 38
| Compensation Committee Report | 53
| Summary Compensation Table | 54
| Grants of Plan-Based Awards During 2022 | 56
| Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements | 57
| Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal 2022 Year-End | 59
| Option Exercises and Stock Vested During 2022 | 60
| Pension Benefits for 2022 | 62
| CEO Pay Ratio | 65
| Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control | 66
| Pay Versus Performance | 73
Equity Compensation Plan Information | 78
Proposal 3: | Advisory Vote to Approve Named Executive Officer Compensation | 81
Proposal 4: | Advisory Vote on the Frequency of Future Advisory Votes to Approve Named Executive Officer Compensation | 83
Proposal 5: | Approval of the Amendment and Restatement of the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors | 84
Proposal 6: | Approval of the Amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation | 92
Additional Corporate Governance and Other Information | 94
Appendix A: | Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors | A-1

i

PRELIMINARY COPY - SUBJECT TO COMPLETION
PROXY STATEMENT

GENERAL INFORMATION
The 2023 annual meeting of stockholders of Sonic Automotive, Inc. will be held at 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on Monday, May 15, 2023 virtually via live audio webcast at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023 for the purposes set forth in the accompanying Notice of 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. In this Proxy Statement, we refer to this meeting, together with any adjournment or postponement thereof, as the “Annual Meeting.” Only holders of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock as of the close of business on March 20, 2023 (the “Record Date”) are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023. This Proxy Statement and form of proxy are being furnished to stockholders in connection with the solicitation by the Board of Directors (the “Board of Directors” or the “Board”) of proxies to be used at the Annual Meeting. On or about April , 2023, Sonic began mailing to its stockholders this Proxy Statement, the accompanying proxy card or voting instruction form and the 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders, or a notice letter, as applicable. References in this Proxy Statement to “Sonic,” the “Company,” “we,” “us,” “our” and similar terms refer to Sonic Automotive, Inc. We sometimes refer in this Proxy Statement to our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock together as our “Common Stock.”
Shares Entitled to Vote and Voting Rights
Sonic currently has authorized under its Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation 100,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock, of which 23,478,323 shares were outstanding as of the Record Date and are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting, and 30,000,000 shares of Class B Common Stock, of which 12,029,375 shares were outstanding as of the Record Date and are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. As provided in Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, on all matters presented at the Annual Meeting, holders of Class A Common Stock will have one vote per share and holders of Class B Common Stock will have 10 votes per share. All outstanding shares of Common Stock are entitled to vote as a single class on any matter submitted to a vote at the Annual Meeting. The presence, in person or by proxy, of a majority of the shares entitled to vote will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting.
Voting Requirement to Approve Each of the Proposals
The following sets forth the voting requirement to approve each of the proposals:
1

Proposal 1, Election of Directors. Directors shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast (meaning that the number of votes cast “for” a nominee must exceed the number of votes cast “against” such nominee). If any nominee for director who is an incumbent director receives a greater number of votes “against” his or her election than votes “for” his or her election in an uncontested election of directors, our Amended and Restated Bylaws and Corporate Governance Guidelines require that such person must promptly tender his or her resignation to the Secretary of the Company following certification of the stockholder vote for consideration by the Board. See “Proposal 1: Election of Directors” for a more detailed description of the Company’s director resignation policy.
Proposal 2, Ratification of the Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm. Ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast (meaning that the number of votes cast “for” the proposal must exceed the number of votes cast “against” such proposal).
Proposal 3, Advisory Vote to Approve Named Executive Officer Compensation. Advisory approval of Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast (meaning that the number of votes cast “for” the proposal must exceed the number of votes cast “against” such proposal).
Proposal 4, Advisory Vote on the Frequency of Future Advisory Votes to Approve Named Executive Officer Compensation. Although the vote on the frequency of future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation is advisory, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors will consider the frequency receiving the most votes when deciding how often to have advisory “say-on-pay” votes in the future. Stockholders can choose one of four options for this proposal: 1 Year, 2 Years, 3 Years or Abstain.
Proposal 5, Approval of the Amendment and Restatement of the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors. Approval of the amendment and restatement of the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors (the “2012 Formula Plan”) requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast (meaning that the number of votes cast “for” the proposal must exceed the number of votes cast “against” such proposal).
Proposal 6, Approval of the Amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. Approval of the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the “DGCL”) requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on the proposal at the Annual Meeting (meaning that of the votes entitled to be cast on the proposal, a majority of them must be voted “for” the proposal for it to be approved).
Other Items. Approval of any other matters requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast (meaning that the number of votes cast “for” the item must exceed the number of votes cast “against” such item).
2

Methods of Voting
If your shares of Class A Common Stock are registered directly in your name, you may vote by mail, by telephone or via the Internet prior to or during the Annual Meeting. If your shares of Class A Common Stock are held in the name of your bank, broker or other nominee, you may vote by mail or via the Internet during the Annual Meeting (provided that you obtain your 16-digit control number and comply with the procedures, if any, of such bank, broker or other nominee), and, depending on the voting procedures of the stockholder of record, you may be able to vote by telephone or via the Internet prior to the Annual Meeting. If you are a registered holder of Class B Common Stock, you may vote by mail or via the Internet during the Annual Meeting.
Voting by Mail. By signing and dating the proxy card or voting instruction form and returning it in the prepaid and addressed envelope enclosed with the proxy materials delivered by mail, you are authorizing the individuals named on the proxy card or voting instruction form to vote your shares during the Annual Meeting in the manner you indicate.
Voting by Telephone or via the Internet. To vote by telephone or via the Internet prior to the Annual Meeting, please follow either the instructions included on your proxy card or voting instruction form, your notice letter or the voting instructions you receive by e-mail. If you vote by telephone or via the Internet prior to the Annual Meeting, you do not need to complete and mail a proxy card or voting instruction form. You may incur costs such as telephone and Internet access charges if you vote by telephone or via the Internet. If you choose to vote by telephone or via the Internet prior to the Annual Meeting, you must do so by 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on Sunday, May 14, 2023.
Voting during the Annual Meeting. If you participate in the Annual Meeting and wish to vote online during the meeting prior to the closing of the polls, please visit and follow the instructions provided at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SAH2023; provided, however, if you hold your shares in the name of a broker, bank, trustee or other nominee, you may contact your broker, bank, trustee or other nominee for assistance with your 16-digit control number.
Even if you plan to participate in the Annual Meeting, we encourage you to vote as soon as possible to ensure that your shares will be voted if you are unable to participate during the meeting. If you receive more than one proxy card, voting instruction form, notice letter or e-mail notification, it is an indication that your shares are held in multiple accounts. To vote all of your shares, you must vote separately as described above for each proxy card, voting instruction form, notice letter or e-mail notification that you receive.
Effect of Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes
Abstentions and broker non-votes are counted as present or represented for purposes of determining the presence or absence of a quorum for the Annual Meeting. A broker non-vote occurs when a nominee holding shares in street name for a beneficial owner votes on one proposal but does not vote on another proposal because, with respect to such other proposal, the nominee does not have discretionary voting power and has not received voting instructions from the beneficial owner.
3

Under the New York Stock Exchange rules (the “NYSE rules”), Proposal 2, the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023, is considered a “routine” matter, which means that brokerage firms may vote in their discretion on this proposal on behalf of clients who have not furnished voting instructions. However, Proposals 1, 3, 4, 5 and 6, the election of directors, the advisory vote to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022, the advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation, the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan and the approval of the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the DGCL, respectively, are “non-routine” matters under the NYSE rules, which means that brokerage firms that have not received voting instructions from their clients on these matters may not vote on these proposals.
With respect to Proposal 1, the election of directors, you may vote “for” or “against” each of the nominees for the Board, or you may “abstain” from voting for one or more nominees. Abstentions and broker non-votes are not considered votes cast for the foregoing purpose and will therefore have no effect on the election of director nominees.
With respect to Proposals 2, 3, 5 and 6, the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023, the advisory vote to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022, the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan and the approval of the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the DGCL, respectively, you may vote “for” or “against” these proposals, or you may “abstain” from voting on these proposals. For Proposals 2, 3 and 5, the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023, the advisory vote to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022 and the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan, respectively, abstentions and broker non-votes are not considered votes cast for the foregoing purposes and will therefore have no effect on the vote for these proposals. As discussed above, because Proposal 2, the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023, is considered a “routine” matter, we do not expect any broker non-votes with respect to this proposal. For Proposal 6, the approval of the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the DGCL, abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes “against” this proposal.
With respect to Proposal 4, the advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation, you may vote for a frequency of future advisory “say-on-pay” votes of every “1 year,” “2 years” or “3 years,” or you may “abstain” from voting on this proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes are not considered votes cast for the foregoing purpose and will therefore have no effect on the vote for this proposal.
4

Voting of Proxies
Each valid proxy received and not revoked before the Annual Meeting will be voted at the meeting. To be valid, a written proxy card must be properly executed and dated. Proxies voted by telephone or via the Internet must be properly completed pursuant to this solicitation. If you specify your vote regarding any matter presented at the Annual Meeting, your shares will be voted by one of the individuals named on the proxy in accordance with your specification. If you do not specify your vote, your shares will be voted (i) “FOR” the election of each of the 10 directors nominated by the Board of Directors; (ii) “FOR” the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2023; (iii) “FOR” the approval, on an advisory basis, of Sonic’s named executive officer compensation in fiscal 2022; (iv) “1 YEAR” for the advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation; (v) “FOR” the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan; (vi) “FOR” the approval of the amendment to Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the DGCL; and (vii) in the discretion of the proxy holders on any other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting. The Board of Directors is not aware of any other business that will be presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting.
Revoking Your Proxy or Changing Your Vote
You may revoke your proxy or change your vote at any time before the vote is taken at the Annual Meeting. If you are a stockholder of record, you may revoke your proxy or change your vote by (i) submitting a written notice of revocation to Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211; (ii) delivering a proxy bearing a later date by telephone, via the Internet or by mail until the applicable deadline for each method; or (iii) participating in the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast and voting online during the meeting prior to the closing of the polls. Participating in the Annual Meeting will not cause your previously granted proxy to be revoked unless you vote online during the meeting prior to the closing of the polls. For all methods of voting, the last vote cast will supersede all previous votes. If you hold your shares in street name and you have instructed your bank, broker or other nominee to vote your shares, you may revoke or change your voting instructions by participating in the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast and voting online during the meeting prior to the closing of the polls or by following the specific instructions provided to you by your bank, broker or other nominee.
5

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT
The table below sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of Sonic’s Common Stock as of the close of business on March 20, 2023, by (i) each person known by Sonic to beneficially own more than 5% of a class of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, (ii) each director and director nominee, (iii) each named executive officer listed in the Summary Compensation Table and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group. As of the close of business on March 20, 2023, a total of 23,478,323 shares of Class A Common Stock and 12,029,375 shares of Class B Common Stock were outstanding. Except as otherwise indicated in the footnotes below, each of the persons named in the table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the securities indicated as beneficially owned by such person, subject to community property laws where applicable. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes below, the address for each of the beneficial owners is c/o Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211.

Beneficial Owner |  | Number of Shares of Class A Common Stock (1) |  | Percentage of Outstanding Class A Common Stock |  | Number of Shares of Class B Common Stock |  | Percentage of Outstanding Class B Common Stock |  | Percentage of All Outstanding Voting Stock (2)
David Bruton Smith (3)(4)(5)(6) |  | 1,359,957 |  | 5.8 | % |  | 12,029,375 |  | 100.0 | % |  | 37.5 | %
Marcus G. Smith (3)(4)(7)(8) |  | 888,477 |  | 3.8 | % |  | 12,029,375 |  | 100.0 | % |  | 36.4 | %
B. Scott Smith (3)(4)(9) |  | 1,181,929 |  | 5.0 | % |  | 12,029,375 |  | 100.0 | % |  | 37.2 | %
Sonic Financial Corporation (3)(4) |  | — |  | * |  | 9,858,125 |  | 82.0 | % |  | 27.8 | %
OBS Family, LLC (3)(4) |  | 836,534 |  | 3.6 | % |  | 2,171,250 |  | 18.0 | % |  | 8.5 | %
Jeff Dyke (10)(11) |  | 327,058 |  | 1.4 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
Heath R. Byrd (12)(13) |  | 119,536 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
William I. Belk (8) |  | 92,951 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
William R. Brooks (8) |  | 103,316 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
John W. Harris III (8)(14) |  | 47,814 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
Michael Hodge (8) |  | 3,373 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
Keri A. Kaiser (8) |  | 10,160 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
R. Eugene Taylor (8) |  | 49,709 |  | * |  | — |  | — |  |  | *
All directors and executive officers as a group (11 persons) |  | 2,511,211 |  | 10.5 | % |  | 12,029,375 |  | 100.0 | % |  | 40.6 | %
Paul P. Rusnak (15) |  | 5,420,000 |  | 23.1 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | 15.3 | %
BlackRock, Inc. (16) |  | 3,194,258 |  | 13.6 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | 9.0 | %
Dimensional Fund Advisors LP (17) |  | 2,060,645 |  | 8.8 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | 5.8 | %
The Vanguard Group, Inc. (18) |  | 1,863,149 |  | 7.9 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | 5.2 | %
Westwood Management Corp. (19) |  | 1,649,386 |  | 7.0 | % |  | — |  | — |  |  | 4.6 | %

* Less than 1%.
(1)Includes shares of Class A Common Stock, shares of restricted stock (which have both voting and dividend rights), and restricted stock units (which do not have voting or dividend rights) held by these individuals, including those shares of Class A Common Stock shown below as to which the following persons currently have a right, or will have the right within 60 days after March 20, 2023, to acquire beneficial ownership through the vesting of restricted stock units or the exercise of stock options: (i) Mr. David Bruton Smith, 170,943 shares; Mr. Jeff Dyke, 96,798 shares; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, 75,445 shares; and (ii) all directors and executive officers as a group, 366,797 shares.
6

(2)The percentage of total voting power of Sonic is as follows: (i) Mr. David Bruton Smith, 84.5%; Mr. Marcus G. Smith, 84.3%; Mr. B. Scott Smith, 84.5%; Sonic Financial Corporation (“SFC”), 68.6%; and OBS Family, LLC (“OBS”), 15.7%. Mr. Paul P. Rusnak, 3.8%; BlackRock, Inc., 2.2%; Dimensional Fund Advisors LP, 1.4%; The Vanguard Group, Inc., 1.3%; Westwood Management Corp., 1.1%; and less than 1% for all other stockholders shown; and (ii) all directors and executive officers as a group, 85.2%.
(3)The address for Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Marcus G. Smith and B. Scott Smith, SFC and OBS is 5401 East Independence Boulevard, Charlotte, North Carolina 28212.
(4)The amount of Class B Common Stock shown for each of Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Marcus G. Smith and B. Scott Smith consists of 9,858,125 shares owned by SFC and 2,171,250 shares owned by OBS, and the amount of Class A Common Stock shown for each of Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Marcus G. Smith and B. Scott Smith includes 836,534 shares owned by OBS. Messrs. B. Scott Smith, David Bruton Smith and Marcus G. Smith jointly control a majority of SFC’s outstanding voting stock and are directors and officers of SFC and are deemed to have shared voting and investment power with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by SFC. Further, Messrs. B. Scott Smith, David Bruton Smith and Marcus G. Smith jointly control a majority of the equity interests of OBS and are deemed to have shared voting and investment power with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by OBS.
(5)Approximately 352,480 shares of Class A Common Stock owned directly or indirectly by Mr. David Bruton Smith are pledged to secure loans.
(6)Includes 18,542 restricted stock units convertible into shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on March 31, 2023 and 152,401 options to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on April 10, 2023.
(7)Approximately 48,570 shares of Class A Common Stock owned directly or indirectly by Mr. Marcus G. Smith are pledged to secure loans.
(8)Includes 3,373 restricted shares of Class A Common Stock for each of Messrs. Belk, Brooks, Harris, Hodge and Taylor, Mr. Marcus G. Smith and Ms. Kaiser that will vest on April 28, 2023.
(9)Approximately 345,395 shares of Class A Common Stock owned directly or indirectly by Mr. B. Scott Smith are pledged to secure loans.
(10)Includes 10,202 restricted stock units convertible into shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on March 31, 2023 and 86,596 options to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on April 10, 2023.
(11)Includes 176,622 shares held by Ash & Erin, LLC, over which Mr. Dyke exercises investment control.
(12)Includes 7,952 restricted stock units convertible into shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on March 31, 2023 and 67,493 options to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock that will vest on April 10, 2023.
(13)Includes 23,651 shares held by Bucknell Avenue, LLC, over which Mr. Byrd exercises investment control.
(14)Approximately 44,441 shares of Class A Common Stock owned directly or indirectly by Mr. John W. Harris III are pledged as collateral security for a line of credit.
(15)This information is based upon a Schedule 13D/A and a Form 4 filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) on May 26, 2010 and February 11, 2020, respectively, by Mr. Paul P. Rusnak, whose address is 14 Castle Oaks Court, Las Vegas, Nevada 89141. The Schedule 13D/A reports that Mr. Rusnak has sole voting and investment power over 5,000,000 shares and shared voting and investment power over no shares.
(16)This information is based upon a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on January 23, 2023 by BlackRock, Inc. (“BlackRock”), whose address is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, New York 10055. The Schedule 13G/A reports that BlackRock has sole voting power over 3,082,590 shares, shared voting power over no shares and sole investment power over all of the shares shown. The Schedule 13G/A further reports that the interest of iShares Core S&P Small-Cap ETF in the specified shares is more than 5% of the outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock.
(17)This information is based upon a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 10, 2023 by Dimensional Fund Advisors LP (“Dimensional”), whose address is 6300 Bee Cave Road, Building One, Austin, Texas 78746. The Schedule 13G/A reports that Dimensional has sole voting power over 2,029,148 shares, shared voting power over no shares and sole investment power over all of the shares shown. Dimensional furnishes investment advice to four investment companies registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 and serves as investment manager or sub-adviser to certain other commingled funds, group trusts and separate accounts (such investment companies, funds, trusts and accounts, collectively referred to as the “Funds”). In certain cases, subsidiaries of Dimensional may act as an adviser or sub-adviser to certain Funds. In its role as investment adviser, sub-adviser and/or manager, Dimensional or its subsidiaries may possess voting and/or investment power over the securities of Sonic owned by the Funds and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares. However, all securities reported on the Schedule 13G/A are owned by the Funds, and Dimensional and its subsidiaries disclaim beneficial ownership of all of the shares shown.
7

(18)This information is based upon a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 9, 2023 by The Vanguard Group, Inc. (“Vanguard”), whose address is 100 Vanguard Boulevard, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355. The Schedule 13G/A reports that Vanguard has sole voting power over no shares, shared voting power over 20,795 shares, sole investment power over 1,826,146 shares and shared investment power over 37,003 shares.
(19)This information is based upon a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 25, 2022 by Westwood Management Corp. (“Westwood”), whose address is 200 Crescent Court, Suite 1200, Dallas, Texas 75201. The Schedule 13G reports that Westwood has sole voting power over 1,637,520 shares, shared voting power over 11,866 shares and sole investment power over all of the shares shown.
8

DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS
Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), requires Sonic’s executive officers and directors and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of the outstanding shares of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock (collectively, the “reporting persons”) to file with the SEC initial reports of their beneficial ownership of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock and reports of changes in their beneficial ownership of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock. Based solely on a review of such reports and written representations made by Sonic’s executive officers and directors with respect to the completeness and timeliness of their filings, Sonic believes that the reporting persons complied with all applicable Section 16(a) filing requirements on a timely basis during fiscal 2022, except for (i) Mr. Michael Hodge, a director, who filed a Form 3 more than 10 days after first becoming a reporting person and (ii) Mr. Paul Rusnak, a greater than 10% beneficial owner of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock, who filed a late Form 4 to report two purchases of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock.
9

PROPOSAL 1:
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
The Board of Directors currently consists of 10 members and has no vacancies. On the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee (the “NCG Committee”) of the Board of Directors, the Board has nominated each of our current directors to stand for reelection at the Annual Meeting. If elected, each nominee will serve until his or her term expires at the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders or until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified. Each nominee has agreed to be named in this Proxy Statement and to serve if elected. Except for Mr. B. Scott Smith, the co-founder of Sonic, a greater than 10% beneficial owner of the Company and a former executive officer and director of the Company, who was elected to the Board of Directors in July 2022, all of the nominees were elected to the Board at the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders. Mr. B. Scott Smith was recommended as a director nominee to the Board by Mr. David Bruton Smith, Sonic’s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, and Mr. Marcus G. Smith, a non-management director.
Although the Company knows of no reason why any of the nominees would not be able to serve, if any nominee is unavailable for election, the proxy holders intend to vote your shares for any substitute nominee proposed by the Board.
Under our Amended and Restated Bylaws and our Corporate Governance Guidelines, in an uncontested director election, any nominee for director who is an incumbent director and receives a greater number of votes “against” his or her election than votes “for” his or her election must promptly tender his or her resignation to the Secretary of the Company following certification of the stockholder vote for consideration by the Board. In such event, within 120 days following certification of the stockholder vote, the Board will decide, after taking into account the recommendation of the NCG Committee (in each case excluding the nominee(s) in question), whether to accept the resignation. The NCG Committee and the Board may each consider all factors it deems relevant in deciding whether to accept a director’s resignation. Sonic will promptly disclose the Board’s decision and the reasons therefor in a Form 8-K filing with the SEC. The resignation policy set forth in our Amended and Restated Bylaws and our Corporate Governance Guidelines does not apply to contested director elections.
Director Nominees
We have set forth below information regarding each of the director nominees. The NCG Committee and the Board believe that the experience, qualifications, attributes and skills of the director nominees described below and in the “Corporate Governance and Board of Directors—Board Committees—NCG Committee” section of this Proxy Statement provide the Board with the ability to address the evolving needs of Sonic and to represent the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.
David Bruton Smith, 48, was elected as Chairman of the Board in July 2022 and as Chief Executive Officer of Sonic in September 2018. Previously, Mr. Smith served as Sonic’s Executive Vice Chairman and Chief Strategic Officer from March 2018 to September 2018, as Sonic’s Vice Chairman from March 2013 to March 2018 and as an Executive Vice President of Sonic from October 2008 to March 2013. He has been a director of Sonic since October 2008 and has served in Sonic’s organization since 1998. Prior to being named an Executive Vice President and a director in October 2008, Mr. Smith
10

had served as Sonic’s Senior Vice President of Corporate Development since March 2007. Mr. Smith served as Sonic’s Vice President of Corporate Strategy from October 2005 to March 2007, and also served prior to that time as Dealer Operator and General Manager of several Sonic dealerships. Mr. Smith is also a co-owner and a director of Speedway Motorsports, LLC (“Speedway Motorsports”) and a co-owner, an officer and a director of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. He is the brother of Mr. B. Scott Smith and Mr. Marcus G. Smith.
Jeff Dyke, 55, was elected to the office of President of Sonic in September 2018 and is responsible for direct oversight for all of Sonic’s retail automotive operations. In addition, Mr. Dyke has been a director of Sonic since July 2019. Mr. Dyke served as Sonic’s Executive Vice President of Operations from October 2008 to September 2018. From March 2007 to October 2008, Mr. Dyke served as Sonic’s Division Chief Operating Officer – Southeast Division, where he oversaw retail automotive operations for the states of Alabama, Florida, Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee and Texas. Mr. Dyke first joined Sonic in October 2005 as Sonic’s Vice President of Retail Strategy, a position that he held until April 2006, when he was promoted to Division Vice President – Eastern Division, a position he held from April 2006 to March 2007. Prior to joining Sonic, Mr. Dyke worked in the retail automotive industry at AutoNation, Inc. from 1996 to 2005, where he held several positions in divisional, regional and dealership management with that company.
William I. Belk, 73, has been a director of Sonic since March 1998 and has served as Sonic’s Lead Independent Director since August 2002. Mr. Belk is currently affiliated with Southeast Investments, N.C. Inc., a FINRA member firm headquartered in Charlotte, North Carolina. Mr. Belk’s past professional experience includes serving as a North Carolina District Court Judge, serving as a partner in the investment banking firm Carolina Financial Group, Inc. and serving in the positions of Chairman and director for certain Belk stores, a retail department store chain. Mr. Belk has also previously served as a director of Monroe Hardware Co., Inc., a wholesaler of hardware materials. Mr. Belk has a JD with an LLM — Taxation and a Master’s in Business Administration. He is also a director of British West Indies Trading Company.
William R. Brooks, 73, has been a director of Sonic since its organization in January 1997. Mr. Brooks also served as Sonic’s initial Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer, Vice President and Secretary from January 1997 to April 1997. Mr. Brooks has been the Vice President, Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer and a director of Speedway Motorsports since December 1994, became Executive Vice President of Speedway Motorsports in February 2004 and became Vice Chairman of Speedway Motorsports in May 2008. Mr. Brooks also serves as an executive officer and a director for various operating subsidiaries of Speedway Motorsports and as an officer and a director of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. Before the formation of Speedway Motorsports in December 1994, Mr. Brooks was a Vice President of Charlotte Motor Speedway and a Vice President and a director of Atlanta Motor Speedway.
John W. Harris III, 44, has been a director of Sonic since October 2014. Mr. Harris has served since September 2015 as President of Lincoln Harris, LLC (“Lincoln Harris”), a privately held corporate real estate services firm focused on commercial brokerage, construction services, development and property management. From March 2012 to September 2015, he served as Chief Operating Officer and Executive Vice President of Lincoln Harris. Prior to joining Lincoln Harris, Mr. Harris held various positions at Fortress Investment Group LLC, a global investment management firm, from August 2004 to
11

February 2012. During his tenure at Fortress, Mr. Harris worked on assignments in Europe and the United States. Mr. Harris currently serves on the board of directors of The Harris Group of Carolinas, Inc. and previously served on the board of directors of Intrawest Resorts Holdings, Inc., a public company traded on the New York Stock Exchange (the “NYSE”), from January 2014 until its acquisition in July 2017.
Michael Hodge, 45, has been a director of Sonic since February 2022. Mr. Hodge has served as Executive Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Assistant Treasurer of Speedway Motorsports since December 2020. From October 2018 to December 2020, Mr. Hodge was Senior Vice President of Finance and Compliance Treasurer of Speedway Motorsports and served in various finance and accounting roles at Speedway Motorsports since 2006. Since 2016, Mr. Hodge has also served as a Vice President of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. Prior to joining Speedway Motorsports, Mr. Hodge was in the internal audit department of a telecommunications company and the audit and assurance practice of Deloitte. Mr. Hodge is a certified public accountant in the State of North Carolina and a member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.
Keri A. Kaiser, 59, has been a director of Sonic since July 2020. Ms. Kaiser is the Chief Revenue Officer for Health-E Commerce, a consumer health and wellness online retailer that offers only pre-tax benefit dollar eligible products and services, a position she has held since May 2022. Prior to joining Health-E Commerce, she was the Chief Marketing and Experience Officer of Children’s Health System of Texas (“Children’s Health”), a clinically integrated regional pediatric health care system, from 2018 to January 2022 and Vice President of Marketing and Communications for Children’s Health from 2012 to 2018. Before that, Ms. Kaiser was the Chief Revenue Officer for the AT&T Performing Arts Center in Dallas. Previously, she was a co-founder of Velocity Ventures, worked in brand management with Frito-Lay, and was a founding member of the Strategic Management Consulting Group at Price Waterhouse.
B. Scott Smith, 55, has been a director of Sonic since July 2022. Mr. Smith is also a co-owner, an officer and a director of both Speedway Motorsports and SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. He currently is the owner of Genesys Global, a privately held international technology OEM company, and the co-owner of Tattoo Projects, a privately held marketing firm. Mr. Smith is also the co-founder of Sonic, and he served as an executive officer and a director of Sonic from the Company’s organization in January 1997 through September 2018, when he retired from his positions as Chief Executive Officer, President and a director. He is the brother of Mr. David Bruton Smith and Mr. Marcus G. Smith.
Marcus G. Smith, 49, has been a director of Sonic since July 2019. Mr. Smith has served as Chief Executive Officer of Speedway Motorsports since February 2015 and became a director of Speedway Motorsports in 2004. Mr. Smith continues to serve as President of Speedway Motorsports, a position he has held since May 2008. Mr. Smith previously served as Chief Operating Officer of Speedway Motorsports from May 2008 to February 2015. Prior to that, Mr. Smith had served as Executive Vice President of National Sales and Marketing for Speedway Motorsports since 2004. Previously, Mr. Smith held various management positions with Speedway Motorsports and its subsidiaries since he joined Speedway Motorsports in 1996. Mr. Smith also serves as an officer and a director of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. He is the brother of Mr. B. Scott Smith and Mr. David Bruton Smith.
R. Eugene Taylor, 75, has been a director of Sonic since February 2015. Mr. Taylor has served as a director of First Horizon National Corporation (“First Horizon”), a bank holding company, since
12

November 2017 and served as Vice Chairman of the board of directors of First Horizon until July 2020. Mr. Taylor previously served as Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President of Capital Bank Financial Corp. (“CBFC”), a bank holding company that he co-founded, from late 2009 until its acquisition by First Horizon in November 2017. Prior to co-founding CBFC, Mr. Taylor spent 38 years at Bank of America Corporation and its predecessor companies, most recently as Vice Chairman of Bank of America and President of Global Corporate & Investment Banking. Mr. Taylor previously served as a director of DHB Capital Corp., a special purpose acquisition company listed on the Nasdaq, until December 2022. Mr. Taylor also previously served as a director of CBFC and Capital Bank, N.A., CBFC’s operating bank subsidiary, as well as Capital Bank Corporation, Green Bankshares, Inc. and TIB Financial Corp., each of which CBFC held controlling interests in prior to its merger into CBFC.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” the election of each of the director nominees. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted “FOR” the election of each of the director nominees.
13

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Director Independence
Because Messrs. B. Scott Smith, David Bruton Smith and Marcus G. Smith (the “Smith family”), directly or indirectly, hold or control more than 50% of the voting power of Sonic’s Common Stock, Sonic qualifies as a “controlled company” for purposes of the NYSE rules and, therefore, is not required to comply with all of the requirements of those rules, including the requirement that a listed company have a majority of independent directors. Sonic currently relies, and from the date of the Annual Meeting will continue to rely, upon the “controlled company” exemption permitting the Company to have a Board that is comprised of four independent directors and six directors that do not qualify as independent under the Company’s Categorical Standards for Determination of Director Independence (the “Categorical Standards”) and the applicable rules of the NYSE and the SEC.
The NYSE rules provide that a director does not qualify as “independent” unless the board of directors affirmatively determines that the director has no material relationship with the company (either directly or as a partner, stockholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the company). The NYSE rules recommend that a board of directors consider all of the relevant facts and circumstances in determining the materiality of a director’s relationship with a company. The Board has adopted the Categorical Standards to assist the Board in determining whether a director has a material relationship that would impair the director’s independence. The Categorical Standards establish thresholds at which directors’ relationships with the Company are deemed to be not material and, therefore, shall not disqualify any director or nominee from being considered “independent.” The Categorical Standards are available on Sonic’s website, www.sonicautomotive.com.
In February 2023, the Board of Directors, with the assistance of the NCG Committee, conducted an evaluation of director independence based on the Categorical Standards, the NYSE rules and the rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC (the “SEC rules”). The Board considered all relationships and transactions between each director (and his or her immediate family members and affiliates) and each of Sonic, its management and its independent registered public accounting firm, including (i) with respect to Mr. William R. Brooks, that he is an affiliate of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic, (ii) with respect to Mr. Michael Hodge, that he serves as an officer of Speedway Motorsports and SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic, and (iii) with respect to Mr. R. Eugene Taylor, who serves as a director of First Horizon, that Sonic and its dealership subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business received compensation from First Horizon in fiscal 2022 related to auto loans referred to First Horizon by Sonic’s dealership subsidiaries. The Board and the NCG Committee determined that, with respect to Mr. Taylor, First Horizon did not have an agreement with Sonic to serve as a preferred lender to Sonic’s dealership subsidiaries and that the level of auto loan referral business between Sonic’s dealership subsidiaries and First Horizon in fiscal 2022 was insignificant to both Sonic and First Horizon and well below the thresholds for director independence in the Categorical Standards. As a result of this evaluation, the Board determined those relationships that do exist or did exist within the last three fiscal years (except for Messrs. O. Bruton Smith’s, David Bruton Smith’s, Jeff Dyke’s, William R. Brooks’, Michael Hodge’s, B. Scott Smith’s and Marcus G. Smith’s) all fall well below the thresholds in the Categorical Standards. Consequently, the Board of Directors determined that each of Messrs. Belk, Harris and Taylor and Ms. Kaiser is an independent director, and each of Messrs. Victor H. Doolan and Robert Heller (who did
14

not seek reelection and whose terms ended on the date of the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders) was an independent director during the period that he served as a director, under the Categorical Standards, the NYSE rules and the SEC rules. The Board also determined that each member of the Audit, Compensation and NCG Committees (see membership information below under “—Board Committees”) is independent, including that each member of the Audit Committee is “independent” as that term is defined under Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(ii) of the Exchange Act.
Board Leadership Structure and the Board’s Role in Risk Oversight
Mr. David Bruton Smith currently serves as both the Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer of Sonic. Because of Mr. Smith’s in-depth knowledge and understanding of Sonic’s business and the automobile dealership industry and his significant equity ownership in the Company, the Board has determined it is appropriate that Mr. Smith serve in both roles. Although the Board believes that this leadership structure is currently in the best interests of Sonic and its stockholders, the Board has the flexibility to separate the roles of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer if, in the future, the Board determines that returning to such a leadership structure would be appropriate.
The Corporate Governance Guidelines of the Company provide for a Lead Independent Director. The Lead Independent Director is an independent director appointed annually by the independent members of the Board. In February 2023, the Board reappointed Mr. William I. Belk to serve as Lead Independent Director. As Lead Independent Director, Mr. Belk presides over executive sessions of the independent directors without the presence of management and coordinates feedback to the Chief Executive Officer on behalf of the independent directors regarding business issues and Board management.
It is management’s responsibility to manage risk and bring to the Board of Directors’ attention the most material risks to Sonic. The Board of Directors, including through Board committees comprised solely of independent directors, regularly reviews various areas of significant risk to Sonic, and advises and directs management on the scope and implementation of policies, strategic initiatives and other actions designed to mitigate various types of risks. Specific examples of risks primarily overseen by the full Board include competition risks, industry risks, economic risks, liquidity risks, business operations risks and risks related to acquisitions and dispositions.
The Audit Committee regularly reviews with management and Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm significant financial risk exposures and the processes management has implemented to monitor, control and report such exposures. Specific examples of risks primarily overseen by the Audit Committee include risks related to the preparation of Sonic’s consolidated financial statements, disclosure controls and procedures, internal controls and procedures required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, accounting, financial and auditing risks, treasury risks (insurance, interest rate hedging, credit and debt), matters reported to the Audit Committee through the Internal Audit Department and through anonymous reporting procedures, risks posed by significant litigation matters, cyber risks and compliance with applicable laws and regulations.
The Compensation Committee reviews and evaluates potential risks related to the attraction and retention of talent and the design of compensation programs established by the Compensation Committee for Sonic’s executive officers.
15

The NCG Committee monitors compliance with Sonic’s Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, evaluates proposed affiliate transactions for compliance with the NCG Committee’s written charter and applicable contracts, and reviews compliance with applicable laws and regulations related to corporate governance.
The Board believes that this division of responsibilities is the most effective risk management approach and that the Board leadership structure supports this approach. Specifically, the Board believes that Mr. David Bruton Smith, with his in-depth knowledge and understanding of Sonic’s business and his significant equity ownership in the Company, is uniquely positioned to lead the Board, particularly as it focuses on identifying and managing the key strategic risks facing the Company. In addition, the Board believes that Mr. William I. Belk provides leadership and helps guide the Board’s independent oversight of the Company’s risk exposures through his role as Lead Independent Director. Furthermore, as noted above, Board committees comprised solely of independent directors, review and evaluate various areas of significant risk to Sonic, thereby preserving the benefit of independent risk oversight along with full Board review and responsibility.
Environmental, Social and Governance Practices
Our purpose is to deliver an experience for our guests and teammates that fulfills dreams, enriches lives and delivers happiness. Our purpose drives our vision to be the most trusted automotive retailer in the nation. Nothing is more important to us than understanding and responding to the needs of key stakeholders including our guests, teammates, partners and stockholders. We also believe that good environmental, social and governance (“ESG”) practices drive positive long-term results for our business and stakeholders. As such, we strive to work in a sustainable way that not only benefits our guests, but also delivers value for our stockholders and other stakeholders, while positively impacting the communities in which we operate.
Environmental Stewardship Highlights. We are committed to doing our part to conserve natural resources and promote environmental sustainability. Some of our environmental stewardship practices include:
•Electric Vehicle Infrastructure. We are deeply committed to supporting our guests seeking more sustainable, energy-efficient vehicles. We offer a wide range of hybrid, alternative fuel and other fuel-efficient vehicles. Approximately 95% of our franchised dealerships are equipped with Battery Electric Vehicle (BEV) charging stations and charging infrastructure. We are supporting our partners in their efforts to transition to a more fuel-efficient economy, including the plans of many manufacturers to become carbon neutral and offer a fully electric vehicle fleet in the coming years and decades.
•Green Building & Energy Conservation. With over 170 vehicle retail locations and counting, our facility experts continue to manage and seek ways to improve the energy efficiency of our buildings. As our footprint expands, our operations team continues to assess all globally recognized green building standards for the construction or modification of new and existing facilities.
16

•Repurposing and Adapting Existing Facilities. To further reduce our environmental impact where possible, we have focused on repurposing and adapting existing facilities, rather than the more energy-intensive effort to construct new facilities. As stewards of the communities in which we operate, we have contributed to the renewal and revitalization of neighborhoods by repurposing and adapting existing commercial facilities in markets such as Atlanta, Georgia, Bethesda, Maryland and Houston, Texas, among others.
•Implementing High-Efficiency Lighting. We have invested in many of our facilities to achieve cost and energy savings in our lighting usage. Since 2019 alone, we have completed over 60 high-efficiency lighting projects at locations across the country.
•Waste Management and Recycling. We have partnered with leading environmental solutions providers to ensure our corporate offices and retail facilities across the country are responsibly disposing of waste and increasing our recycling efforts, in order to reduce the environmental impacts of landfill use.
Social Responsibility Highlights. Our commitments to our stakeholders include being good corporate citizens in the communities in which we operate. Some of our social responsibility practices include:
•Community Service Opportunities. We are dedicated to contributing to the communities where we live and work. Each year, our dealerships and corporate offices serve community organizations by hosting blood drives, food drives and backpack supply drives for children. Our teammates also participate in numerous events hosted by local non-profit organizations. Our dealerships take part in multiple community service activities in collaboration with our manufacturer partners each year, such as BMW’s Drive to End Hunger initiative.
•Community Service Time for Teammates. To facilitate and encourage teammates’ participation in community service, we provide paid time away from work for these activities. All regular full-time teammates have the opportunity to use up to 12 hours of paid time off for community service activities per calendar year. From 2018 to date, Sonic teammates have contributed over 97,000 hours in volunteer service and donated over $6.3 million through their community service efforts.
•Diversity and Inclusion. We are committed to providing equal opportunity in all of our employment practices – including selection, hiring, promotion, transfer and compensation – to all qualified applicants and teammates without regard to race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, veteran status, uniformed service member status, pregnancy, age, disability, genetic information, gender identity, ancestry, citizenship status, marital status or any other protected status. In 2019, we hosted our inaugural Women in Leadership symposium in Houston, Texas as an opportunity for female teammates at all levels of the Company to come together to hear from senior leaders, network and express ideas as to how we can improve and expand our vision for women. We relaunched the Women in Leadership program in the summer of 2021, beginning with focus groups of female teammates and leaders across the Company. Feedback gathered through those
17

focus group sessions has been used to create a program for inclusion, career growth and leadership development for our female teammates. In 2022, the Women in Leadership program launched a quarterly Career Cultivation Series featuring guest speakers to share insights and best practices with all teammates throughout the Company regarding career growth and development topics. Additionally, the Company launched a coaching program for high-potential female leaders at the dealership level. The inaugural group of female leaders meets regularly with an executive coach to identify career growth opportunities through a formalized development plan created for each female leader. In 2023, the Company plans to launch a formal mentoring program for emerging female leaders in the Company. Additionally, in 2022, the Company launched the Sonic Automotive Diversity and Inclusion Council to support the Company’s goal of creating a culture of support and belonging. The Sonic Automotive Diversity and Inclusion Council sponsored unconscious bias training for all manager and executive leaders in 2022 and plans to launch teammate resource groups in 2023 to recognize and support the Company’s diverse teammate population.
•Fair Compensation and Benefits. Our teammates are our greatest assets and key to our continued success, and we are dedicated to rewarding our talented teammates with the most competitive and fair compensation packages in the industry. Since September 1, 2021, all hourly teammates who are not on a commission-based variable pay plan have received an hourly wage of a minimum of $15 per hour.
•Sonic Automotive Family Emergency Fund. The Sonic Automotive Family Emergency (“SAFE”) fund is a teammate-funded grant program that enables our teammates and their immediate family members to secure financial resources when hardship occurs, such as a medical emergency or catastrophic loss due to a natural disaster. Since the launch of the program in 2011, our teammates have donated over $1.9 million towards SAFE fund relief, with over $1.7 million in grants distributed to date.
Corporate Governance Highlights. We continue to engage with stakeholders on issues that are important to our business and meaningful to our stockholders. In addition to the Board structure and corporate governance policies discussed elsewhere in this Proxy Statement, some of our corporate governance highlights include:
•Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. At the core of the Company is our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. We strive to operate with the highest degree of integrity and honesty, and we require that all teammates adhere to these policies Company-wide. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, described in more detail below, serves as a guide, highlighting key issues and outlining policies and resources to help our teammates make informed decisions. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics also provides guidance on how teammates can report violations and ensures that they will not be subject to retaliation for disclosing suspected violations of laws or regulations or our policies.
•Employee Policies and Accountability. We believe in creating a workplace where all teammates feel safe, valued and respected. As part of Sonic’s commitment to fostering this type of integrity-based workplace, the Company has created policies and training
18

addressing critical issues such as: non-discrimination, anti-harassment, workplace safety and wage/hour guidelines and controls. To ensure compliance with these policies, we maintain an anonymous hotline and investigation procedure to protect any teammates who may have employment-related complaints.
•Customer Privacy and Data Security. We place critical importance on the protection of our guests’ privacy and the security of private information. It is the responsibility of all teammates to promote a security-conscious culture and to ensure the proper handling of Sonic’s information assets. The Company has established specific guidance and policies to govern the use and handling of sensitive information in our infrastructure. Such guidance and policies encompass specific policies to protect payment information, including credit card data and the information systems holding this data, and to adhere to the Payment Card Industry (PCI) Data Security Standard (DSS). We also regularly audit and monitor all data protection activities.
19

Board Committees
The Board of Directors has three standing committees: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the NCG Committee. Each of these committees acts pursuant to a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors.
Committee members and committee chairs and vice chairs are appointed by the Board and are identified in the following table:

Name |  | Audit Committee |  | Compensation Committee |  | NCG Committee
David Bruton Smith |  |  |  |  |  |
Jeff Dyke |  |  |
William I. Belk |  | Chair |  | X |  | X
William R. Brooks |  |  |  |  |  |
John W. Harris III |  |  |  | Vice Chair |  | X
Michael Hodge |  |  |  |  |  |
Keri A. Kaiser |  | X |  | X |  | Chair
B. Scott Smith |  |  |  |  |  |
Marcus G. Smith |  |  |  |  |  |
R. Eugene Taylor |  | X |  | Chair |  | Vice Chair

Set forth below is a summary of the principal functions of each committee.
Audit Committee. The Audit Committee appoints Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm, reviews and approves the scope and results of audits performed by such firm and the Company’s internal auditors, and reviews and approves the independent registered public accounting firm’s fees for audit and non-audit services. It also reviews certain corporate compliance matters and reviews the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company’s internal accounting and financial controls, its significant accounting policies, and its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. A more detailed description of the Audit Committee’s functions can be found in its charter. The Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Belk qualifies as an “audit committee financial expert” within the meaning of the SEC rules and that each member of the Audit Committee is “financially literate” and has accounting or related financial management expertise, in each case as determined by the Board, in its business judgment. The Audit Committee met five times during fiscal 2022.
Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee serves as the administrator for certain compensation and employee benefit plans of Sonic and annually reviews and determines compensation of all executive officers of Sonic. The Compensation Committee serves as the administrator for the Sonic Automotive, Inc. Incentive Compensation Plan (the “Incentive Compensation Plan”), the Sonic Automotive, Inc. Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (the “SERP”), the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Stock Incentive Plan (the “2012 Stock Incentive Plan”) and certain other employee stock plans, approves individual grants of equity-based compensation under the plans it administers and periodically reviews Sonic’s executive compensation program and takes action to modify programs that yield payments or benefits not closely related to Sonic’s or its executives’ performance. The Compensation Committee also periodically reviews the compensation of the non-employee directors and makes
20

recommendations to the Board of Directors, which determines the amount of such compensation. In formulating its recommendations to the Board, the Compensation Committee considers the recommendations of management and, from time to time, independent consulting firms that specialize in compensation matters. A more detailed description of the Compensation Committee’s functions can be found in its charter. In affirmatively determining the independence of any director who will serve on the Compensation Committee, the Board considers all factors specifically relevant to determining whether a director has a relationship to Sonic which is material to that director’s ability to be independent from management in connection with the duties of a Compensation Committee member. The Compensation Committee met four times during fiscal 2022.
NCG Committee. The NCG Committee is responsible for identifying individuals who are qualified to serve as directors of Sonic and for recommending qualified nominees to the Board for election or reelection as directors of Sonic. The NCG Committee will consider director nominees submitted by stockholders in accordance with the provisions of Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws. The NCG Committee is also responsible for recommending to the Board of Directors for the Board’s approval committee members and chairpersons and vice chairpersons of committees of the Board and for establishing a system for, and monitoring the process of, performance reviews of the Board and its committees. In addition, the NCG Committee has primary responsibility for reviewing, evaluating and overseeing Sonic’s policies, procedures and programs relating to ESG and sustainability issues. Finally, the NCG Committee is responsible for developing and recommending to the Board of Directors for the Board’s approval a set of corporate governance guidelines applicable to Sonic and for monitoring compliance with Sonic’s Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. A more detailed description of the NCG Committee’s functions can be found in its charter. The NCG Committee met two times during fiscal 2022.
The NCG Committee has a process of identifying and evaluating potential nominees for election as members of the Board of Directors, which includes considering recommendations by management and directors and may include engaging third-party search firms to assist the NCG Committee in identifying and evaluating potential nominees. The NCG Committee is also responsible for reviewing, evaluating and considering qualified nominees recommended by stockholders for election as directors of the Company. The NCG Committee has adopted a policy that potential director nominees shall be evaluated no differently regardless of whether the nominee is recommended by a stockholder, a Board member, the NCG Committee or management. The NCG Committee considers potential nominees for directors from all of these sources, develops information from many sources concerning the potential nominee, evaluates the potential nominee as to the qualifications that the NCG Committee and the Board have established and in light of the current skill, background and experience of the Board’s members and the future and ongoing needs of the Company and makes a decision whether to recommend any potential nominee for consideration for election as a member of the Board of Directors.
Sonic’s qualification standards for directors are set forth in its Corporate Governance Guidelines. These standards include the director’s or nominee’s:
•independent judgment;
•ability to qualify as an “independent director” (as defined under the applicable NYSE rules and SEC rules);
21

•ability to broadly represent the interests of all of the Company’s stockholders and other constituencies;
•maturity and experience in policy making decisions;
•time commitments, including service on other boards of directors;
•business skills, background and relevant expertise that are useful to Sonic and its future needs;
•willingness and ability to serve on committees of the Board of Directors; and
•other factors relevant to the NCG Committee’s determination.
As stated in Sonic’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, the Board of Directors should be composed ideally of persons having a diversity of skills, background and expertise that are useful to Sonic and its future and ongoing needs. With this goal in mind, when considering potential nominees for the Board of Directors, the NCG Committee considers the standards above and each potential nominee’s individual qualifications in light of the composition and needs of the Board of Directors at such time and its anticipated composition and needs in the future, but a director nominee should not be chosen nor excluded based on race, color, gender, national origin or sexual orientation.
Based on this process, the NCG Committee recommended that Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke, William I. Belk, William R. Brooks, John W. Harris III, Michael Hodge, B. Scott Smith, Marcus G. Smith and R. Eugene Taylor and Ms. Keri A. Kaiser be nominated for reelection to the Board of Directors at the Annual Meeting. In determining each nomination was appropriate and that each nominee is qualified to serve on the Board of Directors, the NCG Committee considered the following:
David Bruton Smith: Mr. Smith has over 25 years of experience working in the automobile dealership industry. Mr. Smith has served as Sonic’s Chairman of the Board since July 2022 and Sonic’s Chief Executive Officer since September 2018 and served in other key roles as a manager and officer of Sonic over his more than 25 years of employment with the Company, including as Executive Vice Chairman and Chief Strategic Officer of Sonic from March 2018 to September 2018 and as Vice Chairman of Sonic from March 2013 to March 2018. Mr. Smith is the brother of Mr. B. Scott Smith and Mr. Marcus G. Smith, and owns, directly and indirectly, a significant percentage of Sonic’s outstanding Common Stock that provides him, together with the other members of the Smith family, with majority voting control of Sonic. Mr. Smith has served as a director of Sonic since October 2008.
Jeff Dyke: Mr. Dyke has significant expertise in the retail automotive industry, having worked in the industry since 1996. Mr. Dyke has served as President of Sonic since September 2018, where he is responsible for direct oversight for all of the Company’s retail automotive operations. Mr. Dyke served as Sonic’s Executive Vice President of Operations from October 2008 to September 2018 and in various other management positions with Sonic since joining the Company in 2005. Prior to joining Sonic, Mr. Dyke worked in the retail automotive industry at AutoNation, Inc. from 1996 to 2005, where he held several positions in divisional, regional and dealership management with that company. Mr. Dyke has served as a director of Sonic since July 2019.
22

William I. Belk: Mr. Belk has extensive consumer retail experience, serving in many positions of responsibility over a lengthy previous career at Belk stores, a retail department store chain. Mr. Belk also has experience as a director of other organizations. Mr. Belk has served as a director of Sonic and as a member of the Audit Committee and the Compensation Committee of the Board since March 1998, including as Chair of the Audit Committee since April 2022, and as a member of the NCG Committee of the Board since December 2014. Mr. Belk has also served as Sonic’s Lead Independent Director since August 2002.
William R. Brooks: Mr. Brooks has significant accounting and financial management expertise, having served as Chief Financial Officer and a director of Speedway Motorsports since 1994. Mr. Brooks also serves as an officer and a director of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. Mr. Brooks has served as a director of Sonic since the Company’s organization in January 1997.
John W. Harris III: Mr. Harris has significant expertise in commercial real estate and finance, having served as President of Lincoln Harris since September 2015, as Chief Operating Officer and Executive Vice President of Lincoln Harris from March 2012 to September 2015 and in various positions at Fortress Investment Group LLC from August 2004 to February 2012. Mr. Harris also has experience as a director of other organizations. Mr. Harris has served as a director of Sonic and as a member of the Compensation Committee and the NCG Committee of the Board since October 2014, including as Vice Chair of the Compensation Committee since October 2014, and served as a member of the Audit Committee of the Board from October 2014 until February 2021.
Michael Hodge: Mr. Hodge has significant accounting and financial management expertise, having served as Executive Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Assistant Treasurer of Speedway Motorsports since December 2020, as Senior Vice President of Finance and Compliance Treasurer of Speedway Motorsports from October 2018 to December 2020 and in various finance and accounting roles at Speedway Motorsports since 2006. Mr. Hodge is a certified public accountant in the State of North Carolina and a member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Mr. Hodge has served as a director of Sonic since February 2022.
Keri A. Kaiser: Ms. Kaiser has significant business experience, including executive leadership roles across multiple industries. Ms. Kaiser has served as the Chief Revenue Officer for Health-E Commerce since May 2022. In addition to having served as Chief Marketing and Experience Officer of Children’s Health from 2018 to January 2022 and as Vice President of Marketing and Communications for Children’s Health from 2012 to 2018, Ms. Kaiser was the Chief Revenue Officer for the AT&T Performing Arts Center in Dallas and was a co-founder of Velocity Ventures, after working in brand management with Frito-Lay and being a founding member of the Strategic Management Consulting Group at Price Waterhouse. Ms. Kaiser has served as a director of Sonic since July 2020 and as a member of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the NCG Committee of the Board since October 2020, including as Chair of the NCG Committee since February 2022.
B. Scott Smith: Mr. Smith is also a co-owner, an officer and a director of both Speedway Motorsports and SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. He currently is the owner of Genesys Global and the co-owner of Tattoo Projects. Mr. Smith is also the co-founder of Sonic, and he served as an executive officer and a director of Sonic from the Company’s organization in January 1997 through September 2018, when he retired from his positions as Chief Executive Officer, President and a director.
23

Mr. Smith is the brother of Mr. David Bruton Smith and Mr. Marcus G. Smith, and owns, directly and indirectly, a significant percentage of Sonic’s outstanding Common Stock that provides him, together with the other members of the Smith family, with majority voting control of Sonic. Mr. Smith has served as a director of Sonic since July 2022.
Marcus G. Smith: Mr. Smith has significant experience working in the automotive industry. Mr. Smith has served as Chief Executive Officer of Speedway Motorsports since February 2015 and as President of Speedway Motorsports since May 2008. Mr. Smith has also been a director of Speedway Motorsports since 2004. Mr. Smith previously served as Chief Operating Officer of Speedway Motorsports from May 2008 to February 2015 and in various other management positions with Speedway Motorsports and its subsidiaries since he joined Speedway Motorsports in 1996. Mr. Smith also serves as an officer and a director of SFC, the largest stockholder of Sonic. Mr. Smith is the brother of Mr. B. Scott Smith and Mr. David Bruton Smith, and owns, directly and indirectly, a significant percentage of Sonic’s outstanding Common Stock that provides him, together with the other members of the Smith family, with majority voting control of Sonic. Mr. Smith has served as a director of Sonic since July 2019.
R. Eugene Taylor: Mr. Taylor has significant management experience and expertise in the banking and finance industry, having served as a director of First Horizon since November 2017 and as Vice Chairman of the board of directors of First Horizon from November 2017 to July 2020. Mr. Taylor previously served as Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President of CBFC from late 2009 to November 2017. Prior to co-founding CBFC, Mr. Taylor spent 38 years at Bank of America Corporation and its predecessor companies, most recently as Vice Chairman of Bank of America and President of Global Corporate & Investment Banking. Mr. Taylor also has experience as a director of other organizations. Mr. Taylor has served as a director of Sonic since February 2015 and as a member of the Audit Committee of the Board since April 2022 and as a member of the Compensation Committee and the NCG Committee of the Board since April 2015, including as Chair of the Compensation Committee since January 2016 and as Vice Chair of the NCG Committee since April 2015.
Director Meetings
The Board of Directors held four meetings during fiscal 2022. Each incumbent director attended, or participated by means of remote communication in, 75% or more of the aggregate number of meetings of the Board and committees of the Board on which the director served during fiscal 2022. Pursuant to the Company’s Corporate Governance Guidelines, the independent directors meet in executive session without members of management present prior to or after each regularly scheduled Board meeting. Mr. William I. Belk, as Lead Independent Director, presides over these executive sessions.
24

Attendance at Annual Meetings of Stockholders
It is the Board’s policy that the directors should attend our annual meeting of stockholders. All 10 of the Company’s directors in office at the time participated in the Company’s 2022 annual meeting of stockholders, which was held virtually via live audio webcast.
Annual Evaluation of the Board of Directors and Committees of the Board
The Board of Directors evaluates the performance of each director, each committee of the Board, the Chairman, the Lead Independent Director and the Board of Directors as a whole on an annual basis. In connection with this annual self-evaluation, each director anonymously records his or her views on the performance of each director standing for reelection, each committee of the Board, the Chairman, the Lead Independent Director and the Board of Directors as a whole. The entire Board of Directors reviews the results of these reports and determines what, if any, actions should be taken in the upcoming year to improve its effectiveness and the effectiveness of each director, each committee of the Board, the Chairman and the Lead Independent Director.
No Hedging or Short Selling
Sonic maintains policies that apply to all directors and officers of the Company that prohibit hedging or short selling (profiting if the market price decreases) of Sonic securities.
Chief Executive Officer Stock Ownership Guidelines
The Board believes that requiring the Chief Executive Officer to hold a significant number of shares of Sonic’s Common Stock aligns his interests with the interests of stockholders and has therefore adopted stock ownership guidelines for Sonic’s Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Executive Officer is required to beneficially own, directly or indirectly, shares of Class A Common Stock or Class B Common Stock of the Company (inclusive of securities convertible into such shares) having a market value (if applicable, on an as-converted basis) equal to three times the Chief Executive Officer’s base salary. The Chief Executive Officer must meet the stock ownership requirement within three years from the date on which such person becomes the Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and our Chief Executive Officer is in compliance with the stock ownership requirement.
Policies and Procedures for Review, Approval or Ratification of Transactions with Affiliates
Pursuant to its written charter, the NCG Committee reviews and evaluates all transactions between Sonic and its affiliates and considers issues of possible conflicts of interest, if such issues arise. In addition, transactions between Sonic and its affiliates are reviewed by the full Board of Directors and/or its independent directors in accordance with the terms of Sonic’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, its senior credit facilities and the indentures governing its outstanding senior notes. These indentures require, subject to certain exceptions described more fully in the indentures, that a transaction between Sonic and an affiliate:
25

•be made in good faith and in writing and be on terms no less favorable to Sonic than those that would be available in a comparable arm’s-length transaction between Sonic and an unrelated third party; and
•involving aggregate value in excess of:
◦$25.0 million, either be made in good faith and in writing and be on terms no less favorable to Sonic than those that would be available in a comparable arm’s-length transaction between Sonic and an unrelated third party or be approved by a majority of Sonic’s disinterested directors; and
◦$50.0 million, either be approved by a majority of Sonic’s disinterested directors or Sonic must obtain a written opinion as to the financial fairness of the transaction from an investment banking firm of national standing or other recognized independent expert with experience appraising the terms and conditions of the type of such transaction stating that such transaction or the consideration being paid is fair to Sonic or the applicable Sonic subsidiary from a financial point of view.
Transactions with Affiliates
Certain of Sonic’s dealerships purchase the zMAX micro-lubricant from Oil-Chem Research Corporation (“Oil-Chem”), a subsidiary of Speedway Motorsports, for resale to customers of Sonic’s dealerships in the ordinary course of business. Mr. O. Bruton Smith was the Executive Chairman of both Sonic and Speedway Motorsports until his death in June 2022, and Mr. Smith’s sons, Mr. B. Scott Smith, a director and a greater than 10% beneficial owner of Sonic, is a co-owner, an officer and a director of both Speedway Motorsports and SFC, Mr. David Bruton Smith, Sonic’s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer and a greater than 10% beneficial owner of Sonic, is a co-owner and a director of Speedway Motorsports and a co-owner, an officer and a director of SFC and Mr. Marcus G. Smith, a director and a greater than 10% beneficial owner of Sonic, is the Chief Executive Officer and President and a director of Speedway Motorsports and an officer and a director of SFC. William R. Brooks, a director of Sonic, is Vice Chairman of Speedway Motorsports, an executive officer and a director for various operating subsidiaries of Speedway Motorsports and an officer and a director of SFC and Michael Hodge, a director of Sonic, is Executive Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Assistant Treasurer of Speedway Motorsports and a Vice President of SFC. Total purchases from Oil-Chem by Sonic dealerships were approximately $1.1 million in fiscal 2022. Sonic also engaged in other transactions with various Speedway Motorsports subsidiaries in fiscal 2022, consisting primarily of (i) merchandise and apparel purchases from SMISC Holdings, LLC (d/b/a SMI Properties) (“SMISC”) for approximately $0.8 million; and (ii) vehicle sales to various Speedway Motorsports subsidiaries for approximately $0.04 million. Because the Smith family and SFC, a privately held company controlled by the members of the Smith family, own collectively approximately 100% of Speedway Motorsports, under applicable SEC rules, the amount of the Smith family’s interest in these transactions may be deemed to be approximately $1.1 million, $0.8 million and $0.04 million, respectively. While Mr. Brooks is an officer and a director of Speedway Motorsports and Mr. Hodge is an officer of Speedway Motorsports, the Board of Directors determined that neither Mr. Brooks nor Mr. Hodge had a material interest in Sonic’s purchases from Oil-Chem due in part to the fact that none of Mr. Brooks’ compensation as an officer and a director of Speedway Motorsports or Mr. Hodge’s compensation as an officer of Speedway Motorsports related to
26

the purchases from Speedway Motorsports and neither Mr. Brooks nor Mr. Hodge owns a significant equity interest in Speedway Motorsports.
In February 2022, the NCG Committee and the Company’s independent directors approved a Sponsorship Agreement between EchoPark Automotive, Inc., a subsidiary of the Company (“EchoPark”), and SMISC pursuant to which EchoPark agreed to be an official sponsor of a NASCAR Cup Series race and related events scheduled to be held in March 2022 in Austin, Texas (the “NASCAR Event”). In exchange for the right to sponsor the NASCAR Event, EchoPark agreed to pay a sponsor fee of $2.5 million to SMISC. Because the Smith family and SFC, a privately held company controlled by the members of the Smith family, indirectly own collectively approximately 100% of SMISC, under applicable SEC rules, the amount of the Smith family’s interest in this transaction may be deemed to be approximately $2.5 million.
Sonic participates in various aircraft-related transactions with SFC. Such transactions include, but are not limited to, the use of aircraft owned by SFC for business-related travel by Sonic executives, a management agreement with SFC for storage and maintenance of aircraft leased by Sonic from unrelated third parties and the use of Sonic’s aircraft for business-related travel by certain affiliates of SFC. The aggregate amount of the aircraft-related transactions between Sonic and these related parties was approximately $5.1 million (which consists of approximately $2.6 million paid by Sonic to such related parties and approximately $2.5 million received by Sonic from such related parties) in fiscal 2022. Because the Smith family owns 100% of SFC, under applicable SEC rules, the amount of the Smith family’s interest in these transactions may be deemed to be approximately $5.1 million. While Mr. Brooks is an officer and a director of SFC and Mr. Hodge is an officer of SFC, the Board of Directors determined that neither Mr. Brooks nor Mr. Hodge had a material interest in these transactions between SFC and Sonic.
Stockholder Recommendations of Director Candidates
Stockholders may recommend a director candidate for consideration by the NCG Committee by submitting the candidate’s name in accordance with provisions of our Amended and Restated Bylaws, which require advance notice to Sonic and certain other information. In general, under the Amended and Restated Bylaws, the written notice must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, Sonic’s principal executive offices not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year’s annual meeting of stockholders; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered, or mailed and received, not earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the date of such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the date of such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the Company.
The notice must contain certain information about both the nominee and the stockholder submitting the nomination, as set forth in Section 2.08(a) of Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws. With respect to the nominee, the notice must contain, among other things: (i) the nominee’s name, date of birth and business and residential addresses, (ii) the nominee’s background and qualification, including the principal occupation or employment of the nominee, (iii) the class and number of shares of capital
27

stock of the Company beneficially owned by the nominee, (iv) such other information regarding the nominee that would be required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for an election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case, pursuant to the Exchange Act and the rules promulgated thereunder, and (v) a written statement executed by the nominee (A) acknowledging that as a director of the Company, the nominee will owe a fiduciary duty under Delaware law with respect to the Company and its stockholders, (B) disclosing whether the nominee is a party to any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, or has given any commitment or assurance to, any person or entity as to how the nominee, if elected as a director of the Company, will act or vote on any issue or question, (C) disclosing whether the nominee is a party to any agreement, arrangement or understanding with any person or entity other than the Company with respect to any direct or indirect compensation, reimbursement or indemnification in connection with the nominee’s service or action as a director of the Company, (D) disclosing whether the nominee is affiliated with a competitor of the Company, (E) agreeing to update continually the accuracy of the information required by the immediately preceding clauses (B), (C) and (D) for as long as the nominee is a director nominee or a director of the Company and (F) agreeing if elected as a director of the Company to comply with all corporate governance codes, policies and guidelines of the Company applicable to directors. With respect to the stockholder submitting the nomination and any Stockholder Associated Person (as defined in Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws), the notice must contain, among other things: (1) the name and business address of the stockholder and any Stockholder Associated Person as they appear on the Company’s books and a representation that the stockholder is a stockholder of record of shares of the Company’s capital stock entitled to vote at the meeting to which the notice pertains and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to nominate the nominee, (2) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Company which are directly or indirectly owned of record or beneficially by the stockholder or any Stockholder Associated Person, (3) any derivative positions held of record or beneficially by the stockholder or any Stockholder Associated Person as well as any hedging transactions or similar agreements and (4) a description of all arrangements, understandings or relationships between the stockholder and each nominee and any other person or persons (naming such person(s)) pursuant to which the nomination(s) are to be made by the stockholder. A stockholder who is interested in recommending a director candidate should request a copy of Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws by writing to Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211.
Universal Proxy Rules for Director Nominations
In addition to satisfying the foregoing requirements under Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws, to comply with the universal proxy rules, stockholders who intend to solicit proxies in support of director nominees other than the Company’s nominees for the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders must provide notice that sets forth the information required by Rule 14a-19 under the Exchange Act.
How to Communicate with the Board of Directors and Non-Management Directors
Stockholders and other interested parties wishing to communicate with the Board of Directors, or any of our individual directors, including the Lead Independent Director, may do so by sending a written communication addressed to the attention of the respective director(s) at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211, or, in the case of communications to the entire Board of Directors, addressed to the attention of Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General
28

Counsel and Secretary, at the above address. Stockholders and other interested parties wishing to communicate with our non-management directors as a group may do so by sending a written communication addressed to the attention of Mr. William I. Belk, as Lead Independent Director, at the above address. Any communication addressed to any director that is received at Sonic’s principal executive offices will be delivered or forwarded to the respective director(s) as soon as practicable. Any communication addressed to the Board of Directors, in general, will be promptly delivered or forwarded to each director. Sonic generally will not forward to directors a communication that it determines is primarily commercial in nature, relates to an improper or irrelevant topic or requests general information about Sonic.
29

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
The table below sets forth the compensation paid to each non-employee director who served on the Board in fiscal 2022. Directors who are also employees of Sonic (in fiscal 2022, Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, David Bruton Smith and Jeff Dyke) do not receive compensation (other than their compensation as employees of Sonic) for their service on the Board of Directors.

Name |  | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ($) |  | Stock Awards ($) (1) (2) |  | All Other Compensation ($) (3) |  | Total ($)
William I. Belk |  | $ | 107,500 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 16,011 |  | $ | 267,808
William R. Brooks |  | $ | 85,000 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 12,011 |  | $ | 241,308
Victor H. Doolan (4) |  | $ | 45,625 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 18,946 |  | $ | 64,571
John W. Harris III |  | $ | 91,250 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 20,444 |  | $ | 255,991
Robert Heller (4) |  | $ | 52,500 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 24,032 |  | $ | 76,532
Michael Hodge |  | $ | 75,792 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 4,162 |  | $ | 224,251
Keri A. Kaiser |  | $ | 94,375 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 13,469 |  | $ | 252,141
B. Scott Smith (5) |  | $ | 37,418 |  | $ | 155,010 |  | $ | 14,489 |  | $ | 206,917
Marcus G. Smith |  | $ | 85,000 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 56,175 |  | $ | 285,472
R. Eugene Taylor |  | $ | 103,750 |  | $ | 144,297 |  | $ | 2,761 |  | $ | 250,808

(1) The non-employee directors had the following stock awards outstanding as of December 31, 2022:

Name |  | Outstanding Stock Awards (#)
William I. Belk |  | 3,373 |
William R. Brooks |  | 3,373 |
John W. Harris III |  | 3,373 |
Michael Hodge |  | 3,373 |
Keri A. Kaiser |  | 3,373 |
B. Scott Smith |  | 3,884 |
Marcus G. Smith |  | 3,373 |
R. Eugene Taylor |  | 3,373 |

(2) The dollar amount shown for these stock awards represents the aggregate grant date fair value computed in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) Topic 718, Compensation—Stock Compensation. See Note 10 to Sonic’s consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2022 for the valuation assumptions used in determining the fair value of the awards. These amounts reflect the accounting expense and do not correspond to the actual value that will be recognized by the directors.
(3) The amounts shown in this column include the imputed value of demonstrator vehicles provided by the Company. The value assigned to the demonstrator vehicles was calculated under rules established by the Internal Revenue Service (the “IRS”). The aggregate incremental cost of the demonstrator vehicles to the Company is not calculable because those vehicles are provided to the directors by its dealership subsidiaries. The amounts shown in this column also include cash dividends paid on non-vested restricted stock awards and, for Mr. B. Scott Smith, premiums paid on a legacy $400,000 group term life insurance policy.
30

(4) Messrs. Doolan and Heller did not seek reelection at the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders and, therefore, they did not receive a stock award in 2022.
(5) Mr. Smith was elected to the Board on July 27, 2022.
Each non-employee director receives an $85,000 annual cash retainer, payable in quarterly installments, and is entitled to receive a demonstrator vehicle for personal use. Sonic’s Lead Independent Director, Compensation Committee Chair and NCG Committee Chair each receive an additional annual cash retainer of $12,500, payable in quarterly installments. Sonic’s Audit Committee Chair receives an additional annual cash retainer of $20,000, payable in quarterly installments. The Vice Chair of any Board committee receives an additional annual cash retainer of $6,250, payable in quarterly installments. Non-employee directors are eligible to participate in the Sonic Automotive, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan (the “Deferred Plan”) and may elect to defer up to 100% of their annual cash retainer under the Deferred Plan. No non-employee directors elected to participate in the Deferred Plan for fiscal 2022.
Non-employee directors also receive automatic grants of either restricted stock or, subject to the non-employee director’s timely election, deferred restricted stock units during each year of service under the 2012 Formula Plan. The 2012 Formula Plan provides for an annual grant of restricted stock or, subject to the non-employee director’s timely election, deferred restricted stock units to each eligible non-employee director on the first business day following each annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders. The number of restricted shares of Class A Common Stock or deferred restricted stock units, as applicable, granted to an eligible non-employee director each year equals $145,000 divided by the average closing price of the Class A Common Stock on the NYSE for the 20 trading days immediately prior to the grant date (rounded up to the nearest whole share). Generally, subject to the director’s continued service on the Board, the restricted stock award (whether restricted stock or deferred restricted stock units) will vest in full on the first anniversary of the grant date or, if earlier, the day before the next annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders following the grant date. If a non-employee director initially becomes a member of the Board during any calendar year, but after the annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders for that year, the non-employee director will receive a restricted stock grant upon his or her election to the Board with the number of shares determined as described above and, subject to the director’s continued service on the Board, the restricted stock generally will vest in full on the first anniversary of the grant date.
Shares of restricted stock granted under the 2012 Formula Plan may not be sold, assigned, pledged or otherwise transferred to the extent they remain unvested. Deferred restricted stock units may not be sold, assigned, pledged or otherwise transferred, whether vested or unvested. A director holding restricted stock will have voting and dividend rights with respect to such shares of restricted stock, although dividends paid in shares will be considered restricted stock. A director with deferred restricted stock units will not have voting or any other stockholder rights or ownership interest in shares of Class A Common Stock with respect to which the deferred restricted stock units are granted, although the director may be credited with dividend equivalents in accordance with the 2012 Formula Plan.
Except in the event of a termination of service immediately prior to or upon a “change in control” (as defined in the 2012 Formula Plan) of Sonic, if a director’s service on the Board terminates for any reason other than death or “disability” (as defined in the 2012 Formula Plan), all of the director’s shares of restricted stock or, if applicable, all of the director’s deferred restricted stock units not vested at the time of such termination are forfeited. If a director’s service on the Board terminates immediately
31

prior to or upon a change in control of Sonic or due to his or her death or disability, all of the director’s shares of restricted stock or, if applicable, all of the director’s deferred restricted stock units will become fully vested. Upon either the consummation of a tender offer or exchange offer that constitutes a change in control of Sonic or the third business day prior to the effective date of any other change in control of Sonic, all outstanding shares of restricted stock and deferred restricted stock units will become fully vested.
In February 2023, the Compensation Committee undertook a review of Sonic’s compensation program for non-employee directors, including an analysis of the compensation programs for non-employee directors at Sonic’s peer group companies in the retail automotive sector. Based on that review, the Compensation Committee recommended, and the Board of Directors approved, the following adjustments to our non-employee director compensation program in order to better align such compensation with market practices of our peer group companies in the retail automotive sector: (i) increasing the amount of the annual cash retainer for each non-employee director from $85,000 to $105,000, to be effective April 1, 2023; (ii) modifying the form of all awards to be granted to non-employee directors under the 2012 Formula Plan from shares of restricted stock to restricted stock units; (iii) increasing the dollar value of the annual award to each non-employee director under the 2012 Formula Plan from $145,000 to $195,000; and (iv) allowing eligible non-employee directors to make an advance election to convert all or part of their annual cash retainer of $105,000 to restricted stock units that would be added to, and granted at the same time and generally on the same terms and conditions as, the annual restricted stock unit award. The changes under the 2012 Formula Plan, including the increase in the dollar value of the annual award and the ability to elect additional restricted stock units in lieu of all or part of the annual cash retainer, would be effective for the 2023 annual grants, but are subject to stockholder approval of the proposed amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan as described in more detail in Proposal 5 of this Proxy Statement.
Director Stock Ownership Guidelines
To ensure that non-employee directors become and remain meaningfully invested in Sonic’s Common Stock, each non-employee director is required to beneficially own, directly or indirectly, shares of Class A Common Stock or Class B Common Stock of the Company (inclusive of securities convertible into such shares) having a market value (if applicable, on an as-converted basis) equal to five times the annual cash retainer payable to non-employee directors. A non-employee director must meet the stock ownership requirement within five years from the later of (i) April 30, 2017 or (ii) the date on which such director joins the Board. All of the non-employee directors are in compliance with the stock ownership requirement or in the first five years after becoming a director.
32

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Audit Committee is appointed by the Board of Directors to assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities relating to Sonic’s accounting policies, reporting policies, internal controls and compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, and the integrity of Sonic’s financial reports. The Audit Committee manages Sonic’s relationship with the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm, which is ultimately accountable to the Audit Committee. The Board of Directors has determined that each member of the Audit Committee is “financially literate” and has accounting or related financial management expertise, in each case as determined by the Board, in its business judgment, and is “independent” under the Categorical Standards, the NYSE rules and the SEC rules.
The Audit Committee reviewed and discussed the audited consolidated financial statements of Sonic with management and KPMG LLP, Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal 2022. Management has the responsibility for preparing the consolidated financial statements, certifying that Sonic’s consolidated financial statements are complete, accurate and prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“GAAP”), and implementing and maintaining internal controls and attesting to internal control over financial reporting. The independent registered public accounting firm has the responsibility for performing an independent audit of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. The Audit Committee also discussed and reviewed with the independent registered public accounting firm the matters required to be discussed by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board and the SEC. With and without management present, the Audit Committee discussed and reviewed the results of the independent registered public accounting firm’s audit of the consolidated financial statements.
During fiscal 2022, the Audit Committee met five times, including meetings to discuss the interim consolidated financial information contained in each quarterly earnings announcement for the quarters ended December 31, 2021, March 31, 2022, June 30, 2022 and September 30, 2022 with the Chief Financial Officer and the independent registered public accounting firm prior to public release. In addition, the Audit Committee regularly monitored the progress of management and the independent registered public accounting firm in assessing Sonic’s compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, including their findings, required resources and progress throughout the year.
In discharging its oversight responsibility as to the audit process, the Audit Committee received from the independent registered public accounting firm the written disclosures and the letter from the independent registered public accounting firm required by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding the independent registered public accounting firm’s communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm the independent registered public accounting firm’s independence. The Audit Committee met separately with management, the internal auditors and the independent registered public accounting firm to discuss, among other things, the adequacy and effectiveness of Sonic’s internal accounting and financial controls and the internal audit function’s organization, responsibilities, budget and staffing and reviewed with both the independent registered public accounting firm and the internal auditors their audit plans, audit scope and identification of audit risks.
33

Based on these reviews and discussions with management and the independent registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board, and the Board approved, that Sonic’s audited consolidated financial statements be included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 for filing with the SEC. The Audit Committee also recommended the appointment of Grant Thornton LLP to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023 and the Board concurred in such recommendation.
William I. Belk, Chair
Keri A. Kaiser
R. Eugene Taylor
34

PROPOSAL 2:
RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors has appointed Grant Thornton LLP (“Grant Thornton”) to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. The Audit Committee’s appointment of Grant Thornton was made following a competitive process to determine the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. Several firms were invited to participate in this process including KPMG LLP (“KPMG”), which had served as the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm since 2014.
As a result of this process, following the review and evaluation of the proposals from the participating firms, on March 17, 2023, the Audit Committee approved (i) the appointment of Grant Thornton as the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023 and (ii) the dismissal of KPMG as the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm, effective immediately, and KPMG was notified of the dismissal on the same date. On March 21, 2023, Sonic engaged Grant Thornton as the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023, effective immediately. During the fiscal years ended December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2022, and for the subsequent interim period through March 21, 2023 (the date of Grant Thornton’s engagement), neither the Company nor anyone on its behalf consulted Grant Thornton regarding any of the matters set forth in Item 304(a)(2)(i) or (ii) of Regulation S-K.
KPMG’s audit reports on Sonic’s consolidated financial statements as of and for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2022 did not contain any adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.
During the fiscal years ended December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2022, and in the subsequent interim period through March 17, 2023, there were no (i) disagreements (within the meaning of Item 304(a)(1)(iv) of Regulation S-K (“Regulation S-K”) of the rules and regulations of the SEC) with KPMG on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure which if not resolved to KPMG’s satisfaction, would have caused KPMG to make reference to the subject matter of such disagreement in connection with its report, or (ii) reportable events (within the meaning of Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K of the rules and regulations of the SEC), except as described in the following paragraph.
As previously disclosed in Sonic’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 28, 2022, the Company’s management identified a material weakness in certain internal controls over financial reporting related to the revenue recognition process at a single dealership acquired in December 2021. This material weakness resulted in a restatement of Sonic’s unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements for the three months ended March 31, 2022 and the three and six months ended June 30, 2022, and was remediated as of December 31, 2022, as disclosed in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022.
35

In connection with the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 21, 2023 relating to the dismissal of KPMG and the engagement of Grant Thornton, in accordance with Item 304(a)(3) of Regulation S-K, the Company provided KPMG with a copy of the foregoing disclosures included in such Current Report on Form 8-K and requested that KPMG provide a letter addressed to the SEC stating whether it agrees with such disclosures. A copy of KPMG’s letter dated March 21, 2023 is filed as Exhibit 16.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 21, 2023. The Company also provided KPMG with a copy of the foregoing disclosures prior to the filing of this Proxy Statement.
The Company expects that representatives of Grant Thornton and KPMG will participate in the Annual Meeting, and the representatives will have an opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so. The Company also expects that the representatives of Grant Thornton and KPMG will be available to respond to appropriate questions from stockholders.
Stockholder ratification of the Audit Committee’s appointment of Grant Thornton to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023 is not required by the Company’s Amended and Restated Bylaws or otherwise. Nevertheless, the Board is submitting the appointment of Grant Thornton to the Company’s stockholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate governance. If the Company’s stockholders fail to ratify the appointment, the Audit Committee will reconsider its appointment of Grant Thornton. Even if this appointment is ratified, the Audit Committee, in its discretion, may direct the appointment of a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the fiscal year if the Audit Committee determines that such a change would be in the best interests of Sonic and its stockholders.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted “FOR” the ratification of the appointment of Grant Thornton to serve as Sonic’s independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.
Fees Paid to Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
The following table presents fees for professional audit services rendered by KPMG for the audit of Sonic’s consolidated financial statements for fiscal 2022 and fiscal 2021 and fees billed for other services rendered by KPMG during those periods:

| Fiscal 2022 ($) |  | Fiscal 2021 ($)
Audit Fees (1) | $ | 2,623,921 |  | $ | 2,781,741
Audit-Related Fees (2) | $ | 400,000 |  | $ | 1,950,000
Tax Fees | $ | — |  | $ | —
All Other Fees | $ | — |  | $ | —
Total | $ | 3,023,921 |  | $ | 4,731,741

(1)Audit Fees consist of fees billed for the respective fiscal year for professional services rendered in connection with or related to the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements and the review of our interim consolidated financial statements included in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, services normally provided in connection with statutory
36

and regulatory filings or engagements, including registration statements, and services related to compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
(2)Audit-Related Fees consist of fees billed for the respective fiscal year for assurance and related services reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our annual or interim consolidated financial statements and are not reported under the heading “Audit Fees.”
Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Non-Audit Services
The Audit Committee’s policy is to pre-approve all audit and permissible non-audit services to be performed by the independent registered public accounting firm. These services may include audit services, audit-related services, tax services and other services. All such services provided in fiscal 2022 were pre-approved by the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee concluded that the provision of such services by KPMG was compatible with the maintenance of that firm’s independence. The Audit Committee has delegated pre-approval authority to its Chair when necessary due to timing considerations. The Chair in turn reports to the Audit Committee at least quarterly on any services he pre-approved since his last report.
37

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
Compensation Discussion and Analysis
This Compensation Discussion and Analysis provides a detailed description of our executive compensation philosophy and program, the compensation decisions the Compensation Committee has made under that program and the factors considered in making those decisions. This Compensation Discussion and Analysis focuses on the compensation of our named executive officers (“Named Executive Officers”) for 2022, who were:

Name |  | Title
O. Bruton Smith(1) |  | Executive Chairman
David Bruton Smith |  | Chief Executive Officer
Jeff Dyke |  | President
Heath R. Byrd |  | Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

(1) Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
2022 Executive Officer Compensation Program
The Compensation Committee believes that its compensation philosophy continues to drive our Named Executive Officers, other members of our senior management team and our other salaried employees to produce sustainable, positive results for the Company and our stockholders. In this regard, the philosophy of the Compensation Committee is to:
•link executive compensation to Sonic’s business strategy and performance to attract, retain and reward key executive officers;
•provide performance incentives and equity-based compensation intended to align the long-term interests of executive officers with those of Sonic’s stockholders; and
•offer salaries, incentive performance pay opportunities and perquisites that are competitive in the marketplace.
Sonic’s executive compensation program is comprised primarily of two components: (i) annual cash compensation, paid in the form of a base salary and a performance-based bonus, and (ii) long-term equity compensation, principally granted in the form of performance-based equity awards with respect to our Class A Common Stock, such as restricted shares, restricted stock units and stock options. This executive compensation program is designed to place emphasis on performance-based compensation. The Compensation Committee typically reviews and adjusts base salaries and considers awards of cash bonuses and equity-based compensation in the first quarter of each year based on several factors, including management’s recommendations that are developed by the Chief Executive Officer, the President, and the Chief Financial Officer together with the Executive Chairman through a collaborative process involving other members of Sonic’s senior management team.
38

In early 2022, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Financial Officer and other members of our senior management presented management’s written recommendations, reports and proposals on 2022 executive compensation to the Compensation Committee. These recommendations, reports and proposals addressed topics such as base salaries, overall structure, target levels and payout levels for the annual cash bonus program for executive officers, equity awards to executive officers and the rationale for these recommendations. The Compensation Committee considered these recommendations before determining compensation.
The Compensation Committee has the authority to retain, at the Company’s expense, outside consultants or other advisers as it deems necessary to carry out its responsibilities. The Compensation Committee has at times retained an independent consultant to advise it regarding the Company’s executive compensation program. The Compensation Committee engaged Willis Towers Watson, an independent consulting firm, in November 2021 to prepare an executive compensation peer group study focused on a competitive market assessment and review of compensation levels of the Named Executive Officers in anticipation of the Compensation Committee’s review process to determine executive compensation for 2022. The Compensation Committee reviewed the executive compensation peer group study in December 2021 but did not take any action at that time to adjust the compensation of any Named Executive Officer.
The Compensation Committee did consider the information presented in the November 2021 report it received from Willis Towers Watson along with management’s recommendations and proposals in determining executive compensation for 2022. The report from Willis Towers Watson provided information based on survey and publicly disclosed data with respect to a primary peer group of eight publicly-traded retail automotive companies (Asbury Automotive Group, Inc., AutoNation, Inc., CarMax, Inc., Carvana Co., Group 1 Automotive, Inc., Lithia Motors, Inc., Penske Automotive Group, Inc. and Rush Enterprises, Inc.) and a secondary peer group of fourteen additional companies in the automotive, broader retail and transportation industries selected by Willis Towers Watson as appropriate for comparison (Advance Auto Parts, Inc., AutoZone, Inc., Avis Budget Group, Inc., Dick’s Sporting Goods, Inc., Dollar General Corporation, Dollar Tree, Inc., Genuine Parts Company, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., O’Reilly Automotive, Inc., Kohl’s Corporation, Macy’s, Inc., Nordstrom, Inc., Ross Stores, Inc. and The TJX Companies, Inc.). The report provided information about pay levels, pay mix and total direct compensation with respect to base salary, cash bonus and long-term incentives based on named executive officer position.
In addition to the executive compensation consulting services provided to the Compensation Committee, Willis Towers Watson provided limited corporate risk and brokering services to Sonic during 2021 at the request of management. Willis Towers Watson did not provide other significant services to the Company during 2021 and the Company is not aware of any other direct or indirect business relationships with the Company or any of its affiliates during 2021. The Compensation Committee believes that given the nature and the scope of these additional services, such services did not impair Willis Towers Watson’s ability to provide impartial and objective advice to the Compensation Committee regarding executive compensation matters.
Although Sonic qualifies as a “controlled company” for purposes of the NYSE rules and, therefore, is not required to comply with all of the requirements of those rules, the Compensation
39

Committee has assessed Willis Towers Watson’s independence as a compensation consultant by reference to the NYSE rules. In connection with its engagement of Willis Towers Watson, the Compensation Committee considered various factors bearing upon Willis Towers Watson’s independence, including, but not limited to, Willis Towers Watson’s policies and procedures designed to prevent conflicts of interest, and the existence of any business or personal relationship that could impact Willis Towers Watson’s independence. The Compensation Committee requested and received an independence letter from Willis Towers Watson assessing the independence factors that are identified in the SEC rules. After reviewing these and other factors (including the NYSE listing standards for compensation consultants), the Compensation Committee determined that Willis Towers Watson was independent of the Company’s management and that its engagement did not raise any conflicts of interest.
While the Compensation Committee considered the information presented in the November 2021 report from Willis Towers Watson, decisions regarding the compensation of our Named Executive Officers were made by the Compensation Committee independently. The Compensation Committee did not adopt specific benchmarking for compensation levels and does not necessarily set total compensation opportunities based on any specific peer company. Rather, the Compensation Committee considered the executive compensation peer group report not as a determinative factor but as a reference for informing its executive compensation decisions, including for purposes of understanding and assessing competitive compensation levels and practices within the Company’s retail automotive peer group. The comparative compensation information is just one of several factors considered by the Compensation Committee in its process for setting executive compensation. The Compensation Committee believes maintaining a competitive executive compensation program will assist the Company to successfully attract, motivate and retain experienced and talented executives critical to our long-term success.
The Compensation Committee also considered the favorable stockholder advisory votes on named executive officer compensation at its annual meetings of stockholders as one of the many factors it considered in connection with determining 2022 executive compensation. More than 99% of the votes cast by our stockholders at the 2021 annual meeting of stockholders were in favor of the proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, our named executive officer compensation. Approximately 94% of the votes cast by our stockholders at the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders were in favor of the proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, our named executive officer compensation.
In addition, the Compensation Committee considered Sonic’s record financial and operating results in 2021, including record earnings per share and success in delivering on strategic priorities, in assessing executive compensation for our Named Executive Officers for 2022.
Taking all of the above into account, including the recommendations developed and presented by the Executive Chairman, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Financial Officer and other members of our senior management along with aspects of our historical compensation practices and other factors, the Compensation Committee in early 2022 considered this information together with the competitiveness of our compensation, all in order to determine executive compensation for the Named Executive Officers in 2022 in a manner that it believes best reflects individual responsibilities and contributions, implements the Company’s compensation philosophy and objectives, and provides incentives to achieve our business and financial objectives.
40

Annual Cash Compensation
Annual cash compensation for Sonic’s Named Executive Officers consists of a base salary and the potential for a performance-based bonus. The annual cash compensation paid by Sonic to its Named Executive Officers for 2022 was targeted to be competitive principally in relation to other retail automotive companies. While the Compensation Committee analyzes the competitiveness of annual cash compensation paid by Sonic to its executives with reference to data from comparable companies, the Compensation Committee has not adopted any specific benchmarks for compensation of Sonic’s executives in comparison to other companies.
Base Salary for 2022
The base salaries of Sonic’s Named Executive Officers and adjustments to such executive officers’ base salaries are generally based upon an evaluation of each executive’s performance by the Compensation Committee, executive compensation of comparable companies and management’s recommendations. The Compensation Committee’s evaluation includes non-quantitative factors, such as individual experience and contributions of each such executive officer and their current responsibilities, the compensation of similarly situated executive officers of comparable companies, the performance of each executive officer during the prior calendar year (including subjective evaluations of each executive officer’s performance during the prior calendar year and subjective and objective evaluations of the performance of business units and functions under the particular executive officer’s supervision), as well as the Company’s operating and financial performance during the prior calendar year. In February 2022, the Compensation Committee reviewed the current structure of executive compensation for the Named Executive Officers, including base salaries. Giving consideration to these factors and management’s recommendations, the Compensation Committee approved base salary increases on February 9, 2022, retroactively effective as of January 1, 2022, for the Named Executive Officers in the following amounts: Mr. O. Bruton Smith, from $200,000 to $240,000; Mr. David Bruton Smith, from $1,113,638 to $1,336,366; Mr. Jeff Dyke, from $994,358 to $1,193,230; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, from $775,000 to $930,000.
Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022
The Company previously adopted the Incentive Compensation Plan and established annual performance-based cash bonus programs under the Incentive Compensation Plan intended to meet the requirements for performance-based compensation for which the Company could deduct compensation expense under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”), although the Company always reserved the right to pay discretionary bonuses and other types of compensation that would not be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code, including arrangements outside of the Incentive Compensation Plan. The Tax Act repealed the exemption for qualified performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code for purposes of Section 162(m)’s deduction limit for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017. Since the performance-based exception to Section 162(m)’s deduction limit is no longer available for new awards and therefore certain constraints under the Incentive Compensation Plan are no longer applicable, the Compensation Committee deemed it to be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to establish a 2022 annual cash bonus program for the Named Executive Officers outside of the Incentive Compensation Plan, while still maintaining a
41

performance-based approach by setting performance objectives and other parameters applicable to bonus compensation for the Named Executive Officers with respect to 2022.
After consideration of management’s recommendations and the other factors previously described, on February 9, 2022, the Compensation Committee established the 2022 annual incentive cash bonus program which included objective, performance-based goals and potential bonus award amounts for Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd for the performance period beginning January 1, 2022 and ending December 31, 2022, while also allowing the Compensation Committee the flexibility to inform its determination of bonus amounts based on both the pre-determined performance objectives and a subjective assessment of the individual’s achievements and other factors. The Compensation Committee established two categories of performance goals for each of the Named Executive Officers: defined adjusted earnings per share (“Adjusted EPS”) levels and customer satisfaction performance for Sonic’s franchised dealerships. Adjusted EPS was specially defined under the 2022 bonus program and selected as the primary performance goal in order to align the Named Executive Officers’ cash bonuses with profitability realized by the Company during 2022. The Compensation Committee also set customer satisfaction index (“CSI,” as described below) performance goals based on the percentage of Sonic’s franchised dealerships that meet or exceed specified objectives, as reported by the respective manufacturers for such dealership brands. The amount of potential performance-based cash bonus for the Named Executive Officers was based on a percentage of their respective base salary earned during the 2022 performance period, with such cash bonuses (if any) to be paid as soon as administratively practicable following the Compensation Committee’s determination of the extent to which the specified performance goals were achieved and its determination of the appropriate bonus amounts.
For purposes of the performance goals in 2022, Adjusted EPS was defined as (i) Sonic’s net income from continuing operations determined in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to fix the income tax rate on net income at 25% and to take into account the timing of the disposition of dealerships during 2022 such that the budget and actual performance of dealerships disposed of during 2022 are included in the calculation of Adjusted EPS performance objective levels and Adjusted EPS only for the period up to the date of such disposition, and excluding the effects of (A) any gain or loss recognized by Sonic on the disposition of dealerships (including asset or lease impairment charges related to a decision to sell a specific dealership), (B) asset write-downs and impairment charges, (C) debt restructuring charges and costs, (D) expense attributable to earn-out and similar transaction-related payments with respect to consummated acquisitions, (E) any assessed withdrawal liability or settlement against Sonic and/or any of Sonic’s subsidiaries with respect to any of Sonic’s dealership subsidiaries that participate in or have participated in the Automotive Industries Pension Plan (a multiemployer pension plan), (F) property loss and replacement expense attributable to acts of God or nature, which loss or expense would have been covered under Sonic’s property loss insurance policies but for an applicable deductible, (G) certain other designated items such as expenses attributable to the renovation and/or reconstruction of the Audi Houston Central dealership building (net of litigation or settlement recoveries in the related pending construction litigation), and (H) the cumulative effect of any changes in GAAP during 2022, divided by (ii) a diluted weighted-average share count of 43,500,000 shares.
42

The Compensation Committee also established the minimum, interim, target and maximum objective levels for 2022 based on achievement of Adjusted EPS and potential corresponding bonus levels for the Named Executive Officers based on a percentage of base salary earned during 2022 as follows:

2022 Adjusted EPS |  | Bonus as Percentage of Base Salary
Less Than Minimum Objective ($6.85) |  | 0%
Minimum Objective: $6.85 |  | 50%
Interim Objective: $7.70 |  | 90%
Target Objective: $8.56 |  | 100%
Maximum Objective: $10.27 or more |  | 300%

The above dollar amounts specified for the minimum, interim, target and maximum objective levels were subject to proportionate adjustment to reflect the budgeted performance of dealerships disposed of during 2022 only for the period up to the date of such disposition, and actual Adjusted EPS considers actual performance of such dealerships only for the period up to the date of such disposition. For performance falling between two objective levels described above, the corresponding bonus amount would be prorated based on the performance achieved between the two objective levels.
Considering relevant dispositions during 2022, no adjustment applied to the dollar amounts specified above for the minimum, interim, target and maximum objective levels for 2022 Adjusted EPS performance.
CSI performance was selected as the other performance goal under the 2022 bonus program since it aligns with two other important Company goals: (i) meeting the expectations of our guests and (ii) meeting the expectations of our manufacturers. The CSI performance objective was based on the percentage of Sonic’s franchised dealerships, as reported by the applicable manufacturer, that met or exceeded the applicable manufacturer’s objective CSI performance standard for 2022 (weighted equally between sales and service) applicable to the particular franchised dealership as of December 31, 2022. Only franchised dealerships owned by Sonic for all of 2022 were included in determining achievement of the CSI performance goal.
The Compensation Committee established specific minimum, target and maximum objective levels based upon achievement of the CSI performance objective and corresponding bonus levels for the Named Executive Officers based on a percentage of base salary earned during 2022 as follows:

Franchised Dealerships Achieving Manufacturer’s CSI Performance Standard as of December 31, 2022 |  | Bonus as Percentage of Base Salary
Less Than Minimum Objective (70%) |  | 0%
Minimum Objective: 70% |  | 5%
Target Objective: 75% |  | 15%
Maximum Objective: 80% or more |  | 25%

43

For performance falling between two objective levels described above, the corresponding bonus amount would be prorated based on the performance achieved between the two objective levels.
The Compensation Committee provided for determination of bonus amounts for each Named Executive Officer based on the Company’s performance relative to the pre-established Adjusted EPS and CSI performance objectives described above, but the Compensation Committee also retained the flexibility to consider other factors to inform its determination of the size of actual bonus amounts (including increasing or reducing the bonus amount that would apply based strictly on the pre-established Adjusted EPS and CSI performance objectives). Such factors could include a more subjective assessment of financial, operational, strategic and corporate performance and take into consideration unanticipated contingencies and events as well as individual performance and achievement.
On February 15, 2023, based on management’s report regarding Sonic’s performance against the performance goals, the Compensation Committee certified that (i) the Adjusted EPS for Sonic for the 2022 calendar year was $8.92 and therefore exceeded the target objective level (but fell below the maximum objective level) for the Adjusted EPS component and (ii) the CSI performance component had exceeded the maximum objective level because 85% of the applicable dealerships had met or exceeded the requisite CSI performance standard. Considering these achievement levels, and also guided by the parameters that the Compensation Committee had established under the 2022 bonus program, the Compensation Committee authorized cash bonus award amounts based on the 2022 bonus program for each of the current Named Executive Officers in the following amounts: $2,233,138 for Mr. David Bruton Smith, $1,993,950 for Mr. Jeff Dyke, and $1,554,081 for Mr. Heath R. Byrd. The Committee also determined to award a pro rata cash bonus in the amount of $194,959 for Mr. O. Bruton Smith consistent with how his bonus would have been calculated and payable had the 2022 annual incentive cash bonus program been adopted pursuant to the Incentive Compensation Plan, with such amount payable to his estate.
The Compensation Committee approved payment of the total cash bonuses to the Named Executive Officers as soon as administratively practicable.
Long-Term Equity Compensation
Named Executive Officer Annual Grants for 2022
The Compensation Committee believes that equity-based compensation is an effective means of aligning the long-term interests of Sonic’s key officers and employees with those of its stockholders, to provide incentives to, and to attract and retain and to encourage equity ownership by, key officers and employees who provide services to Sonic and its subsidiaries upon whose efforts Sonic’s success and future growth depends. Sonic’s long-term equity compensation program is based principally upon awards under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan of (i) performance-based restricted shares of Class A Common Stock, (ii) performance-based restricted stock units convertible into shares of Class A Common Stock and/or (iii) options to purchase Class A Common Stock. The size of awards of restricted stock, restricted stock units or stock options is based generally upon a subjective evaluation of the executive’s performance by the Compensation Committee, executive compensation of comparable companies and management’s recommendations submitted to the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee’s evaluation considers a number of non-quantitative factors, including the responsibilities of
44

the individual executive officers for and their contributions to Sonic’s operating results (including in relation to other recipients of Sonic equity awards) and their expected future contributions, as well as prior awards to the particular executive officer.
On February 9, 2022, the Compensation Committee approved the grant of performance-based restricted stock units to the Named Executive Officers of Sonic for the 2022 calendar year under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan in the following amounts: Mr. O. Bruton Smith, 55,449 restricted stock units; Mr. David Bruton Smith, 75,260 restricted stock units; Mr. Jeff Dyke, 42,763 restricted stock units; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, 33,330 restricted stock units.
These restricted stock units were subject to forfeiture based upon Sonic’s achievement of designated Adjusted EPS objectives for the 2022 calendar year, with the calculation of Adjusted EPS as defined and determined by the Compensation Committee for the executive officers’ annual cash bonus terms for 2022 (see “—Annual Cash Compensation—Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022”). The Compensation Committee chose Adjusted EPS performance for the restricted stock units for the same reason as it was chosen to be the primary performance criterion for performance-based cash bonuses, as set forth above. The Compensation Committee chose to establish a one-year Adjusted EPS performance condition primarily because of the difficulty of providing an accurate forecast for Sonic’s EPS for a three-year future period. Depending on the extent to which Sonic met the specified Adjusted EPS performance objectives, the restricted stock units granted to the Named Executive Officers were subject to performance-based forfeiture.
In determining the grant levels and the performance-based forfeiture provisions for these restricted stock unit awards, the Compensation Committee’s assessment took into account the information presented in the November 2021 executive compensation peer group report from Willis Towers Watson previously described above that was considered in the 2022 executive compensation review process. This report indicated that our approach toward the equity compensation component of Mr. David Bruton Smith’s compensation generally lagged behind the general equity compensation practices of retail automotive peer group members for their chief executive officers. In an effort to better align the equity compensation of our Chief Executive Officer with general competitive compensation levels and practices within this peer group, the Compensation Committee awarded a larger number of restricted stock units to Mr. David Bruton Smith and approved performance-based forfeiture provisions for his award that differ from the awards to the other Named Executive Officers.
For Mr. David Bruton Smith, the restricted stock units granted in 2022 were subject to performance-based forfeiture as follows:

2022 Adjusted EPS |  | Percentage of Restricted Stock Unit Grant to Remain Outstanding
105% of Target Objective |  | 100% (No forfeiture)
100% of Target Objective |  | 90.91% (9.09% forfeiture)
75% of Target Objective |  | 81.82% (18.18% forfeiture)
Less than 75% of Target Objective |  | 0% (100% forfeiture)

45

For Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke, and Heath R. Byrd, the restricted stock units granted in 2022 were subject to performance-based forfeiture as follows:

2022 Adjusted EPS |  | Percentage of Restricted Stock Unit Grant to Remain Outstanding
105% of Target Objective |  | 100% (No forfeiture)
100% of Target Objective |  | 71.43% (28.57% forfeiture)
75% of Target Objective |  | 42.86% (57.14% forfeiture)
Less than 75% of Target Objective |  | 0% (100% forfeiture)

For Adjusted EPS performance below 75% of the Adjusted EPS target objective, the restricted stock unit grants would be forfeited in their entirety. For Adjusted EPS performance from 75% to 100% of the Adjusted EPS target objective or between 100% and 105% of the Adjusted EPS target objective, the percentage of restricted stock unit grants that would remain outstanding would be determined on a pro rata basis between the two applicable objective levels.
Subject to adjustment based on achievement of designated Adjusted EPS objectives for the 2022 calendar year, the terms of the performance-based restricted stock unit awards for Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd provide that such awards generally vest in three annual installments subject to continued service, with 25% vesting on March 31, 2023, 30% vesting on February 9, 2024 and 45% vesting on February 9, 2025.
As a result of the Company’s Adjusted EPS achievement for 2022 of 104.2% of the Adjusted EPS target objective as certified by the Compensation Committee, the performance-based restricted stock unit awards described above were subject to forfeiture in part and reduced as follows: Mr. O. Bruton Smith from 55,449 to 52,915 restricted stock units; Mr. David Bruton Smith from 75,260 to 74,166 restricted stock units; Mr. Jeff Dyke from 42,763 to 40,809 restricted stock units; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd from 33,330 to 31,807 restricted stock units.
In connection with Mr. O. Bruton Smith’s death, his adjusted award of restricted stock units became fully vested upon the Compensation Committee’s final certification of the applicable performance condition for these awards on February 15, 2023.
For additional details concerning the restricted stock units and stock options granted to and held by the executive officers during the 2022 calendar year, see “—Summary Compensation Table,” “—Grants of Plan-Based Awards During 2022,” “—Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal 2022 Year-End” and “—Option Exercises and Stock Vested During 2022.”
Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
On February 9, 2022, the Compensation Committee approved a special retention grant to Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, in the form of 75,000 restricted stock units (the “Byrd Retention Units”). The Compensation Committee views Mr. Byrd as a key employee to the success of the Company and believed it to be in the best interests of the Company and its
46

stockholders to provide him with a significant long-term incentive intended to encourage him to continue his employment with the Company. The Byrd Retention Units also were granted in consideration of Mr. Byrd’s agreement to certain restrictive covenants, including non-competition, non-solicitation and non-disclosure restrictions. In accordance with the Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant, dated February 9, 2022, between the Company and Mr. Byrd (the “Byrd Retention Unit Agreement”), a five-year cliff vesting schedule generally applies to the Byrd Retention Units with full vesting to occur on February 9, 2027, subject to Mr. Byrd’s continued employment with Sonic.
The Byrd Retention Units are subject to forfeiture if Mr. Byrd’s employment with the Company terminates prior to February 9, 2027, except under certain circumstances, or he violates the restrictive covenants that are incorporated in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement or in any other agreement he has with the Company. For more information about the restrictive covenants in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Heath Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
If prior to February 9, 2027, Mr. Byrd’s employment is terminated by the Company without “cause” (as defined in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement) or his employment ends due to his death or “disability” (as defined in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement), he will vest in a pro rata portion of the Byrd Retention Units. In the event of a “change in control” (as defined in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement) prior to February 9, 2027, the Byrd Retention Units will become fully vested. For more information about the Byrd Retention Units in the event of Mr. Byrd’s termination of employment or a change in control, see “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Upon vesting, the Byrd Retention Units will be settled in the form of an equivalent number of shares of the Company’s Class A Common Stock. The Byrd Retention Units are not eligible for dividend equivalents or voting rights.
Special Retention Grant for Mr. Jeff Dyke, President
The Compensation Committee previously awarded a special retention grant effective May 6, 2015 to Mr. Jeff Dyke, President of Sonic (Executive Vice President of Operations of the Company at the time of grant), in the form of 1,000,000 performance-based restricted stock units (the “Dyke Retention Units”). The Compensation Committee views Mr. Dyke as a key employee to the success of the Company and believed it to be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to provide him with a significant long-term incentive intended to encourage him to continue his employment with the Company. The Dyke Retention Units also were granted in consideration of Mr. Dyke’s agreement to certain restrictive covenants, including non-competition, non-solicitation and non-disclosure restrictions. In accordance with the Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant, dated May 6, 2015, between the Company and Mr. Dyke (the “Dyke Retention Unit Agreement”), vesting of the Dyke Retention Units was subject first to a performance condition tied to the Company’s achievement of at least one of two performance goals for the 2016 calendar year — a designated net income performance goal of at least $75 million or a designated revenue performance goal of at least $8.5 billion from both continuing and discontinued operations, each to be determined according to GAAP. If neither of the 2016 performance goals was achieved, then the Dyke Retention Units would not vest and would be forfeited in their entirety. If either of the 2016 performance goals was met, then the Dyke Retention Units generally
47

would be scheduled to vest over a 15-year period in three equal installments on May 6, 2020, May 6, 2025 and May 6, 2030, respectively, subject to Mr. Dyke’s continued employment with Sonic.
As a result of the Company’s net income of more than $93.0 million and revenue performance of more than $9.7 billion for calendar year 2016 as certified by the Compensation Committee, the performance condition for the Dyke Retention Units was met and therefore the Dyke Retention Units remain outstanding and subject to vesting based on his continued service as described above. The Dyke Retention Units are subject to forfeiture to the extent unvested if Mr. Dyke’s employment with the Company terminates, except under certain circumstances, or he violates the restrictive covenants that are incorporated in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement or in any other agreement he has with the Company. For more information about the restrictive covenants in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Jeff Dyke, President.”
If prior to May 6, 2030, Mr. Dyke’s employment is terminated by the Company without “cause” (as defined in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement) or his employment ends due to his death or “disability” (as defined in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement), he will vest in a pro rata portion of the Dyke Retention Units (to the extent not yet vested). In the event of a “change in control” (as defined in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement) prior to May 6, 2030, any unvested Dyke Retention Units will become fully vested. For more information about the Dyke Retention Units in the event of Mr. Dyke’s termination of employment or a change in control, see “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Upon vesting, the Dyke Retention Units will be settled in the form of an equivalent number of shares of the Company’s Class A Common Stock. The Dyke Retention Units are not eligible for dividend equivalents or voting rights.
Deferred Compensation Plan
The Named Executive Officers of Sonic (including the Chief Executive Officer) were also eligible to participate in the Deferred Plan during the 2022 calendar year. For 2022, executive officers could elect to defer a portion of their annual cash compensation, up to 75% of base salary and up to 100% of eligible incentive bonus amounts. Sonic does not currently make matching contributions with respect to employee deferrals, but Sonic can choose to credit eligible employees with additional contributions to make up for matching contributions the employees would have received under Sonic’s 401(k) plan but for the legal limitations on the amount of compensation that can be considered for 401(k) plan purposes (e.g., $305,000 for 2022). If Sonic makes contributions, these contributions generally vest based on an employee’s full years of Deferred Plan participation with 20% vesting for each year so that an employee is fully vested after five years of participation. Participation in the Deferred Plan is offered annually to a select group of our management or highly compensated employees. Contributions by participants in the Deferred Plan, including any participating executive officers, are credited with a rate of return (positive or negative) based on deemed investments selected by a participant from among several different investment funds with such deemed earnings determined by the actual market performance of the investment funds selected by the participant. No Named Executive Officer elected to participate in or received any Company contributions under the Deferred Plan during 2022.
48

Other Benefits
While our compensation philosophy includes a significant focus on performance-based compensation, the Named Executive Officers of Sonic (including the Chief Executive Officer) were also eligible in 2022 to participate in various benefit plans on similar terms to those provided to other salaried employees of Sonic, including our 401(k) plan (with matching contributions) and our health, life and disability insurance programs. These benefit plans offered to employees of Sonic, including the Named Executive Officers, are intended to provide a safety net of coverage against various events, such as illness, death, disability and retirement. Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd received matching contributions under Sonic’s 401(k) plan for 2022, the amounts of which are reflected in the “All Other Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table for the particular Named Executive Officer.
Each of the Named Executive Officers of Sonic was also afforded the use of company demonstrator vehicles for personal use during 2022. Personal use of company vehicles is a common competitive perquisite afforded to executives in the automobile dealership industry with both publicly held and privately owned dealership companies. The imputed value for the personal use of company demonstrator vehicles during 2022 by the Named Executive Officers was as follows: $95,043 for Mr. O. Bruton Smith, $287,222 for Mr. David Bruton Smith, $47,614 for Mr. Jeff Dyke and $40,330 for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, each as reflected in the “All Other Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table for the particular Named Executive Officer.
Each of the Named Executive Officers of Sonic (including the Chief Executive Officer) was also offered the opportunity to participate in an executive wellness program during 2022. Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd elected to participate in the program and the benefit amount attributable to such participation is reflected in the “All Other Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table for the particular Named Executive Officer. Each of the Named Executive Officers is covered by Company-provided group term life insurance (including accidental death and dismemberment coverage) that provides a benefit of one times earnings, up to a maximum of $750,000, for Mr. David Bruton Smith, Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, and provided a benefit of $375,000 for Mr. O. Bruton Smith. Prior to his death, the Company also paid the premiums for an additional term life insurance policy (including accidental death and dismemberment coverage) for Mr. O. Bruton Smith providing a benefit of $80,000. Imputed income attributable to the Company-provided group term life insurance for each of the Named Executive Officers and the premium amounts for the additional term life insurance policy for Mr. O. Bruton Smith are included in the “All Other Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table for the particular Named Executive Officer.
Sonic also may from time to time authorize the personal use of corporate aircraft by the Named Executive Officers and their family members, subject to certain rules and limitations set forth in the corporate aircraft use policy approved by the Compensation Committee. Pursuant to this policy, the Compensation Committee has authorized up to 40 non-business flight hours annually for the Chief Executive Officer. During 2022, the Named Executive Officers used corporate aircraft for personal travel on a limited basis, the aggregate incremental cost of which to Sonic was $0 with respect to Mr. O. Bruton Smith, $38,963 with respect to Mr. David Bruton Smith, $8,866 with respect to Mr. Jeff Dyke and $4,347 with respect to Mr. Heath R. Byrd. This aggregate incremental cost is reflected in the “All Other
49

Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table for the particular Named Executive Officer, along with a description of how the aggregate incremental cost is calculated in a corresponding footnote.
Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan
The SERP was adopted effective as of January 1, 2010. The SERP is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan that is considered unfunded for federal tax purposes and intended for a select group of management or highly compensated employees. The Compensation Committee adopted the SERP in order to attract and retain key employees by providing a retirement benefit in addition to the benefits provided by Sonic’s tax-qualified and other nonqualified deferred compensation plans. The Compensation Committee selects the employees who will become SERP participants and designates each such employee as a Tier 1 participant, Tier 2 participant or Tier 3 participant. Mr. Jeff Dyke, President (previously Executive Vice President of Operations), was designated as a Tier 1 participant in the SERP effective as of January 1, 2010. Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (previously Vice President and Chief Information Officer), originally was designated as a Tier 3 participant in the SERP effective as of May 1, 2010, but was redesignated as a Tier 1 participant in the SERP effective as of April 1, 2013 in connection with his promotion to Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer at that time. Participation in the SERP is subject to execution of a participation agreement. Mr. David Bruton Smith is not a participant in the SERP. Mr. O. Bruton Smith also was not a participant in the SERP.
Subject to a specified vesting schedule, the SERP generally provides a retirement benefit in the form of an annual payment for a period of 15 years, with the annual payment based on a specified percentage of the participant’s “final average salary.” The annual payment for a Tier 1 participant is based on 50% of final average salary. The annual payment for a Tier 2 participant is based on 40% of final average salary. The annual payment for a Tier 3 participant is based on 35% of final average salary. “Final average salary” generally means the average of the participant’s highest three annual base salaries during the last five plan years prior to the participant’s separation from service with Sonic. A participant is generally eligible for the vested portion of his or her SERP benefit upon normal retirement after reaching age 65 or age 55 with at least 10 years of employment with Sonic. If a participant leaves Sonic before qualifying for normal retirement, the participant’s SERP benefit generally is reduced for early retirement (in addition to application of the vesting schedule). The vested benefit is reduced by 10% for each year the participant’s payment commencement date precedes the earliest date the participant would have been eligible for normal retirement. However, the early retirement reduction does not apply to eligible participants following a change in control of Sonic. See the discussion under “—Pension Benefits for 2022” below for further information about the SERP.
Change in Control and Severance Arrangements
Effective May 6, 2015, the Compensation Committee approved, and the Company entered into, a Change in Control Agreement with each of Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd (each, a “Change in Control Agreement, and, collectively, the “Change in Control Agreements”). The Compensation Committee determined that it was in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to take steps intended to assure that the Company will have the continued dedication of Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd, notwithstanding the possibility, threat or occurrence of a change in control of the Company. The Change in Control Agreements provide that if Mr. Dyke or Mr. Byrd were to incur an excise tax under
50

Section 4999 of the Code as a result of parachute payments or benefits to be provided in connection with a change in control of the Company, the Company will pay him a “gross-up” amount sufficient to put him in the same after-tax position in which he would have been had he not incurred any excise tax liability under Section 4999 of the Code. The Compensation Committee believes, in its judgment, that it is imperative to take efforts to diminish the inevitable distraction to Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd that would be created by a pending or threatened change in control by mitigating the personal tax consequences he may face in such circumstance, and to encourage his full attention and dedication to the Company currently and in the event of any pending or threatened change in control.
We do not have a formal severance plan. However, our Employment Agreement with Mr. Byrd provides for the payment of severance in the event of a termination of his employment by the Company other than for “cause” (as defined in the Employment Agreement). In addition, the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and related equity award agreements, including those of our Named Executive Officers, provide for certain accelerated vesting in the event of death, disability, termination without cause or in certain circumstances involving a change in control. The SERP also provides for full vesting in the event of a change in control as well as a lump sum payment if a participant separates from service with the Company within 24 months following a change in control.
For more information about potential payments in connection with a termination of employment and change in control, see “—Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Change in Control Agreements with Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd” and “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Anti-Hedging and Stock Ownership Guidelines
For information about our stock ownership guidelines and anti-hedging policies, see “—No Hedging or Short Selling” and “—Chief Executive Officer Stock Ownership Guidelines.”
Federal Income Tax and Accounting Considerations
We consider tax and accounting implications associated with various forms of compensation when designing our compensation programs. As noted above, the compensation paid to Sonic’s Named Executive Officers is based primarily on the performance of Sonic. The Compensation Committee considers the potential effect of Section 162(m) of the Code in designing our executive compensation program, along with other factors in the context of our overall approach to executive compensation. Section 162(m) of the Code generally limits Sonic’s annual federal income tax deduction for compensation paid to certain covered employees to $1.0 million with respect to each such covered employee (generally, the Chief Executive Officer and certain other executive officers and, beginning in 2018, certain former executive officers).
Prior to the enactment of the Tax Act, compensation meeting the various technical requirements for “performance-based” compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code was excluded from the $1.0 million deduction limit. Before the Tax Act, executive officer compensation attributable to stock options and awards of performance-based restricted stock and restricted stock units granted under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan (and previously the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2004 Stock Incentive Plan), and annual cash bonuses paid under the Incentive Compensation Plan generally had been intended to meet the
51

requirements for deductible performance-based compensation, although there is no guarantee that such compensation intended to be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code will ultimately be determined as such by the IRS. In addition, the Company always reserved the right to pay compensation that did not qualify as “performance-based” from time to time in order to reward Sonic’s executive officers appropriately in the Compensation Committee’s judgment, even if it resulted in certain compensation that would not be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code.
For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017, the Tax Act repealed the performance-based compensation exception to the deduction limitations under Section 162(m) of the Code and the $1.0 million deduction limit now applies to an expanded group of individuals, including anyone serving as the chief executive officer or the chief financial officer at any time during the taxable year and the three other most highly compensated executive officers (with such status as a “covered employee” for purposes of the Section 162(m) deduction limit continuing even after no longer meeting the criteria and after leaving employment with the Company). The new rules generally apply to taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017, but transition relief may apply to compensation paid pursuant to a written binding contract in effect on November 2, 2017 that is not modified in any material respect after that date and that otherwise would have qualified as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code prior to the changes made by the Tax Act. For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2026, the scope of “covered employees” will be further expanded to also include the Company’s next five highest compensated employees in that year, regardless of whether they are officers.
Tax consequences continue to be a consideration for the executive compensation program. The Compensation Committee also intends to continue to approach executive compensation in a manner intended to attract, retain, motivate and reward the executive talent who are key to our success. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee will evaluate performance and compensate Sonic’s executive officers as it deems appropriate in the Compensation Committee’s judgment, even if it may result in compensation that may not be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code or may not have the most favorable accounting treatment. The Compensation Committee believes that the discretion and flexibility to award such compensation serves the best interests of Sonic and its stockholders by allowing the Compensation Committee to compensate executive officers appropriately in its discretion as circumstances warrant and in furtherance of its compensation philosophy and objectives.
Regardless of Sonic’s intent, there is no guarantee that incentive bonuses or awards, equity-based compensation or other compensation intended to be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code will ultimately be determined as such by the IRS. In addition, changes in applicable tax laws and regulations, and interpretations of such laws and regulations, as well as other factors beyond Sonic’s control may affect the deductibility of executive compensation.
52

Compensation Committee Report
The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K with management and, based on such review and discussions, recommended to the Board of Directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in Sonic’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 and this Proxy Statement.
R. Eugene Taylor, Chair
John W. Harris III, Vice Chair
William I. Belk
Keri A. Kaiser
53

Summary Compensation Table
The following table sets forth compensation paid by or on behalf of Sonic to the Named Executive Officers for services rendered during Sonic’s fiscal years ended December 31, 2020, 2021 and 2022:

Name and Principal Position(s) |  | Year |  | Salary ($) |  | Bonus ($) |  | Stock Awards ($) (1) |  | Option Awards ($) (1) |  | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation ($) |  | Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings ($) (2) |  | All Other Compensation ($) |  | Total ($)
O. Bruton Smith (3) |  | 2022 |  | $ | 116,667 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,758,033 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 194,959 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 101,366 |  | (4) | $ | 3,171,025 |
Executive Chairman |  | 2021 |  | $ | 200,000 |  |  | $ | 40,000 |  |  | $ | 2,256,478 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 350,000 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 226,751 |  | (4) | $ | 3,073,229 |
|  | 2020 |  | $ | 183,333 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,404,669 |  |  | $ | 320,834 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 222,631 |  | (4) | $ | 2,131,467 |
David Bruton Smith |  | 2022 |  | $ | 1,336,366 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,743,432 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,233,139 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 327,445 |  | (5) | $ | 7,640,382 |
Chief Executive Officer |  | 2021 |  | $ | 1,113,638 |  |  | $ | 222,728 |  |  | $ | 3,062,716 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,948,867 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 163,294 |  | (5) | $ | 6,511,243 |
|  | 2020 |  | $ | 1,113,638 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,906,537 |  |  | $ | 1,948,867 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 94,074 |  | (5) | $ | 5,063,116 |
Jeff Dyke |  | 2022 |  | $ | 1,193,230 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,127,032 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,993,951 |  |  | $ | — |  | (6) | $ | 83,288 |  | (7) | $ | 5,397,501 |
President |  | 2021 |  | $ | 994,358 |  |  | $ | 198,872 |  |  | $ | 1,740,253 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,740,127 |  |  | $ | — |  | (8) | $ | 106,444 |  | (7) | $ | 4,780,054 |
|  | 2020 |  | $ | 994,358 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,083,312 |  |  | $ | 1,740,127 |  |  | $ | 554,914 |  |  | $ | 80,301 |  | (7) | $ | 4,453,012 |
Heath R. Byrd |  | 2022 |  | $ | 930,001 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,657,834 |  | (9) | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,554,081 |  |  | $ | — |  | (10) |  | $ | 79,886 |  | (11) | $ | 4,221,802 |
Executive Vice President |  | 2021 |  | $ | 775,001 |  |  | $ | 155,000 |  |  | $ | 1,356,341 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,356,250 |  |  | $ | 141,306 |  |  | $ | 104,759 |  | (11) | $ | 3,888,657 |
and Chief Financial Officer |  | 2020 |  | $ | 775,001 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 844,337 |  |  | $ | 1,356,251 |  |  | $ | 556,830 |  |  | $ | 90,994 |  | (11) | $ | 3,623,413 |

(1) Stock Awards and Option Awards are valued based on the grant date fair value as calculated under the provisions of “Stock Compensation” in the ASC. See Note 10 to Sonic’s consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2022 for the valuation assumptions used in determining the fair value of the awards. Stock Awards and Option Awards vest in various increments over a three-year period from the date of grant, with the exception of the stock award to Mr. Heath R. Byrd described in Footnote 6 below which vests after a five-year period.
(2) The amount shown for 2022 represents the change in the actuarial present value of accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2021 to December 31, 2022. The amount shown for 2021 represents the change in the actuarial present value of accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2020 to December 31, 2021. The amount shown for 2020 represents the change in the actuarial present value of accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2019 to December 31, 2020. The amounts shown for Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd assume retirement at the earliest age at which unreduced benefits could be paid. As of December 31, 2022, both Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd were fully vested in their respective SERP benefits. See “—Pension Benefits for 2022” for further information about the SERP, including the assumptions used for these calculations.
(3) Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
(4) The amount shown for Mr. O. Bruton Smith includes the imputed value of demonstrator vehicles provided by the Company. The imputed value of the demonstrator vehicles was $95,043, $215,239 and $210,698 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The value assigned to the demonstrator vehicles was calculated under rules established by the IRS. The aggregate incremental cost of the demonstrator vehicles to the Company is not calculable because those vehicles are provided to the executive by its dealership subsidiaries. The amount shown for Mr. O. Bruton Smith also includes imputed income attributable to group term life insurance under the Company’s group life insurance plan and premiums paid by the Company for an additional life insurance policy for Mr. O. Bruton Smith.
(5) The amount shown for Mr. David Bruton Smith includes the imputed value of demonstrator vehicles provided by the Company. The imputed value of the demonstrator vehicles was $287,222, $88,359 and $64,093 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The value assigned to the demonstrator vehicles was calculated under rules established by the IRS. The aggregate incremental cost of the demonstrator vehicles to the Company is not calculable because those vehicles are provided to the executive by its dealership subsidiaries. The amount shown for Mr. David Bruton Smith
54

also includes $38,963, $73,676 and $28,721 for personal use of the Company’s aircraft in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The amount reported for personal use of the Company’s aircraft by Mr. David Bruton Smith is calculated by reference to the aggregate incremental cost to the Company and based on the actual cost of fuel, landing fees, pilot meal and lodging expenses, aircraft cleaning, on-board catering and other similar variable costs. Fixed costs that do not change based on usage, such as pilot salaries, home hanger expenses and general taxes and insurance, are excluded from the aggregate incremental cost calculation. If the aircraft flies empty before picking up or dropping off a passenger flying for personal reasons, this segment is included in the aggregate incremental cost of the personal use. When the aircraft is already flying to a destination for business purposes, costs associated with the additional passenger are negligible and are not included in determining the aggregate incremental cost to the Company. The amount shown for Mr. David Bruton Smith also includes imputed income attributable to group term life insurance under the Company’s group life insurance plan.
(6) Mr. Dyke experienced a decrease of $399,519 in the actuarial present value of his accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2021 to December 31, 2022 due to an increase in the discount rate used in the assumptions for computing the actuarial present value of the accumulated pension benefits from 2.60% for 2021 to 4.93% for 2022.
(7) The amount shown for Mr. Jeff Dyke includes the imputed value of demonstrator vehicles provided by the Company. The imputed value of the demonstrator vehicles was $47,614, $39,179 and $46,845 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The value assigned to the demonstrator vehicles was calculated under rules established by the IRS. The aggregate incremental cost of the demonstrator vehicles to the Company is not calculable because those vehicles are provided to the executive by its dealership subsidiaries. The amount shown for Mr. Jeff Dyke also includes $8,866, $35,740 and $8,292 for personal use of the Company’s aircraft in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively, calculated as described above in Footnote 5, and imputed income attributable to group term life insurance under the Company’s group life insurance plan. The amount shown for Mr. Jeff Dyke also includes Company contributions for the executive wellness program of $17,096, $23,793 and $18,205 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and Company matching contributions under the 401(k) plan of $6,100, $5,800 and $5,700 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
(8) Mr. Dyke experienced a decrease of $9,735 in the actuarial present value of his accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2020 to December 31, 2021 due to an increase in the discount rate used in the assumptions for computing the actuarial present value of the accumulated pension benefits from 2.25% for 2020 to 2.60% for 2021.
(9) This value includes a special retention grant of 75,000 restricted stock units made on February 9, 2022. These restricted stock units generally are subject to a five-year cliff vesting schedule, with full vesting to occur on February 9, 2027, subject to continued employment. Mr. Byrd received this special retention grant in order to provide him with a significant long-term incentive to continue his employment with the Company and in consideration of Mr. Byrd’s agreement to certain restrictive covenants. For more information, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
(10) Mr. Byrd experienced a decrease of $363,369 in the actuarial present value of his accumulated benefits under the SERP from December 31, 2021 to December 31, 2022 due to an increase in the discount rate used in the assumptions for computing the actuarial present value of the accumulated pension benefits from 2.60% for 2021 to 4.93% for 2022.
(11) The amount shown for Mr. Heath R. Byrd includes the imputed value of demonstrator vehicles provided by the Company. The imputed value of the demonstrator vehicles was $40,330, $47,021 and $49,084 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The value assigned to the demonstrator vehicles was calculated under rules established by the IRS. The aggregate incremental cost of the demonstrator vehicles to the Company is not calculable because those vehicles are provided to the executive by its dealership subsidiaries. The amount shown for Mr. Heath R. Byrd also includes $4,347, $22,668 and $3,381 for personal use of the Company’s aircraft in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively, calculated as described above in Footnote 5, and imputed income attributable to group term life insurance under the Company’s group life insurance plan. The amount shown for Mr. Heath R. Byrd also includes Company contributions for the executive wellness program of $25,497, $25,658 and $30,897 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and Company matching contributions under the 401(k) plan of $6,100, $5,800 and $5,700 in 2022, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
55

Grants of Plan-Based Awards During 2022
The following table sets forth information regarding all grants of awards made to the Named Executive Officers during 2022 under any plan:

|  |  |  | Estimated Possible Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards (1) |  | Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity Incentive Plan Awards (1)(2) |  | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#) |  | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock Awards ($) |  |  |  |
Name |  | Grant Date |  | Threshold ($) |  | Interim ($) |  | Target ($) |  | Maximum ($) |  | Threshold (#) |  | Target (#) |  | Maximum (#) |  |  |  |  |  |
O. Bruton Smith (3) |  | 2/9/2022 (4) |  | $ | 64,167 |  |  | $ | 116,667 |  |  | $ | 134,167 |  |  | $ | 379,168 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  |  |
|  | 2/9/2022 (5) |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 23,765 |  |  | 39,607 |  |  | 55,449 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 2,758,033 |  | (6) |  |  |
David Bruton Smith |  | 2/9/2022 (4) |  | $ | 735,001 |  |  | $ | 1,336,366 |  |  | $ | 1,536,821 |  |  | $ | 4,343,190 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  |  |
|  | 2/9/2022 (5) |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 61,578 |  |  | 68,419 |  |  | 75,260 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 3,743,432 |  | (6) |  |  |
Jeff Dyke |  | 2/9/2022 (4) |  | $ | 656,267 |  |  | $ | 1,193,230 |  |  | $ | 1,372,215 |  |  | $ | 3,877,998 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  |  |
|  | 2/9/2022 (5) |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 18,328 |  |  | 30,546 |  |  | 42,763 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 2,127,032 |  | (6) |  |  |
Heath R. Byrd |  | 2/9/2022 (4) |  | $ | 511,501 |  |  | $ | 930,001 |  |  | $ | 1,069,501 |  |  | $ | 3,022,503 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |  |  |
|  | 2/9/2022 (5) |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 14,285 |  |  | 23,808 |  |  | 33,330 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 1,657,834 |  | (6) |  |  |
|  | 2/9/2022 (7) |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 75,000 |  |  | $ | 3,730,500 |  | (6) |  |  |

(1) Amounts earned for 2022 are set forth in the Summary Compensation Table.
(2) Based on the Compensation Committee’s final certification of the applicable performance condition for these awards granted on February 9, 2022, the number of restricted stock units under these awards were adjusted to the following amounts: Mr. O. Bruton Smith from 55,449 to 52,915; Mr. David Bruton Smith from 75,260 to 74,166; Mr. Jeff Dyke from 42,763 to 40,809; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd from 33,330 to 31,807.
(3) Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
(4) For a description of these non-equity incentive awards, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Annual Cash Compensation—Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022.”
(5) Grants issued pursuant to the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan. Following final certification of the applicable performance condition for these awards, the adjusted awards for Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd will vest in annual installments over a three-year period, generally subject to continued service, vesting 25% on March 31, 2023, 30% on February 9, 2024 and 45% on February 9, 2025. In connection with Mr. O. Bruton Smith’s death, his adjusted award became fully vested upon the Compensation Committee’s final certification of the applicable performance condition for these awards on February 15, 2023.
(6) Stock awards are valued based on the grant date fair value as calculated under the provisions of “Stock Compensation” in the ASC.
(7) Grant issued pursuant to the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan. These restricted stock units are subject to five-year cliff vesting and scheduled to fully vest on February 9, 2027, generally subject to continued service.
For a description of certain additional terms of the compensation and grants disclosed in the table above, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis.”
56

Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements
Employment Agreement with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
The Company has an employment agreement with Mr. Heath R. Byrd (the “Employment Agreement”). The Employment Agreement sets forth the basic terms of employment for Mr. Byrd, including provisions for annual base salary, annual performance-based cash bonus and eligibility to participate in Sonic’s equity compensation plans and benefit programs. In addition, it provides for severance under certain circumstances. It also contains a restrictive covenant that prohibits the disclosure or use in an unauthorized manner of any of Sonic’s confidential or proprietary information. For a description of certain additional terms of the Employment Agreement, see “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Jeff Dyke, President
Effective May 6, 2015, the Compensation Committee approved a special retention grant of the Dyke Retention Units to Mr. Jeff Dyke, President of Sonic (Executive Vice President of Operations of the Company at the time of grant). The Compensation Committee views Mr. Dyke as a key employee to the success of the Company and believed it to be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to provide him with a significant long-term incentive intended to encourage him to continue his employment with the Company. The Dyke Retention Units were granted made pursuant to the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, dated May 6, 2015, between the Company and Mr. Dyke. The Dyke Retention Unit Agreement includes restrictive covenants such as (i) a non-competition restriction for two years following termination of employment in the event that Mr. Dyke is terminated for “cause” (as defined in the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement) or he resigns his employment with the Company, (ii) a non-solicitation restriction for two years following Mr. Dyke’s termination of employment for any reason and (iii) prohibitions on the disclosure or use in an unauthorized manner of any of the Company’s confidential or proprietary information. The Dyke Retention Unit Agreement includes forfeiture and recoupment provisions that would apply in the event the restricted covenants are violated. For more information about the Dyke Retention Units and the terms of the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Jeff Dyke, President” and “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Effective February 9, 2022, the Compensation Committee approved a special retention grant of the Byrd Retention Units to Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Sonic. The Compensation Committee views Mr. Byrd as a key employee to the success of the Company and believed it to be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to provide him with a significant long-term incentive intended to encourage him to continue his employment with the Company. The Byrd Retention Units were granted pursuant to the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, dated February 9, 2022, between the Company and Mr. Byrd. The Byrd Retention Unit Agreement includes restrictive covenants such as (i) a non-competition restriction for two years following termination of employment in the event that Mr. Byrd is terminated for “cause” (as defined in the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement) or he resigns his employment with the Company, (ii) a non-solicitation restriction for two years following
57

Mr. Byrd’s termination of employment for any reason and (iii) prohibitions on the disclosure or use in an unauthorized manner of any of the Company’s confidential or proprietary information. The Byrd Retention Unit Agreement includes forfeiture and recoupment provisions that would apply in the event the restricted covenants are violated. For more information about the Byrd Retention Units and the terms of the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer” and “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
Change in Control Agreements with Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd
Effective May 6, 2015, the Compensation Committee approved, and the Company entered into, a Change in Control Agreement with each of Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd to provide them with protection against excise taxes they could face in connection with a change in control of the Company. Section 280G of the Code denies a tax deduction with respect to excess parachute payments to certain executives of companies that experience a change in control. In addition, Section 4999 of the Code imposes a 20% excise tax on the recipient of the excess parachute payment. Parachute payments are compensation that is contingent in whole or in part upon a change in control and include, for example, bonuses, severance pay, accelerated vesting of equity-based compensation, accelerated vesting of deferred compensation and certain fringe benefits. Excess parachute payments are parachute payments that exceed a specific threshold under Section 280G of the Code, with the threshold determined based on the executive’s average compensation for the prior five years.
Under the Change in Control Agreements, if any of the payments or benefits provided or to be provided by the Company or its affiliates to Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd in connection with a change in control of the Company constitute excess parachute payments under Section 280G of the Code that will be subject to the 20% excise tax or any related interest or penalties, then the Company will pay to each of Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd an additional “gross-up” amount equal to the excise tax, plus any related interest and penalties, plus the amount necessary to put him in the same after-tax position (taking into account all applicable federal, state and local income, employment and excise taxes) in which he would have been if he had not been subject to the excise tax.
We provide this protection to Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd in an effort to diminish the inevitable distraction to Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd that would be created by a pending or threatened change in control by mitigating the personal tax consequences they may face in such circumstance, and to encourage their full attention and dedication to the Company currently and in the event of any pending or threatened change in control. For more information about potential payments under the Change in Control Agreements, see “—Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”
58

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal 2022 Year-End
The following table sets forth information regarding option and stock awards held by the Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2022:

|  |  |  | Option Awards (1) |  | Stock Awards (1)
Name |  | Award Grant Date |  | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable |  | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable |  | Option Exercise Price ($) |  | Option Expiration Date |  | Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#) |  | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested ($)(2) |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#) |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested ($))(2)
O. Bruton Smith (3) |  | 4/10/2020 |  | 336,851 |  | (4) | — |  |  | $ | 16.76 |  |  | 4/10/2030 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/10/2021 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/9/2022 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 55,449 |  | (5) | $ | 2,731,972 |
David Bruton Smith |  | 4/10/2020 |  | — |  | 152,401 |  | (6) | $ | 16.76 |  |  | 4/10/2030 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/10/2021 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | 51,665 |  | (7) | $ | 2,545,535 |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/9/2022 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 75,260 |  | (5) | $ | 3,708,060 |
Jeff Dyke |  | 5/6/2015 |  | __ |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | __ |  | 666,666 |  | (8) | $ | 32,846,634 |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 4/10/2020 |  | 86,596 |  |  | 86,596 |  | (6) | $ | 16.76 |  |  | 4/10/2030 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/10/2021 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | 29,357 |  | (7) | $ | 1,446,419 |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/9/2022 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 42,763 |  | (5) | $ | 2,106,933 |
Heath R. Byrd |  | 4/10/2020 |  | — |  | 67,493 |  | (6) | $ | 16.76 |  |  | 4/10/2030 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/10/2021 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | 22,880 |  | (7) | $ | 1,127,298 |  |  | — |  | $ | — |
|  | 2/9/2022 |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 33,330 |  | (5) | $ | 1,642,169 |
|  | 2/9/2022 |  | — |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | 75,000 |  | (9) | $ | 3,695,250 |  |  | — |  | $ | — |

(1) All Option Awards and Stock Awards referenced in this table were granted under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan.
(2) Market value based on the December 30, 2022 closing price of our Class A Common Stock of $49.27 per share.
(3) Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
(4) All remaining unvested stock options held by Mr. O. Bruton Smith became fully vested upon his death, and remain exercisable during the one-year period following his death by the person(s) to whom his option exercise rights passed by will or the laws of descent and distribution (or by the executor or administrator of his estate).
(5) Based on the Compensation Committee’s final certification of the applicable performance condition for these awards, these unearned, non-vested equity incentive plan restricted stock units granted on February 9, 2022 to Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd adjusted to the following amounts: Mr. O. Bruton Smith from 55,449 to 52,915; Mr. David Bruton Smith from 75,260 to 74,166; Mr. Jeff Dyke from 42,763 to 40,809; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd from 33,330 to 31,807. The adjusted awards for Messrs. David Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd will vest 25% on March 31, 2023, 30% on February 9, 2024 and 45% on February 9, 2025, generally subject to continued service. In connection with Mr. O. Bruton Smith’s death, his adjusted award became fully vested upon the Compensation Committee’s final certification of the applicable performance condition on February 15, 2023.
(6) These remaining non-vested stock options will vest on April 10, 2023, generally subject to continued service.
59

(7) With respect to these remaining non-vested restricted stock units granted on February 10, 2021, (i) a portion of the units vested as follows on February 10, 2023: Mr. David Bruton Smith, 20,666 units; Mr. Jeff Dyke, 11,743 units; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, 9,152 units; and (ii) the remaining non-vested restricted stock units will vest on February 10, 2024, generally subject to continued service.
(8) These remaining non-vested restricted stock units granted to Mr. Dyke on May 6, 2015 will vest with respect to 333,333 units on May 6, 2025 and 333,333 units on May 6, 2030, generally subject to continued service.
(9) These restricted stock units granted to Mr. Heath R. Byrd on February 9, 2022 will fully vest on February 9, 2027, generally subject to continued service.
Option Exercises and Stock Vested During 2022
The following table sets forth information concerning each exercise of stock options and each vesting of restricted stock and restricted stock units during 2022 for each of the Named Executive Officers on an aggregated basis:

|  | Option Awards |  | Stock Awards |
Name |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#) |  | Value Realized on Exercise ($)(1) |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)(2) |
O. Bruton Smith |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  | 116,439 |  | (3) | $ | 5,277,061 |  | (3)
David Bruton Smith |  | 152,401 |  |  | $ | 5,864,133 |  |  | 73,956 |  | (4) | $ | 3,628,378 |  | (4)
Jeff Dyke |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 60,443 |  | (5) | $ | 3,002,051 |  | (5)
Heath R. Byrd |  | 67,493 |  |  | $ | 1,679,195 |  |  | 47,110 |  | (6) | $ | 2,339,831 |  | (6)

(1) Represents aggregate dollar value realized upon exercise of stock options based on the actual average stock price of our Class A Common Stock at the times when the stock options were exercised on the relevant exercise date.
(2) Represents aggregate dollar value realized upon vesting of restricted stock units based on the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the relevant vesting date.
(3) For Mr. O. Bruton Smith, the number of shares acquired on vesting and the value realized on vesting are based on vesting of restricted stock units as follows:

Date of Award |  | Vesting Date |  | Number of Shares Acquired On Vesting (#) |  | Market Price at Vesting ($) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)
3/8/2019 |  | 3/8/2022 |  | 65,686 |  | $ | 51.05 |  | $ | 3,353,270
2/10/2021 |  | 3/31/2022 |  | 12,688 |  | $ | 42.51 |  | $ | 539,367
2/10/2021 |  | 6/22/2022* |  | 38,065 |  | $ | 36.37 |  | $ | 1,384,424

*Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022 and these restricted stock units became fully vested upon his death.
60

(4) For Mr. David Bruton Smith, the number of shares acquired on vesting and the value realized on vesting are based on vesting of restricted stock units as follows:

Date of Award |  | Vesting Date |  | Number of Shares Acquired On Vesting (#) |  | Market Price at Vesting ($) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)
3/8/2019 |  | 3/8/2022 |  | 56,734 |  | $ | 51.05 |  | $ | 2,896,271
2/10/2021 |  | 3/31/2022 |  | 17,222 |  | $ | 42.51 |  | $ | 732,107

(5) For Mr. Jeff Dyke, the number of shares acquired on vesting and the value realized on vesting are based on vesting of restricted stock units as follows:

Date of Award |  | Vesting Date |  | Number of Shares Acquired On Vesting (#) |  | Market Price at Vesting ($) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)
3/8/2019 |  | 3/8/2022 |  | 50,658 |  | $ | 51.05 |  | $ | 2,586,091
2/10/2021 |  | 3/31/2022 |  | 9,785 |  | $ | 42.51 |  | $ | 415,960

(6) For Mr. Heath R. Byrd, the number of shares acquired on vesting and the value realized on vesting are based on vesting of restricted stock units as follows:

Date of Award |  | Vesting Date |  | Number of Shares Acquired On Vesting (#) |  | Market Price at Vesting ($) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)
3/8/2019 |  | 3/8/2022 |  | 39,483 |  | $ | 51.05 |  | $ | 2,015,607
2/10/2021 |  | 3/31/2022 |  | 7,627 |  | $ | 42.51 |  | $ | 324,224

61

Pension Benefits for 2022
The following table sets forth information regarding pension benefits for the Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2022:

Name |  | Plan Name |  | Number of Years of Credited Service (#)(1) |  | Present Value of Accumulated Benefit ($)(2) |  | Payments During Last Fiscal Year ($)
O. Bruton Smith(3) |  | N/A |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  |  | $ | — |
David Bruton Smith(3) |  | N/A |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  |  | $ | — |
Jeff Dyke |  | SERP |  | N/A |  | $ | 5,803,384 |  | (4) |  | $ | — |
Heath R. Byrd |  | SERP |  | N/A |  | $ | 4,523,152 |  | (4) |  | $ | — |

(1) Benefits under the SERP are based on a percentage of “final average salary” and the percentage does not increase based on years of credited service. Vesting under the SERP is based on years of participation in the SERP. Mr. Jeff Dyke has 13 years of participation in the SERP, and Mr. Heath R. Byrd has 12 2/3 years of participation in the SERP. Normal retirement under the SERP is age 65 or age 55 with at least 10 years of service with Sonic. Vested benefits are reduced for early retirement. As of December 31, 2022, Mr. Dyke had 17 1/4 years of service with Sonic and Mr. Byrd had 15 1/6 years of service with Sonic. As of December 31, 2022, neither Mr. Dyke nor Mr. Byrd are subject to reduction in their vested benefits for early retirement.
(2) The accumulated benefit is based on salary considered by the SERP for the period through December 31, 2022. The present value of the accumulated benefit for Messrs. Dyke and Byrd has been calculated assuming that the Named Executive Officers remain in service through the earliest date as of which they could receive unreduced benefits and that the benefit will be payable in the form of an annual payment for 15 years. Other assumptions used to determine the present value of the accumulated benefit for each of Messrs. Dyke and Byrd are described in the summary below.
(3) Messrs. O. Bruton Smith and David Bruton Smith are not participants in the SERP. Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
(4) As of December 31, 2022, both Mr. Dyke and Mr. Byrd were fully vested in their respective SERP benefits. As of December 31, 2022, the SERP’s early retirement reduction provisions no longer apply to either Mr. Dyke’s or Mr. Byrd’s benefits since they both have satisfied the applicable age and service requirements for normal retirement. Actual benefits will be determined at termination of employment based on actual salary, years of SERP participation and years of service with Sonic.
On December 7, 2009, the Compensation Committee adopted the SERP to be effective as of January 1, 2010. In connection with the adoption of the SERP, the Compensation Committee authorized the establishment of an irrevocable grantor trust known as a “rabbi trust” for the purpose of accumulating assets from which SERP liabilities may be paid. The following is a brief description of certain material terms of the SERP.
The SERP is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan that is considered unfunded for federal tax purposes and intended for a select group of management or highly compensated employees. The SERP is subject to Section 409A of the Code. The purpose of the SERP is to attract and retain key employees by providing a retirement benefit in addition to the benefits provided by Sonic’s tax-qualified and other nonqualified deferred compensation plans. The Compensation Committee selects the
62

employees who will become SERP participants and designates each such employee as a Tier 1 participant, Tier 2 participant or Tier 3 participant.
Mr. Jeff Dyke, President (previously Executive Vice President of Operations), was designated as a Tier 1 participant in the SERP effective as of January 1, 2010, subject to execution of a participation agreement. Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (previously Vice President and Chief Information Officer), originally was designated as a Tier 3 participant in the SERP effective as of May 1, 2010, subject to execution of a participation agreement, but was redesignated as a Tier 1 participant in the SERP effective as of April 1, 2013 in connection with his promotion to Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer at that time.
Subject to the vesting schedule described below, the SERP generally provides a retirement benefit in the form of an annual payment for a period of 15 years, with the annual payment based on a specified percentage of the participant’s “final average salary.” The annual payment for a Tier 1 participant is based on 50% of final average salary. The annual payment for a Tier 2 participant is based on 40% of final average salary. The annual payment for a Tier 3 participant is based on 35% of final average salary. “Final average salary” generally means the average of the participant’s highest three annual base salaries during the last five plan years prior to the participant’s separation from service with Sonic. A participant is generally eligible for the vested portion of his or her SERP benefit upon normal retirement after reaching age 65 or age 55 with at least 10 years of employment with Sonic.
Amounts reported in the Pension Benefits Table above as the actuarial present value of accumulated benefit under the SERP are calculated assuming that the benefit is in the form of an annual payment for 15 years. The amount reported for Mr. Dyke reflects that he has reached the earliest age at which unreduced benefits would be payable, and the amount for Mr. Byrd reflects that he has reached the earliest age at which unreduced benefits would be payable, which is age 55 for both Messrs. Dyke and Byrd. The present value of accumulated benefit is calculated using the discount rate assumption that Sonic also uses for its financial statement disclosures regarding SERP benefits, which at December 31, 2022 was 4.93%. Messrs. Dyke’s and Byrd’s actual years of participation in the SERP and actual years of service with Sonic are indicated in Footnote 1 to the Pension Benefits Table above. No additional years of service have been credited to the Named Executive Officers under the SERP.
As noted above, participants are subject to a vesting schedule for their SERP benefits based on their “Years of Plan Service” (i.e., a 365-day period of employment beginning on the effective date of SERP participation and each anniversary thereof). Unless otherwise specified by the Compensation Committee, participants vest in their SERP benefits as follows:

Years of Plan Service |  | Percent Vested |
Less than 1 |  |  | 0% |
At least 1 but less than 2 |  |  | 20% |
At least 2 but less than 3 |  |  | 40% |
At least 3 but less than 4 |  |  | 60% |
At least 4 but less than 5 |  |  | 80% |
5 or more |  |  | 100% |

63

Participants also become 100% vested if they die or become “disabled” (as defined in the SERP) while employed with Sonic, or if a “change in control” (as defined in the SERP) occurs while employed with Sonic.
If a participant leaves Sonic before qualifying for normal retirement, the participant’s SERP benefit generally is reduced for early retirement (in addition to application of the vesting schedule). The vested benefit is reduced by 10% for each year the participant’s payment commencement date precedes the earliest date the participant would have been eligible for normal retirement. As amended in February 2015, the SERP provides that the early retirement reduction does not apply to participants who were employees of Sonic immediately prior to a change in control, regardless of whether or not such participants remain employees upon or following the change in control.
A participant earns his or her SERP benefit over a period from the later of age 45 or the participant’s effective date of SERP participation, to the later of the participant’s normal retirement date or the date he or she becomes 100% vested in his or her SERP benefit.
If a participant terminates employment with Sonic within two years after a change in control, the participant will receive the vested portion of his or her normal retirement benefit or reduced early retirement benefit, as applicable, in a lump sum payment based on the present value of his or her unpaid, vested accrued benefit.
Generally, benefit payments begin the first of the month following the month in which normal or early retirement occurs. If the participant is a “specified employee” under Section 409A of the Code, the first payment following normal or early retirement generally must be postponed for six months following termination. Subsequent annual payments will be made on the anniversary of the date the initial installment otherwise would have been made.
If a participant dies during the 15-year payment period and leaves a surviving spouse, payments continue to the surviving spouse. If a participant dies before terminating employment with Sonic, the lump sum value of his or her accrued benefit (calculated as if the date of death were the date of normal retirement) will be paid to his or her designated beneficiary. If a participant becomes disabled while employed with Sonic, the participant will be entitled to a regular SERP benefit payable for 15 years (calculated as if the date of disability were the date of normal retirement).
If a participant is terminated for “cause” (as defined in the SERP) or it is discovered after termination that the participant could have been terminated for certain reasons constituting “cause,” the participant will forfeit all benefits under the SERP, including any remaining unpaid benefits if already in pay status. Under the SERP, reasons constituting “cause” include material breach of the participant’s obligations in any employment agreement that is not timely remedied, the participant’s breach of any applicable restrictive covenants, conviction of a felony, actions involving moral turpitude, willful failure to comply with reasonable and lawful directives of the Board of Directors or the participant’s superiors, chronic absenteeism, willful or material misconduct, illegal use of controlled substances and, if applicable, the final and non-appealable determination by a court of competent jurisdiction that the participant willfully and knowingly filed a fraudulent certification under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
64

In addition, the SERP provides that benefits are forfeited if a participant fails to comply with certain restrictive covenants related to Sonic and its business, including any remaining unpaid benefits if already in pay status. Subject to limited exceptions, these restrictive covenants generally prohibit (i) disclosing or using in any unauthorized manner any of Sonic’s confidential or proprietary information, (ii) employing or soliciting employees of Sonic or its affiliates or subsidiaries, (iii) interfering with Sonic’s relationships with its vendors, (iv) competing with Sonic within any Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area (determined as described in the SERP) or county in which Sonic or any of its subsidiaries has a place of business and (v) disparaging Sonic or its subsidiaries, affiliates, officers, directors, business or products. These restrictive covenants generally apply while a participant in the SERP and, if later, during the two-year period following separation from service with Sonic (except that the confidentiality and non-disparagement restrictions do not expire).
In the case of either termination for “cause” or failure to comply with the restrictive covenants, the SERP also provides that the participant must repay Sonic all benefit amounts previously received.
If a rabbi trust exists when a change in control of Sonic occurs, the SERP requires that Sonic contribute, at the time of the change in control and then on each anniversary thereof, cash or liquid securities sufficient so that the value of assets in the rabbi trust at least equals the total value of all accrued benefits under the SERP. The assets of the rabbi trust are available to satisfy claims of the general creditors of Sonic in the event of its insolvency. Participants are unsecured general creditors of Sonic with respect to their SERP benefits and do not have an ownership interest in rabbi trust assets or in any other specific assets of Sonic with respect to such benefits.
CEO Pay Ratio
Pursuant to Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K, we have prepared a comparison of the annual total compensation of Mr. David Bruton Smith, our Chief Executive Officer, for fiscal 2022 to the median of the annual total compensation of all other Company employees for the same period.
For fiscal 2022, the total compensation for Mr. David Bruton Smith, our Chief Executive Officer, was $7,640,382 as reported in the Summary Compensation Table on page 54 of this Proxy Statement.
We identified the median employee for this review by examining the 2022 annual total compensation of all employees, excluding our Chief Executive Officer, who were employed by us on December 31, 2022 since it allowed us to make the identification in a reasonably efficient manner. We included all employees, whether employed on a full-time, part-time or seasonal basis. We did not make any assumptions, adjustments or estimates with respect to annual total compensation, and we did not annualize the compensation for any full-time employees that were not employed by us for all of 2022. For this purpose and using reasonable estimates, the calculation of annual total compensation of all employees, excluding our Chief Executive Officer, was determined by using the wages and compensation reported in Box 1 of Form W-2 for 2022. We selected W-2 compensation as our compensation measure because it is readily available in our existing payroll system, it is determined on a consistent basis for each employee, and we believe it is a reasonable proxy for annual total compensation for purposes of determining the median employee.
65

Following our review, we have determined that for 2022, the median of the annual total compensation of all employees of the Company (other than our Chief Executive Officer) was $60,170.
Based on this information, for 2022, the ratio of the annual total compensation of Mr. David Bruton Smith, our Chief Executive Officer, to the median of the annual total compensation of all other employees was 127.0 to 1.0. This ratio is a reasonable estimate calculated in a manner consistent with SEC rules and methods for disclosure. Due to estimates and assumptions as well as adjustments and statistical sampling permitted under the SEC rules, pay ratio disclosures may involve a degree of imprecision and our approach may not be consistent with the methodologies used by other companies.
Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control
The Named Executive Officers would receive certain payments and/or benefits upon termination from Sonic that would vary in amount depending on the reason for termination of employment. The Named Executive Officers also would receive certain payments and/or benefits in connection with a change in control of Sonic (including a termination of employment due to a change in control). The information below generally describes these payments and benefits. Payments and benefits under other plans and arrangements that are generally available to Sonic’s salaried employees on similar terms are not described.
Payments Upon Termination
Based on the compensation arrangements described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement and the terms of the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, the estimated present value of the salary, bonus and accelerated vesting of outstanding option and other stock awards the Named Executive Officers could have received upon termination by the Company without cause as of December 31, 2022 are as follows:

Name (1) |  | Salary and Bonus ($) |  | Value of Accelerated Option Awards ($)(2)(3) |  | Value of Accelerated Stock Awards ($)(4)(5)
David Bruton Smith |  | $ | — |  | $ | 4,954,557 |  |  | $ | 6,253,595 |
Jeff Dyke |  | $ | — |  | $ | 2,815,236 |  |  | $ | 12,038,730 |
Heath R. Byrd |  | $ | 465,000 |  | (6) | $ | 2,194,197 |  |  | $ | 3,385,342 |

(1) Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022. The amounts received or to be received on behalf of Mr. O. Bruton Smith in connection with his death are described below. See “—Payments Upon Death of Mr. O. Bruton Smith.”
(2) Represents the value of stock options that would have been subject to accelerated vesting upon termination without cause based on the applicable exercise price for the stock options and the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share. Termination without cause has the meaning given to such term in applicable agreements and plans, including the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and stock option award agreements.
(3) For termination due to death or disability as of December 30, 2022, the value of the accelerated stock options would have been as follows: Mr. David Bruton Smith, $4,954,557; Mr. Jeff Dyke, $2,815,236; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd,
66

$2,194,197. Such value is based on the applicable exercise price for the stock options and the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share.
(4) Represents the value of restricted stock units that would have been subject to accelerated vesting upon termination without cause based on the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share. For restricted stock units granted on February 9, 2022, the value assumes no forfeitures occurred related to the applicable performance condition. Based on the Compensation Committee’s final certification on February 15, 2023 of the applicable performance condition for these restricted stock units, they were subject to forfeiture in part (see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation— Named Executive Officer Annual Grants for 2022”). For Mr. Dyke, this value also assumes that he became vested in a pro rata portion of the Dyke Retention Units determined in accordance with the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement (and then taking into account the number of Dyke Retention Units in which he already was vested as of December 31, 2022). For Mr. Byrd, this value also assumes that he became vested in a pro rata portion of the Byrd Retention Units determined in accordance with the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement. Termination without cause has the meaning given to such term in applicable agreements and plans, including (i) the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and restricted stock unit award agreements, (ii) for Mr. Dyke, the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, and (iii) for Mr. Byrd, the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement. For more information about the Dyke Retention Units and the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Jeff Dyke, President” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Jeff Dyke, President.” For more information about the Byrd Retention Units and the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
(5) For termination due to death or disability, the value of the accelerated restricted stock units would have been as follows: Mr. David Bruton Smith, $6,253,595; Mr. Jeff Dyke, $12,038,330; and Mr. Heath R. Byrd, $3,385,342. For restricted stock units granted on February 9, 2022, the value assumes no forfeitures occurred related to the applicable performance condition. Based on the Compensation Committee’s final certification on February 15, 2023 of the applicable performance condition for these restricted stock units, they were subject to forfeiture in part (see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Named Executive Officer Annual Grants for 2022”). For Mr. Dyke, this value in connection with termination due to death or disability also assumes that he became vested in a pro rata portion of the Dyke Retention Units determined in accordance with the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement (and then taking into account the number of Dyke Retention Units in which he already was vested as of December 31, 2022). For Mr. Byrd, this value in connection with termination due to death or disability also assumes that he became vested in a pro rata portion of the Byrd Retention Units determined in accordance with the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement. For more information about the Dyke Retention Units and the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Jeff Dyke, President” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Jeff Dyke, President.” For more information about the Byrd Retention Units and the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
(6) The Employment Agreement between the Company and Mr. Byrd provides for the payment of severance in the event of a termination of his employment by Sonic, other than for “cause” (as defined in the Employment Agreement). Under the terms of the Employment Agreement, the amount of any such severance would be one-half of Mr. Byrd’s then-current annual base salary to be paid in two equal installments, with the first installment payable within 15 days following termination and the second installment payable on the last day of the sixth full calendar month following such termination. For more information about the Employment Agreement, see “—Employment Agreements and
67

Change in Control Agreements—Employment Agreement with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
If termination occurred on December 31, 2022 due to the Named Executive Officer’s voluntary termination or by the Company for “cause” (as defined in applicable agreements and plans, including the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, stock option award agreements and restricted stock unit agreements), the Named Executive Officers would not have been entitled to the accelerated vesting of stock options or restricted stock above, and Mr. Byrd would not have been entitled to the severance payment described above.
Each of the Named Executive Officers also are covered by Company-provided group term life insurance that provides a death benefit of one times earnings, up to a maximum of $750,000, for Mr. David Bruton Smith, Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd. If any of the Named Executive Officers had terminated employment due to death on December 31, 2022, the Named Executive Officer’s beneficiary under the life insurance policy would have been due the applicable death benefit from the insurance carrier, subject to the policy’s terms.
In addition, a participant in the SERP who terminates employment due to death becomes entitled to fully vested SERP benefits (calculated as if the date of death were the date of normal retirement) and such benefits are payable to his or her beneficiary the first of the next month in a lump sum equal to the present value of the otherwise applicable 15 annual payments. If Mr. Dyke’s death had occurred on December 31, 2022, the estimated lump sum payment under the SERP would have been $5,803,384. If Mr. Byrd’s death had occurred on December 31, 2022, the estimated lump sum payment under the SERP would have been $4,523,152. For purposes of estimating these lump sum payments, the present value of the accumulated benefit was calculated using the discount rate assumption that Sonic also uses for its financial statement disclosures regarding SERP benefits, which at December 31, 2022 was 4.93%. Under the SERP, present value for payment purposes is determined utilizing reasonable interest assumptions determined in the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee. The discount rate assumption that Sonic uses for its financial statement disclosures may not be the actual rate used under the SERP at a given time.
A participant in the SERP who terminates employment due to “disability” (as defined in the SERP) becomes entitled to fully vested SERP benefits (calculated as if the date of disability were the date of normal retirement) and the applicable 15 annual payments begin the month following disability. If Mr. Dyke had terminated employment on December 31, 2022 due to disability, he would have received estimated annual SERP payments of $530,234 for 15 years. If Mr. Byrd had terminated employment on December 31, 2022 due to disability, he would have received estimated annual SERP payments of $413,334 for 15 years.
If termination occurred on December 31, 2022 for any reason other than death, disability or change in control, Mr. Dyke would have been entitled to estimated annual SERP payments of $530,234 for 15 years and Mr. Byrd would have been entitled to estimated annual SERP payments of $413,334 for 15 years.
For more information about payments under the SERP upon a termination of employment, see “—Pension Benefits for 2022.”
68

Payments Upon Death of Mr. O. Bruton Smith
Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022. The value of the bonus and accelerated vesting of outstanding option and other stock awards received or to be received in connection with his death are as follows:

Name |  | Salary and Bonus ($)(1) |  | Value of Accelerated Option Awards ($)(2) |  | Value of Accelerated Stock Awards ($)(3)
O. Bruton Smith |  | $ | 194,959 |  |  | $ | 2,201,889 |  |  | $ | 4,593,190 |

(1) Mr. O. Bruton Smith was awarded a pro rata cash bonus based on the 2022 Annual Incentive Bonus Program established for the Named Executive Officers, with such bonus to be payable to his estate. For more information about the 2022 Annual Incentive Bonus Program, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Annual Cash Compensation—Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022.”
(2) Represents the value of stock options that became fully vested upon the death of Mr. O. Bruton Smith based on the applicable exercise price for the stock options and the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on June 22, 2022 of $36.37 per share. All of Mr. O. Bruton Smith’s unexercised stock options (including those previously vested prior to his death) remain exercisable during the one-year period following his death by the person(s) to whom his option exercise rights passed by will or the laws of descent and distribution (or by the executor or administrator of his estate).
(3) Represents (i) the value of 38,065 restricted stock units granted on February 10, 2021 that became fully vested upon the death of Mr. O. Bruton Smith based on the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on June 22, 2022 of $36.37 per share; and (ii) the value of 52,915 restricted stock units granted on February 9, 2022 that became fully vested on February 15, 2023 based on the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on February 15, 2023, with such vesting occurring in connection with Mr. O. Bruton Smith’s death and as a result of the Compensation Committee’s final certification on February 15, 2023 of the applicable performance condition for these restricted stock units and adjusting the number of such restricted stock units from 55,449 to 52,915 (see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Named Executive Officer Annual Grants for 2022”).
Mr. O. Bruton Smith also was covered by Company-provided group term life insurance that provided a death benefit of $375,000, subject to the policy’s terms. In addition, Mr. O. Bruton Smith was covered by an additional Company-paid term life insurance policy with a death benefit of $80,000, subject to the policy’s terms.
Payments Upon a Change in Control
Outstanding stock options and other stock awards under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan held by our Named Executive Officers generally would immediately vest and stock options would become exercisable in connection with a change in control (all subject to the terms of the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and applicable award agreements). The estimated present value of the accelerated vesting of outstanding
69

option and other stock awards held by our Named Executive Officers in the event of a change in control on December 31, 2022 is as follows:

Name |  | Salary and Bonus ($) |  | Value of Accelerated Option Awards ($)(1) |  | Value of Accelerated Stock Awards ($)(2)
David Bruton Smith |  | $ | — |  | $ | 4,954,557 |  |  | $ | 6,253,595 |
Jeff Dyke |  | $ | — |  | $ | 2,815,236 |  |  | $ | 36,399,986 |
Heath R. Byrd |  | $ | — |  | $ | 2,194,197 |  |  | $ | 6,464,717 |

(1) Represents the value of stock options that would have been subject to accelerated vesting upon a change in control based on the applicable exercise price for the stock options and the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share. “Change in control” has the meaning given to such term in applicable agreements and plans, including the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and stock option award agreements.
(2) Represents the value of restricted stock units that would have vested upon a change in control based on the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share. “Change in control” has the meaning given to such term in applicable agreements and plans, including (i) the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan and restricted stock unit award agreements, (ii) for Mr. Dyke, the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, and (iii) for Mr. Byrd, the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement. For Mr. Dyke, this value assumes that he became fully vested in the Dyke Retention Units in accordance with the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, and Mr. Byrd, this value assumes that he became fully vested in the Byrd Retention Units in accordance with the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement. For more information about the Dyke Retention Units and the Dyke Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Jeff Dyke, President” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Jeff Dyke, President.” For more information about the Byrd Retention Units and the Byrd Retention Unit Agreement, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Special Retention Grant for Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer” and “Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Retention Grant with Mr. Heath R. Byrd, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.”
A participant in the SERP becomes fully vested in his or her SERP benefit in the event of a “change in control” (as defined in the SERP). See “—Pension Benefits for 2022” for the present value of accumulated SERP benefits as of December 31, 2022. In addition, if a participant separates from service with the Company within 24 months following a change in control, the SERP benefit will be paid in the form of a lump sum equal to the present value of the otherwise applicable 15 annual payments. Messrs. Dyke and Byrd were fully vested in their SERP benefits as of December 31, 2022. As amended in February 2015, the SERP provides that the early retirement reduction otherwise applicable under the SERP does not apply to participants who were employees immediately prior to a change in control, regardless of whether or not such participants remain employees upon or following the change in control. (Having already met the age and service conditions for normal retirement under the SERP, neither Mr. Dyke nor Mr. Byrd would have been subject to such early retirement reductions as of December 31, 2022 even in the absence of such amendment.) If Mr. Dyke had terminated employment immediately following a change in control on December 31, 2022, the estimated present value of the lump sum payable to Mr. Dyke under the SERP would have been $5,803,384. If Mr. Byrd had terminated employment immediately following a change in control on December 31, 2022, the estimated present value of the lump sum payable to Mr. Byrd under the SERP would have been $4,523,152. For purposes of estimating these
70

lump sum payments, the present value of the accumulated benefit was calculated using the discount rate assumption that Sonic also uses for its financial statement disclosures regarding SERP benefits, which at December 31, 2022 was 4.93%. Under the SERP, present value for payment purposes is determined utilizing reasonable interest assumptions determined in the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee. The discount rate assumption that Sonic uses for its financial statement disclosures may not be the actual rate used under the SERP at a given time. See “—Pension Benefits for 2022” for a discussion of the SERP.
Upon a change in control of the Company, certain payments and benefits provided or to be provided to Messrs. Dyke and Byrd could be subject to the excise tax imposed on excess parachute payments under Section 280G of the Code, including the accelerated vesting of equity awards, and other payments and benefits that would be triggered by a termination of employment following a change in control. Pursuant to their Change in Control Agreements with the Company, Messrs. Dyke and Byrd are each entitled to a “gross-up” payment equal to the excise tax, plus any related interest or penalties, plus the amount necessary to put him in the same after-tax position (taking into account all applicable federal, state and local income, employment and excise taxes) in which he would have been if he had not been subject to the excise tax. Determining the value of excess parachute payments under Section 280G of the Code and any related 20% excise tax and, in turn, any applicable gross-up payment, involves complicated calculations and depends on the facts and circumstances that exist at the time of a change in control and whether a termination of employment also occurs. For purposes of estimating any gross-up payments to which Messrs. Dyke and Byrd may have become entitled, we have assumed that a change in control occurred on December 31, 2022 and that Messrs. Dyke and Byrd also terminated employment at that time. In such case, our estimated gross-up payment to Mr. Dyke would be $17,814,459, and based on our estimates, no gross-up payment would be necessary for Mr. Byrd. For purposes of these estimates, we also assumed that all performance conditions for equity awards had been met, that all equity awards became fully vested, and that accelerated stock options were cashed out upon the change in control. For valuing stock awards and the accelerated vesting of the cashed-out stock options, we referenced the closing price of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on December 30, 2022 of $49.27 per share and treated the full amount as a potential parachute payment, without taking into account any reduction that might apply under Section 280G of the Code for prior service or otherwise. We also assumed that Mr. Byrd would receive severance payments pursuant to his Employment Agreement. For purposes of these estimated gross-up payments, we also compared the estimated present value of the SERP lump sum payment to which Messrs. Dyke and Byrd would have been entitled upon termination of employment immediately following a change in control to the estimated present value of the 15 annual SERP payments that would have applied if termination of employment had occurred on December 31, 2022 for any reason other than death, disability or change in control, with these present values determined using the discount rate assumption that Sonic also uses for its financial statement disclosures regarding SERP benefits, as described above. In calculating the estimated gross-up payments, we considered Messrs. Dyke’s and Byrd’s average five-year W-2 compensation in accordance with Section 280G of the Code which considers average compensation for the five years prior to the year in which the change in control occurs. We also assumed an excise tax rate of 20%, a statutory federal income tax rate of 35%, a Medicare tax rate of 1.45% and a state income tax rate of 5.75%. We also did not assume that any amounts would be discounted due to treatment as reasonable compensation for services prior to the change in control or due to attributing any value to non-compete agreements. Gross-up payments upon an actual change in control would be calculated in accordance with prescribed methodologies and assumptions under Section 280G of
71

the Code, which may differ from those described above. For more information about the Change in Control Agreements, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Change in Control Agreements” and “—Employment Agreements and Change in Control Agreements—Change in Control Agreements with Mr. Jeff Dyke and Mr. Heath R. Byrd.”
72

Pay Versus Performance
The table and information below regarding compensation for our Named Executive Officers and Company performance are presented in accordance with new SEC disclosure rules. For more information about how our executive compensation program is intended to align pay with performance, please see the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement.

Year(1) |  | Summary Compensation Table Total for PEO (2) |  | Compensation Actually Paid to PEO (3) |  | Average Summary Compensation Table Total for Non-PEO Named Executive Officers (4) |  | Average Compensation Actually Paid to Non-PEO Named Executive Officers (5) |  | Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment Based On: |  | Net Income (in millions) |  | Adjusted EPS (8)
|  |  |  |  | Total Shareholder Return(6) |  | Peer Group Total Shareholder Return (7) |  |
2022 |  | $ | 7,640,382 |  |  | $ | 7,233,206 |  |  | $ | 4,263,443 |  |  | $ | 4,975,778 |  |  | $ | 166.46 |  |  | $ | 89.86 |  |  | $ | 380.4 |  |  | $ | 8.92 |
2021 |  | $ | 6,511,243 |  |  | $ | 10,031,514 |  |  | $ | 3,913,980 |  |  | $ | 8,877,971 |  |  | $ | 163.32 |  |  | $ | 208.28 |  |  | $ | 348.9 |  |  | $ | 8.05 |
2020 |  | $ | 5,063,116 |  |  | $ | 9,483,387 |  |  | $ | 3,402,631 |  |  | $ | 6,518,071 |  |  | $ | 126.19 |  |  | $ | 146.69 |  |  | $ | (51.4) |  |  | $ | 3.76 |

(1) For each of the years shown, the Principal Executive Officer (PEO) was our Chief Executive Officer David Bruton Smith and the non-PEO Named Executive Officers were Messrs. O. Bruton Smith, Jeff Dyke and Heath R. Byrd. Mr. O. Bruton Smith passed away on June 22, 2022.
(2) The dollar amount shown is the amount of total compensation reported for our PEO in the Summary Compensation Table for the applicable year.
(3) The dollar amounts shown represent “compensation actually paid” to our PEO, as determined in accordance with SEC rules. The dollar amounts do not reflect the actual amount of compensation earned or realized by or paid to the PEO for the applicable year. In accordance with SEC rules, the following table sets forth the adjustments made to total compensation shown in the Summary Compensation Table (SCT) for the applicable year to arrive at “compensation actually paid” (CAP) to our PEO for each year:

Year |  | SCT Total for PEO |  | Deduction for Grant Date Fair Value Shown in “Stock Awards” Column in SCT |  | Deduction for Grant Date Fair Value of Option Awards Shown in “Option Awards” Column in SCT |  | Deduction for Change in Actuarial Present Value Shown in “Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings” Column in SCT |  | Increase for Service Cost for Pension Plans |  | Increase for Fair Value at Year End of Unvested Equity Awards Granted During Year |  | Change in Fair Value From Previous Year End to Indicated Year End of Prior Years’ Unvested Equity Awards |  | Change in Fair Value From Previous Year End to Vesting Date of Prior Years’ Equity Awards That Vested During Year |  | Total CAP
2022 |  | $ | 7,640,382 |  |  | $ | 3,743,432 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,708,060 |  |  | $ | 68,425 |  |  | $ | (440,229) |  |  | $ | 7,233,206 |
2021 |  | $ | 6,511,243 |  |  | $ | 3,062,716 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,406,462 |  |  | $ | 1,955,347 |  |  | $ | 1,221,178 |  |  | $ | 10,031,514 |
2020 |  | $ | 5,063,116 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,906,537 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 6,053,368 |  |  | $ | 857,628 |  |  | $ | (584,188) |  |  | $ | 9,483,387 |

(4) The dollar amount shown is the average of the total compensation reported for our Named Executive Officers as a group (other than our PEO) in the Summary Compensation Table for the applicable year.
(5) The dollar amounts shown represent average “compensation actually paid” to the Named Executive Officers as a group (other than our PEO), as determined in accordance with SEC rules. The dollar amounts do not reflect the actual average amount of compensation earned or realized by or paid to the Named Executive Officers (other than our PEO) for the applicable year. The following table sets forth the adjustments made to average total compensation shown in the
73

Summary Compensation Table (SCT) for the applicable year to arrive at average “compensation actually paid” (CAP) to our Named Executive Officers (other than our PEO) for each year:

Year |  | Average SCT Total for non-PEO NEOs |  | Average Deduction for Grant Date Fair Value Shown in “Stock Awards” Column in SCT |  | Average Deduction for Grant Date Fair Value of Option Awards Shown in “Option Awards” Column in SCT |  | Average Deduction for Change in Actuarial Present Value Shown in “Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings” Column in SCT |  | Average Increase for Service Cost for Pension Plans |  | Average Increase for Fair Value at Year End of Unvested Equity Awards Granted During Year |  | Average Change in Fair Value From Previous Year End to Indicated Year End of Prior Years’ Unvested Equity Awards |  | Average Change in Fair Value From Previous Year End to Vesting Date of Prior Years’ Equity Awards That Vested During Year |  | Average Total CAP
2022 |  | $ | 4,263,443 |  |  | $ | 2,180,966 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 73,540 |  |  | $ | 3,392,108 |  |  | $ | (16,939) |  |  | $ | (555,407) |  |  | $ | 4,975,778 |
2021 |  | $ | 3,913,980 |  |  | $ | 1,784,357 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 47,102 |  |  | $ | 354,874 |  |  | $ | 1,984,626 |  |  | $ | 3,762,492 |  |  | $ | 693,458 |  |  | $ | 8,877,971 |
2020 |  | $ | 3,402,631 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,110,773 |  |  | $ | 370,581 |  |  | $ | 368,060 |  |  | $ | 3,526,770 |  |  | $ | 2,464,005 |  |  | $ | (1,762,040) |  |  | $ | 6,518,071 |

(6) In accordance with SEC rules, this amount assumes $100 was invested in our Class A Common Stock on December 31, 2019. Historical stock price performance is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.
(7) For 2022, cumulative total shareholder return was determined based on a peer group of eight publicly traded retail automotive companies considered as the primary peer group in determining executive compensation for 2022. This peer group is composed of Asbury Automotive Group, Inc., AutoNation, Inc., CarMax, Inc., Carvana Co., Group 1 Automotive, Inc., Lithia Motors, Inc., Penske Automotive Group, Inc. and Rush Enterprises, Inc., and these companies also comprise the Peer Group Index in the performance graph appearing in our 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders. For each of 2020 and 2021, cumulative total shareholder return was determined based on a peer group of five publicly traded retail automotive companies considered as the primary peer group in determining executive compensation for 2020 and 2021. The companies considered to be the primary peer group for the executive compensation process in 2020 and 2021 were Asbury Automotive Group, Inc., AutoNation, Inc., Group 1 Automotive, Inc., Lithia Motors, Inc. and Penske Automotive Group, Inc. which are the same companies included in the Peer Group Index of the performance graph appearing in our Annual Report to Stockholders for such years. We expanded the primary peer group that was considered in determining executive compensation for 2022. See “— Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Executive Officer Compensation Program” for more information. The table below compares the Company’s cumulative total shareholder return for 2022, 2021 and 2020 with that of both the new peer group used in 2022 and the prior peer group used in 2021 and 2020:

| Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment Based on Total Shareholder Return (Weighted Average by Market Value)
2022 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Sonic Automotive, Inc. | $ | 166.46 |  |  | $ | 163.32 |  |  | $ | 126.19 |
2022 Peer Group | $ | 89.86 |  |  | $ | 199.97 |  |  | $ | 168.68 |
Prior Peer Group | $ | 191.03 |  |  | $ | 208.28 |  |  | $ | 146.69 |

(8) Adjusted EPS is the Company-selected performance measure that in our assessment represents the most important financial performance measure that Sonic used to link compensation actually paid to the Named Executive Officers for 2022 to Company performance. Adjusted EPS was used as a performance measure for determining 2022 annual incentive cash bonus awards for the Named Executive Officers and as a performance condition for our 2022 grants of performance-based restricted stock units to the Named Executive Officers. Adjusted EPS is specially defined for these purposes as (i) Sonic’s net income from continuing operations determined in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to fix the income tax rate on net income at 25% for 2022 (26.25% for 2021 and 29% for 2020) and to take into account the timing of the disposition of dealerships during the year such that the budget and actual performance of dealerships disposed of during the year are included in the calculation of Adjusted EPS performance objective levels and Adjusted EPS only for the period up to the date of such disposition, and excluding the effects of (A) any gain or
74

loss recognized by Sonic on the disposition of dealerships (including asset or lease impairment charges related to a decision to sell a specific dealership), (B) asset write-downs and impairment charges, (C) debt restructuring charges and costs, (D) expense attributable to earn-out and similar transaction-related payments with respect to consummated acquisitions, (E) any assessed withdrawal liability or settlement against Sonic and/or any of Sonic’s subsidiaries with respect to any of Sonic’s dealership subsidiaries that participate in or have participated in the Automotive Industries Pension Plan (a multiemployer pension plan), (F) property loss and replacement expense attributable to acts of God or nature, which loss or expense would have been covered under Sonic’s property loss insurance policies but for an applicable deductible, (G) certain other designated items such as expenses attributable to the renovation and/or reconstruction of the Audi Houston Central dealership building (net of litigation or settlement recoveries in the related pending construction litigation), and (H) the cumulative effect of any changes in GAAP during the year, divided by (ii) a diluted weighted-average share count of 43,500,000 shares for 2022 (44,000,000 shares for each of 2021 and 2020). For more information about how we use Adjusted EPS to link compensation actually paid to Company performance, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Annual Cash Compensation—Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022” and “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation—Named Executive Officer Annual Grants for 2022.”
Compensation Actually Paid Versus Total Shareholder Return (TSR)
The graph below compares the compensation actually paid (CAP) to our Principal Executive Officer (PEO) and the average CAP to the other Named Executive Officers to our Total Shareholder Return for our three most recently completed fiscal years 2020, 2021 and 2022 and also shows a comparison of our Total Shareholder Return to Peer Group Total Shareholder Return for the same period:
75

Compensation Actually Paid Versus Net Income
The graph below compares the compensation actually paid (CAP) to our Principal Executive Officer (PEO) and the average CAP to the other Named Executive Officers to our Net Income for our three most recently completed fiscal years 2020, 2021 and 2022:
76

Compensation Actually Paid Versus Adjusted EPS
The graph below compares the compensation actually paid (CAP) to our Principal Executive Officer (PEO) and the average CAP to the other Named Executive Officers to our Adjusted EPS for our three most recently completed fiscal years 2020, 2021 and 2022:
Most Important Company Performance Measures for Determining Named Executive Officer Compensation
The three items listed below represent the most important Company performance measures used to determine compensation actually paid to our Principal Executive Officer (PEO) and other Named Executive Officers for 2022:

Most Important Performance Measures
Adjusted EPS
Customer Satisfaction Index (CSI)
Stock Price

For more information about the Company’s process to determine compensation for our Named Executive Officer compensation as it relates to these performance measures, see “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Annual Cash Compensation—Performance-Based Cash Bonus for 2022” and “—Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Long-Term Equity Compensation.”
77

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION
The following table provides information as of December 31, 2022 with respect to shares of our Class A Common Stock that may be issued under our equity compensation plans:

Plan Category |  | Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (#) (a) |  | Weighted- Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights ($) (b) |  | Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a)) (#) (c) |
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders (1) |  | 2,301,273 |  | (2) | $ | 16.76 |  | (3) | 2,733,737 |  | (4)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders (5) |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  | (6) | 210,364 |  |
Total |  | 2,301,273 |  | (2) | $ | 16.76 |  | (3)(6) | 2,944,101 |  |

(1) Includes the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan, the 2012 Formula Plan and the Sonic Automotive, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the “Employee Plan”). Grants under the Employee Plan have been suspended since December 31, 2005.
(2) Includes 901,168 shares issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options granted under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan. Also includes 1,400,105 shares issuable upon the vesting of outstanding restricted stock units granted under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan. The weighted-average exercise price information in column (b) does not take outstanding restricted stock units into account because they do not have an exercise price.
(3) Does not include the exercise price of options granted under the Employee Plan because no such options are outstanding.
(4) Includes 1,249,940 shares available for future issuance under the 2012 Stock Incentive Plan through grants of options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units or other stock awards. Also includes 132,109 shares available for future issuance under the 2012 Formula Plan through grants of restricted stock awards (which amount does not include the additional 100,000 shares that stockholders are being asked to approve for issuance under the proposed amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan at the Annual Meeting). Also includes 1,351,688 shares available for future issuance under the Employee Plan. As noted above, grants under the Employee Plan have been suspended since December 31, 2005.
(5) Represents the Sonic Automotive, Inc. Nonqualified Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the “Nonqualified ESPP”). Grants under the Nonqualified ESPP have been suspended since December 31, 2005.
(6) Does not include the exercise price of options granted under the Nonqualified ESPP because no such options are outstanding.
Nonqualified ESPP
The Nonqualified ESPP was adopted by the Board of Directors in 1998. The Nonqualified ESPP has not been approved by Sonic’s stockholders. The purpose of the Nonqualified ESPP is to provide employees of certain of Sonic’s subsidiaries that are not able to participate in the Employee Plan with a similar opportunity to acquire an ownership interest in Sonic. Both the Nonqualified ESPP and the Employee Plan permit eligible employees to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock at a discount from the market price. The terms of the Nonqualified ESPP are substantially similar to the terms of the
78

Employee Plan, which has been approved by Sonic’s stockholders. Grants under the Nonqualified ESPP and the Employee Plan have been suspended since December 31, 2005.
The total number of shares of Class A Common Stock that were reserved for issuance under the Nonqualified ESPP is 300,000. Approximately 210,364 additional shares remain available for future option grants under the Nonqualified ESPP.
Employees of participating subsidiaries generally are eligible to participate in the Nonqualified ESPP if they work for Sonic and its subsidiaries on a full-time or part-time basis, are regularly scheduled to work more than 20 hours per week, are customarily employed more than five months in a calendar year and have completed one year of continuous service. Employees who are officers or directors of Sonic or any participating employer are not eligible to participate in the Nonqualified ESPP. In addition, employees who own or hold options to purchase (or who are treated under certain tax rules as owning or holding options to purchase) 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of stock of Sonic or any subsidiary also are not eligible to participate in the Nonqualified ESPP.
Options generally are granted under the Nonqualified ESPP as of each January 1 to all eligible employees who elect to participate. However, grants under the Nonqualified ESPP have been suspended and no grants have been made since 2005. The Compensation Committee designates the number of shares of Class A Common Stock that can be purchased under each option, which number will be the same for each option granted on the same date and which also will be the same number of shares available under an option granted on the same date pursuant to the Employee Plan. The options have an exercise price per share equal to the lesser of (i) 85% of the fair market value per share of the Class A Common Stock on the date of grant or (ii) 85% of such fair market value on the date of exercise. No option can be granted that would permit a participant to purchase more than $25,000 worth of Class A Common Stock under the Nonqualified ESPP during the calendar year.
A participant can make contributions to the Nonqualified ESPP by after-tax payroll deduction or direct payment. To the extent that a participant has made contributions to the Nonqualified ESPP, his or her option will be exercised automatically to purchase Class A Common Stock on each exercise date during the calendar year in which the option is granted. The exercise dates generally are the last business day of March, June, September and December on which the NYSE is open for trading. The participant’s accumulated contributions as of each exercise date will be used to purchase whole shares of Class A Common Stock at the applicable option price, limited to the number of shares available for purchase under the option. The exercisability of options may accelerate in the event of a change in control of Sonic.
Options granted under the Nonqualified ESPP expire on the last exercise date of the calendar year in which granted. However, if a participant withdraws from the Nonqualified ESPP or terminates employment, the option may expire earlier.
In the event of certain changes in the capital stock of Sonic due to a reorganization, stock split, stock dividend, merger or other similar event, appropriate adjustments generally will be made to the shares of Class A Common Stock available for issuance under the Nonqualified ESPP, the shares of Class A Common Stock covered by outstanding options and the exercise price per share.
79

The Board of Directors of Sonic generally can amend, suspend or terminate the Nonqualified ESPP at any time. However, no amendment, suspension or termination may adversely affect the rights of the participant under an outstanding option without the participant’s consent. The Board of Directors suspended the Nonqualified ESPP effective December 31, 2005.
80

PROPOSAL 3:
ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE
NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION
As required by Section 14A of the Exchange Act, we are requesting stockholder approval of the compensation of our Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2022, which is described in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section, the compensation tables and the related narrative discussion of this Proxy Statement. This vote is not intended to address any specific item or element of compensation or the compensation of any particular Named Executive Officer, but rather the overall compensation of the Company’s Named Executive Officers and the philosophy, principles and policies used to determine compensation.
Stockholders were most recently asked to approve the compensation of the Company’s Named Executive Officers at our 2022 annual meeting of stockholders, and stockholders approved the Company’s Named Executive Officer compensation with approximately 94% of the votes cast in favor. At the Company’s 2017 annual meeting of stockholders, we asked stockholders to indicate whether future advisory stockholder votes on Named Executive Officer compensation should occur every one, two or three years, with the Board recommending an annual advisory vote. Because the Board views it as a good corporate governance practice, and because at the 2017 annual meeting of stockholders a majority of the votes cast were in favor of an annual advisory vote, stockholders will have the opportunity at the Annual Meeting to provide feedback to the Compensation Committee on the Company’s executive compensation program by endorsing or not endorsing the compensation of its Named Executive Officers. Stockholders will also have the opportunity at the Annual Meeting to cast an advisory vote on the frequency of future say-on-pay votes (see Proposal 4).
Our compensation policies and procedures are competitive, are focused primarily on pay-for-performance principles and are intended to align with the long-term interests of our stockholders. We encourage you to carefully review the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section beginning on page 38 of this Proxy Statement for additional details on Sonic’s executive compensation, including Sonic’s compensation philosophy and objectives, as well as the processes our Compensation Committee used to determine the compensation of our Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2022.
Accordingly, the Company is asking stockholders to vote, on an advisory basis, “FOR” the following resolution at the Annual Meeting:
RESOLVED, that the compensation paid to Sonic’s Named Executive Officers, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the SEC, including the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section, the compensation tables and the related narrative discussion, is hereby approved.
This vote is advisory, which means that the stockholder vote on this proposal will not be binding on Sonic, the Compensation Committee or the Board. However, the Compensation Committee and the Board value the opinions of the Sonic’s stockholders and will carefully consider the outcome of the vote when making future compensation decisions for Sonic’s Named Executive Officers.
81

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” the approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of Sonic’s Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2022 as disclosed in this Proxy Statement. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted “FOR” the approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of Sonic’s Named Executive Officers in fiscal 2022 as disclosed in this Proxy Statement.
82

PROPOSAL 4:
ADVISORY VOTE ON THE FREQUENCY OF FUTURE ADVISORY VOTES
TO APPROVE NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION
As required by Section 14A of the Exchange Act, we also are providing Sonic’s stockholders with the opportunity to cast an advisory vote to express a preference regarding how frequently we should seek future “say-on-pay” advisory votes to approve the compensation of our named executive officers, as described in Proposal 3. Under this Proposal 4, you may vote on whether you would prefer to have a say-on-pay vote every year, every two years or every three years.
We are required to provide this advisory vote on the “frequency of say-on-pay” at least once every six years. In our last vote on the frequency of stockholder votes on say-on-pay held at our 2017 annual meeting of stockholders, a substantial majority of the votes cast voted for say-on-pay proposals to occur every year.
The Board of Directors recommends that future say-on-pay advisory votes continue to be conducted every year to provide stockholders with an opportunity to annually evaluate Sonic’s overall executive compensation program. As described in detail in our “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section beginning on page 38 of this Proxy Statement, our compensation policies and procedures are competitive, are focused primarily on pay-for-performance principles and are intended to align with the long-term interests of our stockholders. The Board of Directors believes that the annual say-on-pay vote has worked well, allowing stockholders to provide input on our executive compensation philosophy, principles and policies as disclosed in the proxy statement each year and giving the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors the opportunity to evaluate executive compensation decisions each year in light of the stockholder feedback.
You may cast your vote on your preferred voting frequency by choosing the option of one year, two years or three years when you vote in response to this proposal or you may abstain from voting if you wish. You are not voting to approve or disapprove the Board of Directors’ recommendation.
The option of every one year, two years or three years that receives the highest number of votes cast by the stockholders will be the preferred frequency for the advisory say-on-pay vote on executive compensation that has been recommended by the stockholders. However, since this vote on the frequency of future say-on-pay votes is advisory, it will not be binding on Sonic, the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may decide that it is in the best interests of Sonic and its stockholders to hold an advisory vote more or less frequently than the option that receives the highest number of votes cast by our stockholders. However, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors will give careful consideration to the option that receives the most votes when considering the frequency of future say-on-pay votes.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote in favor of a frequency of every “1 YEAR” for future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted in favor of a frequency of every “1 YEAR” for future advisory votes to approve Sonic’s named executive officer compensation.
83

PROPOSAL 5:
APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT OF THE
SONIC AUTOMOTIVE, INC. 2012 FORMULA RESTRICTED STOCK AND
DEFERRAL PLAN FOR NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS
On February 8, 2023, the Board of Directors approved the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan, subject to and effective upon the approval of stockholders at the Annual Meeting. The amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan includes the following changes:
•future awards to be granted to eligible non-employee directors under the 2012 Formula Plan are in the form of restricted stock units (or “RSUs”), rather than shares of restricted stock;
•the dollar value of the annual equity-based award under the 2012 Formula Plan is increased from $145,000 to $195,000, reflecting an additional $50,000;
•eligible non-employee directors may make an advance election to convert all or part of their annual cash retainer of $105,000 to restricted stock units that would be added to, and granted at the same time and generally on the same terms and conditions as, the annual equity-based award; and
•the number of shares of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock authorized for issuance under the 2012 Formula Plan is increased from 500,000 to 600,000, reflecting an additional 100,000 shares.
The 2012 Formula Plan was first adopted by the Board of Directors on February 22, 2012 and approved by our stockholders at the 2012 annual meeting of stockholders. The 2012 Formula Plan has been previously amended and restated, with the most recent amendment and restatement effective as of April 29, 2020 and approved by the Company’s stockholders at the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders.
The proposed increase in the dollar value of the annual awards under the 2012 Formula Plan and the opportunity for eligible non-employee directors to elect additional restricted stock units in lieu of their annual cash retainer followed a review and evaluation of Sonic’s existing compensation program for our non-employee directors. The changes are intended to adjust the equity-based component of their compensation to better align such compensation with that offered by our peer group companies in the retail automotive sector and to enhance Sonic’s ability to attract and retain highly qualified individuals to serve as directors on the Board.
The proposed increase in the number of shares of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock that can be issued under the 2012 Formula Plan is intended to secure adequate shares so that Sonic can continue over the next several years to provide sufficient equity-based awards to its non-employee directors, giving consideration to the proposed increase in the dollar value of annual restricted stock unit awards and the ability for eligible non-employee directors to elect to receive additional restricted stock units in lieu of their annual cash retainer.
84

As of March 20, 2023 and without considering the proposed 100,000 share increase, 132,109 shares of the Class A Common Stock remain available for future awards under the 2012 Formula Plan.
This amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan would become effective as of May 15, 2023, upon requisite approval by our stockholders. If the amendment and restatement is not approved, the current 2012 Formula Plan (as amended and restated effective as of April 29, 2020) will continue in effect.
The following is a summary of the proposed amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan submitted for stockholder approval. The summary describes the principal features of the 2012 Formula Plan, but it is qualified by reference to the full text of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan, which is included in this Proxy Statement as Appendix A.
Summary of Amendment and Restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan
Administration
Awards under the 2012 Formula Plan generally are intended to occur automatically without any discretion or additional approval necessary for grants to occur. Otherwise, the 2012 Formula Plan is administered by the Board of Directors. Subject to the terms of the 2012 Formula Plan (which dictates the form, amount and timing of awards to be granted), the Board of Directors has the full authority to construe and interpret the 2012 Formula Plan and any related award agreements, to establish rules and regulations relating to plan administration, to review and determine all claims made under or with respect to the 2012 Formula Plan, to determine all questions arising under the 2012 Formula Plan, and to delegate routine administrative and recordkeeping responsibilities. Determinations made with respect to an individual non-employee director will be made without participation by such director.
Eligibility
Members of the Board of Directors who are not employed by Sonic or any of its subsidiaries are eligible to participate in the 2012 Formula Plan. Sonic currently has eight non-employee directors eligible to participate in the 2012 Formula Plan.
Shares Subject to the 2012 Formula Plan
If our stockholders approve the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan, the maximum number of shares of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock available for issuance under the 2012 Formula Plan will be 600,000 shares (increased from 500,000), subject to adjustment as described below. Taking into account shares previously issued under the 2012 Formula Plan, there currently are 132,109 shares that remain available for awards under the 2012 Formula Plan. Shares of Class A Common Stock covered by awards that are forfeited, canceled, or otherwise terminated in whole or in part for any reason will be available for further awards under the 2012 Formula Plan.
85

In the event of a reorganization, recapitalization, stock split, stock dividend, extraordinary dividend, spin-off, combination of shares, merger, consolidation, or similar transaction or other change in corporate capitalization affecting the Class A Common Stock, equitable adjustments and/or substitutions, as applicable, to prevent the dilution or enlargement of rights will be made by the Board to the shares that may be issued under the 2012 Formula Plan and that are covered by outstanding awards under the 2012 Formula Plan.
Restricted Stock Award Elections
Deferral Election. As amended and restated, the 2012 Formula Plan provides that restricted stock awards will be granted in the form of annual restricted stock units unless the non-employee director makes an irrevocable written election in advance to instead receive such annual grant in the form of deferred restricted stock units. An annual restricted stock unit is a non-voting unit that represents the contingent right to receive a share of Class A Common Stock once the restricted stock unit vests. However, in the case of deferred restricted stock units that become vested, receipt of the corresponding shares of Class A Common Stock would then be deferred to a later date based on the non-employee director’s election.
A non-employee director who wishes to be granted deferred restricted stock units for a particular annual award must make a written election no later than December 31 prior to the calendar year of grant. Deferral elections become irrevocable as of such December 31. Deferral elections apply to the full restricted stock award; no partial elections can be made. Interim grants of restricted stock awards during a year to newly appointed non-employee directors will be made in the form of restricted stock units, with no deferral election available.
Retainer RSU Election. Currently, each non-employee director is eligible to receive an annual cash retainer in the amount of $105,000, payable in quarterly installments. As amended and restated, the 2012 Formula Plan will allow an eligible non-employee director to make an irrevocable written election in advance to forego payment of all or a portion of such director’s annual cash retainer of $105,000 attributable to each twelve-month period beginning April 1 and ending the following March 31 (the “retainer period”) and receive additional restricted stock units as part of the director’s annual equity-based award. Subject to stockholder approval of the amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan, these additional restricted stock units would be granted on the same date and generally be subject to the same vesting schedule and other terms and conditions as the regular annual restricted stock unit award under the 2012 Formula Plan.
A non-employee director who wishes to make a “retainer RSU election” must do so by the applicable deadline. For the retainer period beginning April 1, 2023, the election deadline was March 15, 2023 (and no election for deferred restricted stock units is available). For subsequent retainer periods, elections must be made by December 31 (or such earlier deadline set by the Company) prior to the calendar year in which the retainer period begins. Retainer RSU elections become irrevocable as of the election deadline. Retainer RSU elections do not apply to any Board leadership fees, committee chair or service fees, or meeting fees.
86

A new non-employee director will first be eligible to make a retainer RSU election for the retainer period that begins after the end of the calendar year in which the director became a member of the Board.
Retainer RSU elections may not be made to the extent the non-employee director makes an election to defer payment of the cash retainer under the Company’s Deferred Compensation Plan. If an eligible non-employee director does not make a timely retainer RSU election, no additional restricted stock units will be granted to the director in lieu of the annual cash retainer.
Formula Restricted Stock Awards — Grants of Annual Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units
An annual restricted stock award – either in the form of restricted stock units, or, subject to the non-employee director’s timely election, deferred restricted stock units – will be granted to each eligible non-employee director on the first business day following each annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders. If the amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan is approved by stockholders, an eligible non-employee director will be granted an award of such number of annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units, as applicable, that equals (i) the sum of $195,000 (increased from $145,000) plus the dollar amount subject to the non-employee director’s retainer RSU election (if any), divided by (ii) the average closing sale price of the Class A Common Stock on the NYSE for the 20 trading days immediately prior to the grant date (rounded up to the nearest whole unit). Generally, subject to the director’s continued service on the Board of Directors, the restricted stock award (whether annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units) will vest in full on the first anniversary of the grant date or, if earlier, the day before the next annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders following the grant date.
The 2012 Formula Plan also provides that if a non-employee director initially becomes a member of the Board of Directors after the annual meeting of Sonic’s stockholders has been held for the year in which such initial appointment occurs, the non-employee director will receive an award effective on the date of his or her initial appointment to the Board. If the amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan is approved by stockholders, the newly appointed non-employee director will receive an award of such number of annual restricted stock units that equals $195,000 (increased from $145,000) divided by the average closing sale price of the Class A Common Stock on the NYSE for the 20 trading days immediately prior to the grant date (rounded up to the nearest whole unit). These awards to new directors are also referred to in the amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan as interim restricted stock units. Generally, subject to the director’s continued service on the Board of Directors, the restricted stock units will vest in full on the first anniversary of the grant date.
If, on any grant date, the number of shares of Class A Common Stock attributable to restricted stock awards to be granted exceeds the number of shares then available for issuance under the 2012 Formula Plan, the number of annual restricted stock units and deferred restricted stock units to be granted to the non-employee directors on that grant date will be reduced on a pro rata basis.
Except in the event of a termination of service immediately prior to or upon a change in control event (as described below), if a director’s service on the Board terminates for any reason other than death or disability, all of the director’s annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units, as applicable, not vested at the time of such termination are forfeited. If the director’s service on the Board terminates due to his death or disability or immediately prior to or upon a change in control event with
87

respect to the Company, the director’s restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units will become fully vested.
Neither annual restricted stock units nor deferred restricted stock units may be sold, assigned, pledged or otherwise transferred, whether vested or unvested. A director with annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units will not have voting or any other stockholder rights or ownership interest in the shares of Class A Common Stock covered thereby until the director becomes the holder of record of such shares. However, dividend equivalents may apply, as described below.
As amended and restated, the 2012 Formula Plan provides that if the Board of Directors declares a cash dividend with respect to the Class A Common Stock, the Company will credit the director with an amount equal to the dividend paid with respect to a share of Class A Common Stock for each of his annual restricted stock units and deferred restricted stock units that are outstanding on the applicable record date. Dividend equivalents are retained by the Company on behalf of the director and are credited and accumulate without interest. Dividend equivalents are subject to the same vesting, settlement and other relevant terms, conditions and restrictions as the annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units to which they relate, except that vested dividend equivalents will be paid in cash. If annual or deferred restricted stock units are forfeited, any dividend equivalents attributable thereto also are forfeited.
All awards granted under the 2012 Formula Plan are subject to the terms and conditions of any applicable law and any applicable policy adopted by Sonic regarding clawbacks, forfeitures and/or recoupments. All awards granted under the 2012 Formula Plan are unfunded and unsecured obligations of Sonic.
Settlement of Restricted Stock Units
The amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan provides that on or as soon as administratively practical following the applicable vesting date of a grant of annual restricted stock units, and in any event, within 30 days after the vesting date, annual restricted stock units will be settled in a single complete distribution and paid to the director in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Class A Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to such restricted stock units will be paid in cash in a single lump sum. Deferred restricted stock units and related dividend equivalents are settled as described below.
Change in Control Event
Upon either the consummation of a tender offer or exchange offer that constitutes a change in control event with respect to Sonic or the third business day prior to the effective date of any other change in control event with respect to Sonic, all outstanding annual and deferred restricted stock unit awards under the amended and restated 2012 Formula Plan generally will become fully vested. Under the 2012 Formula Plan, a “change in control” generally means any merger or consolidation in which Sonic is not the surviving corporation and which results in the holders of the outstanding voting securities of Sonic (determined immediately prior to such merger or consolidation) owning less than a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving corporation, any sale or transfer by Sonic of all or substantially all of its assets or the consummation of any tender offer or exchange offer for, or the acquisition, directly or indirectly, by any person or group of, all or a majority of the then-outstanding
88

voting securities of Sonic. A “change in control event” means a change in control that also constitutes a change in the ownership or effective control of Sonic or a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of Sonic within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code.
Additional Provisions for Deferred Restricted Stock Units
Sonic will maintain a notional bookkeeping account to track a non-employee director’s vested deferred restricted stock units and any dividend equivalents attributable to such deferred restricted stock units.
A non-employee director’s vested deferred restricted stock units credited to his deferred account will be settled in the form of a single lump sum payment of the equivalent number of shares of Class A Common Stock, and any dividend equivalents will be paid in cash, upon the earliest of the following to occur: (i) the non-employee director’s separation from service, (ii) a “change in control event,” (iii) a specific payment date designated by the non-employee director in the applicable deferral election, or (iv) the non-employee director’s death. Payment also may be available earlier in the event of an unforeseen financial emergency beyond the non-employee director’s control.
If the non-employee director’s initial deferral election designated a specific payment date, the director may make a subsequent election to further defer settlement of his or her deferred restricted stock units (and payment of related dividend equivalents) if such election is made at least one year prior to the originally selected payment date and the subsequent payment date is at least five years after the originally selected payment date. In any event, payment would still be made earlier upon separation from service, a “change in control event” or death.
Amendment, Suspension or Termination
The Board of Directors may at any time amend, suspend or terminate the 2012 Formula Plan in whole or in part for any reason, although such action may be subject to stockholder approval if necessary to comply with legal, regulatory or securities exchange listing requirements. Unless terminated earlier, the 2012 Formula Plan is scheduled to terminate on April 17, 2027. No amendment, suspension or termination of the 2012 Formula Plan may adversely affect in any material way the rights of a director under any outstanding award without the director’s consent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board of the Directors may terminate the 2012 Formula Plan with respect to deferred restricted stock units and pay directors their deferred restricted stock units and related dividend equivalents in a single lump sum to the extent permitted by and in accordance with Section 409A of the Code. The Board of Directors also may amend the 2012 Formula Plan and any outstanding awards in any respect it deems necessary or advisable to comply with securities exchange listing requirements, applicable law or other regulatory requirements without obtaining the individual consent of any director who holds an outstanding award.
Market Price of Class A Common Stock
The closing price of a share of Sonic’s Class A Common Stock on the NYSE on March 20, 2023 was $50.79.
89

Plan Benefits
As described above, only non-employee directors of Sonic are eligible to participate in the 2012 Formula Plan. Accordingly, none of our executive officers (including our named executive officers) or other employees are eligible to participate in the 2012 Formula Plan. The following table sets forth information about the restricted stock awards that will automatically be made to non-employee directors following the Annual Meeting if the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan is approved by our stockholders.
NEW PLAN BENEFITS
Sonic Automotive, Inc.
2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors

Name and Position |  | Dollar Value ($)(1) |  | Number of Units (#)(1)
All current non-employee directors as a group |  | $ | 1,842,500 |  |  | — |

(1) The dollar value shown is based on the formula for determining the number of annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units, as applicable, to be granted to each non-employee director following the Annual Meeting and takes into account the extent to which non-employee directors timely made elections to receive additional restricted stock units in lieu of their annual cash retainer. Each grant would consist of that number of units that equals (i) the sum of $195,000 plus the dollar amount subject to the non-employee director’s retainer RSU election (if any), divided by (ii) the average closing sale price of the Class A Common Stock on the NYSE for the 20 trading days immediately prior to the grant date (rounded up to the nearest whole unit). Due to fluctuating market prices, the number of restricted stock units that would be covered by each such grant is not determinable as of the date of this Proxy Statement.
Federal Income Tax Consequences
The following is a brief summary of the current U.S. federal income tax consequences that generally apply with respect to restricted stock awards granted under the 2012 Formula Plan. Applicable laws and regulations may change in the future. This summary is not intended to be exhaustive and does not describe a number of various tax rules, including any foreign, state or local tax consequences that could apply to a particular individual or to Sonic under certain circumstances. Tax implications may vary due to individual circumstances. This summary is not intended as tax advice. Award recipients are urged to consult their independent tax advisors about the tax consequences related to awards under the 2012 Formula Plan.
Annual Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Restricted Stock Units
The grant of annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units generally has no federal income tax consequences to Sonic or the non-employee director. When the annual restricted stock units or deferred restricted stock units and any related dividend equivalents become payable, the director recipient will recognize ordinary income equal to the fair market value of the shares of Class A Common Stock received and the amount of cash received. Sonic generally will be allowed a federal income tax deduction equal to the same amount that the director recognizes as ordinary income. If the director
90

subsequently disposes of the shares of Class A Common Stock, any gain or loss will be taxed as a capital gain or loss (long-term or short-term, depending on how long the shares have been held).
Section 409A of the Code provides requirements for certain nonqualified deferred compensation arrangements. If applicable, Section 409A of the Code also imposes penalties (including an additional 20% tax) on the recipient of deferred compensation in the event such compensation fails to comply with Section 409A of the Code. Deferred restricted stock units granted under the 2012 Formula Plan are intended to comply with Section 409A of the Code. However, Sonic does not guarantee that the 2012 Formula Plan or any award granted under the 2012 Formula Plan complies with or is exempt from Section 409A of the Code and Sonic will not have any liability to, indemnify or hold harmless any individual with respect to any tax consequences that arise from any such failure to comply with or meet an exemption under Section 409A of the Code.
Registration with the SEC
If our stockholders approve the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan, Sonic intends to file a registration statement on Form S-8 with the SEC (and/or an amendment to our existing registration statement) as soon as reasonably practicable following such approval in order to register the additional shares of Class A Common Stock that will be available for issuance pursuant to the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted “FOR” the approval of the amendment and restatement of the 2012 Formula Plan.
91

PROPOSAL 6:
APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT TO SONIC’S AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION
The Board of Directors has unanimously declared advisable, adopted and recommends that Sonic’s stockholders approve, an amendment to the Company’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (the “Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation”), to limit the personal liability of certain senior officers of Sonic as permitted by recent amendments to the DGCL (the “Proposed Amendment”). Article VIII of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation currently limits the personal liability of directors for monetary damages for breaches of their fiduciary duty of care pursuant to, and consistent with, Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL. This is referred to as “exculpation.” Effective August 1, 2022, Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL was amended to permit a corporation to extend exculpation to certain senior officers. In order to extend the protections of the recently amended Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL to its officers, a Delaware corporation must affirmatively amend its certificate of incorporation to include such a provision, as the protections do not apply automatically.
The Board believes that amending the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to add the liability protection for senior officers is necessary in order to (i) continue to attract and retain experienced and qualified executives, as similar officer exculpation provisions are likely to be adopted by Sonic’s peers and others with whom the Company competes for executive talent, and (ii) reduce personal legal exposure and help curb corporate litigation and associated insurance costs. Furthermore, the Proposed Amendment would more generally align the protections available to Sonic’s senior officers with those protections currently available to its directors.
Amended Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL provides that only certain officers may be entitled to exculpation; namely: (i) the corporation’s president, chief executive officer, chief operating officer, chief financial officer, chief legal officer, controller, treasurer or chief accounting officer; (ii) an individual identified in the corporation’s public filings with the SEC as one of the most highly compensated executive officers of the corporation (i.e., the named executive officers); and (iii) an individual who, by written agreement with the corporation, has consented to be identified as an officer for purposes of accepting service of process (collectively, the “covered officers”).
The Proposed Amendment would permit the exculpation of the covered officers for personal liability for monetary damages in connection with direct claims brought by stockholders for breach of fiduciary duty of care, including class actions, but would not exculpate such officers’ personal liability for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty of care claims brought by Sonic itself or for derivative claims brought by stockholders in the name of the Company. Accordingly, Sonic and its stockholders would still have the ability to hold officers accountable for wrongdoing. In addition, as is currently the case for directors under the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the Proposed Amendment would not limit the liability of the covered officers for: (i) a breach of the duty of loyalty; (ii) acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; or (iii) any transaction from which the officer derived an improper personal benefit.
92

In determining the advisability of the Proposed Amendment, the Board of Directors considered the narrow class and type of claims from which the covered officers would be exculpated from liability pursuant to amended Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL, the limited number of Sonic’s officers to which the protections would apply, and the benefits the Board believes would accrue to the Company by extending exculpation protection to its senior officers in addition to its directors.
The full text of Article VIII of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as proposed to be amended, is as follows:
ARTICLE VIII
Limitation of Liability
To the fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, no director or officer of the Corporation shall be personally liable to the Corporation or any of its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director or officer, except that the foregoing provision shall not eliminate or limit the liability of (i) a director or officer for any breach of such director’s or officer’s duty of loyalty to the Corporation or its stockholders, (ii) a director or officer for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) a director under Section 174 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, (iv) a director or officer for any transaction from which such director or officer derived an improper personal benefit or (v) an officer in any action by or in the right of the Corporation. If the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware hereafter is amended to authorize the further elimination or limitation on personal liability of directors or officers, then the liability of a director or officer of the Corporation, in addition to the limitation on personal liability provided herein, shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as so amended. Any amendment to, modification of, or repeal of this Article VIII by the stockholders of the Corporation shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director or officer of the Corporation existing hereunder with respect to any act or omission of such director or officer occurring prior to such amendment, modification or repeal.
If the Proposed Amendment is approved by Sonic’s stockholders, it will become effective immediately upon the filing of a Certificate of Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, which the Company expects to do promptly after the Annual Meeting. Other than the replacement of the existing Article VIII with the proposed Article VIII, the remainder of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation will remain unchanged after effectiveness of the Proposed Amendment. If the Proposed Amendment is not approved by Sonic’s stockholders, the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation will remain unchanged.
The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote “FOR” the approval of the Proposed Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. Unless otherwise specified, proxies will be voted “FOR” the approval of the Proposed Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.
93

ADDITIONAL CORPORATE GOVERNANCE AND OTHER INFORMATION
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, Corporate Governance Guidelines, Categorical Standards and Committee Charters
The Board of Directors has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics applicable to our directors, officers and employees, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions. This Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, along with our Corporate Governance Guidelines, the Categorical Standards and the charters for the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the NCG Committee, are available on our website, www.sonicautomotive.com. Copies of these documents are also available without charge upon written request to Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211.
We will disclose information regarding amendments to, or waivers from, our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (to the extent required to be disclosed pursuant to Form 8-K) by posting this information on our website, www.sonicautomotive.com. The information on our website or linked to or from our website is not incorporated by reference into, and does not constitute a part of, this Proxy Statement.
Other Matters that May Be Considered at the Annual Meeting
In the event that any matters other than those referred to in the accompanying Notice of 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders should properly come before and be considered at the Annual Meeting, it is intended that proxies in the accompanying form will be voted thereon in accordance with the judgment of the person or persons voting such proxies.
Stockholder Proposals for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders
Any stockholder proposal intended to be included in Sonic’s proxy statement and form of proxy relating to the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders must be in writing and received by Sonic not later than December , 2023. Any such stockholder proposal must also comply with Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act, which lists the requirements for the inclusion of stockholder proposals in company-sponsored proxy materials. Stockholder proposals should be addressed to the attention of Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211, or faxed to his attention at (704) 973-9304. Pursuant to the SEC rules, submitting a proposal will not guarantee that it will be included in the Company’s proxy materials.
In addition, any stockholder proposal intended to be presented at the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders, but that will not be included in Sonic’s proxy statement and form of proxy relating to the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders, must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, Sonic’s principal executive offices not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the Annual Meeting. As a result, any proposals submitted by a stockholder pursuant to the provisions of Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws (other than proposals submitted pursuant to Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act) must be delivered, or mailed and received, no earlier than January 16, 2024 and no later than February 15, 2024. However, in the event
94

that the date of the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after May 15, 2024, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered or received no earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the date of the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders and no later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the Company. Stockholder proposals must include the specified information concerning the proposal and the stockholder submitting the proposal as set forth in Sonic’s Amended and Restated Bylaws. A copy of the Amended and Restated Bylaws may be obtained by writing to Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211.
Expenses of Solicitation
Sonic will pay the entire cost of solicitation of proxies, including the cost of preparing, printing and mailing this Proxy Statement, the accompanying proxy card, the notice letter and any additional soliciting materials sent by Sonic to stockholders. Further, Sonic may reimburse brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for sending proxy materials to stockholders and obtaining their votes. In addition to solicitations by mail and the Internet, certain of Sonic’s directors, officers and employees, without additional compensation, may solicit proxies personally or by telephone, facsimile and e-mail.
Delivery of Proxy Materials
As permitted by the SEC rules, only one copy of this Proxy Statement and the 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders, or notice letter, as applicable, is being delivered to stockholders residing at the same address, unless one or more of such stockholders have notified Sonic of their desire to receive multiple copies of proxy statements, annual reports or notice letters.
Sonic will promptly deliver, upon oral or written request, a separate copy of this Proxy Statement and the 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders, or notice letter, as applicable, to any stockholder residing at a shared address to which only one copy was mailed. Requests for additional copies of this Proxy Statement, the 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders or the notice letter, requests to receive multiple copies of future proxy statements, annual reports or notice letters, and requests to receive only one copy of future proxy statements, annual reports or notice letters should be directed to Mr. Stephen K. Coss, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, at Sonic Automotive, Inc., 4401 Colwick Road, Charlotte, North Carolina 28211 or by telephone at (704) 566-2400.
95

APPENDIX A
SONIC AUTOMOTIVE, INC.
2012 FORMULA RESTRICTED STOCK AND DEFERRAL PLAN
FOR NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS
Amended and Restated Effective as of May 15, 2023
ARTICLE 1.PURPOSE AND EFFECTIVE DATE
1.1 Purpose of the Plan. The purpose of the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors (the “Plan”) is to promote the interests of the Company and its stockholders by providing Non-Employee Directors with an opportunity to acquire ownership in the Company in order to more closely align their interests with those of the Company’s stockholders and to enhance the Company’s ability to attract and retain highly qualified Non-Employee Directors. The Plan is intended to constitute a “formula plan” within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Exchange Act and shall be construed accordingly. The Plan also is intended to permit Non-Employee Directors to defer receipt of awards granted under the Plan.
1.2 Original Effective Date. The Plan was originally adopted by the Board of Directors on February 22, 2012 as the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors, and became effective upon the requisite approval of the Company’s stockholders at the 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. At that time, the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2005 Formula Restricted Stock Plan for Non-Employee Directors, amended and restated as of May 11, 2009, automatically terminated and no further restricted stock awards may be granted thereunder.
1.3 Restatement Effective Dates. The Plan was first amended and restated, with the Plan renamed as the Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors, effective as of April 18, 2017 upon the requisite approval of the Company’s stockholders at the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. The Plan was again amended and restated effective as of April 29, 2020 upon the requisite approval of the Company’s stockholders at the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. This amendment and restatement is a continuation of the Plan, and it shall be effective as of May 15, 2023, provided that this amendment and restatement of the Plan shall be subject to the requisite approval of the Company’s stockholders at the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.
1.4 Deferral Component of Plan. The deferral component of the Plan is an unfunded, nonqualified plan intended to comply with Section 409A of the Code.
ARTICLE 2.DEFINITIONS
2.1 Definitions. As used in the Plan, the following capitalized terms shall have the meanings set forth below:
(a) “Annual Cash Retainer” means the aggregate amount of $105,000, which is the amount to be earned by a Non-Employee Director for service as a member of Board with respect to the Retainer Period, payable in the form of quarterly cash installments during such Retainer Period. For the avoidance of doubt, the Annual Cash Retainer excludes any Board leadership fees, committee chair and service fees, and any meeting fees.
A-1

(b) “Annual Restricted Stock Unit” or “Annual RSU” means a non-voting unit of measurement that represents the contingent right to receive a share of Common Stock in the future, granted pursuant to Section 6.1(a). Annual Restricted Stock Units are not actual shares of Common Stock.
(c) “Average Market Value” means the average of the closing sale price of the Common Stock on the principal securities exchange on which the Common Stock is then traded for the twenty (20) trading days immediately preceding the Grant Date.
(d) “Board” or “Board of Directors” means the Board of Directors of the Company.
(e) “Change in Control” means any merger or consolidation in which the Company is not the surviving corporation and which results in the holders of the outstanding voting securities of the Company (determined immediately prior to such merger or consolidation) owning less than a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving corporation (determined immediately following such merger or consolidation), or any sale or transfer by the Company of all or substantially all of its assets or any tender offer or exchange offer for, or the acquisition, directly or indirectly, by any person or group of, all or a majority of the then-outstanding voting securities of the Company.
(f) “Change in Control Event” means a Change in Control that also constitutes a change in the ownership or effective control of the Company or a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of the Company within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code.
(g) “Code” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, or any successor act thereto. Reference to any section of the Code shall be deemed to include reference to applicable regulations or other authoritative guidance thereunder, and any amendments or successor provisions to such section, regulations or guidance.
(h) “Common Stock” means the Class A Common Stock of the Company, par value $0.01 per share.
(i) “Company” means Sonic Automotive, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or any successor thereto.
(j) “Deferred Restricted Stock Unit” or “Deferred RSU” means an award granted under this Plan that would have been an Annual Restricted Stock Unit but with respect to which the Non-Employee Director has made a timely deferral election in accordance with Section 5.2(a) and Article 7. Deferred Restricted Stock Units are not actual shares of Common Stock.
(k) “Deferred RSU Account” means a notional bookkeeping account maintained by the Company with respect to a Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred RSUs in accordance with Article 7.
(l) “Director” means a member of the Board of Directors.
(m) “Disability” means, for purposes of vesting, a permanent and total disability as described in Section 22(e)(3) of the Code.
A-2

(n) “Exchange Act” means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time, or any successor act thereto. Reference to any section of (or rule promulgated under) the Exchange Act shall be deemed to include reference to applicable rules, regulations or other authoritative guidance thereunder, and any amendments or successor provisions to such section, rules, regulations and guidance.
(o) “Grant Date” means the date on which a grant of a Restricted Stock Award is made to a Non-Employee Director pursuant to Section 6.1.
(p) “Interim Restricted Stock Unit” or “Interim RSU” means a non-voting unit of measurement that represents the contingent right to receive a share of Common Stock in the future, granted pursuant to Section 6.1(b). Interim Restricted Stock Units are not actual shares of Common Stock.
(q) “Non-Employee Director” means a member of the Board of Directors who is not an employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. If a Non-Employee Director who has been granted Restricted Stock Awards under the Plan ceases to be a Non-Employee Director but continues to be a Director, references in this Plan to “Non-Employee Director” also shall include such a Director to the extent the Director has an outstanding Restricted Stock Award under the Plan.
(r) “Plan” means this Sonic Automotive, Inc. 2012 Formula Restricted Stock and Deferral Plan for Non-Employee Directors, as amended from time to time.
(s) “Retainer Period” means the twelve-month period beginning each April 1 and ending the following March 31.
(t) “Retainer RSU Election” has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.2(b).
(u) “Restricted Stock Award” means an award of Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units, as applicable.
(v) “Separation from Service” means the date on which the Director ceases to be a member of the Board and incurs a “separation from service” within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code. However, in applying Sections 1563(a)(1), (2) and (3) of the Code for purposes of determining whether another organization is treated together with the Company as a single “service recipient” under Section 414(b) of the Code, and in applying Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2 for purposes of determining whether another organization is treated together with the Company as a single “service recipient” under Section 414(c) of the Code, 80% shall remain the applicable percentage in making such determinations. Whether a Separation from Service has occurred shall be determined in accordance with Section 409A of the Code.
(w) “Unforeseeable Emergency” means a severe financial hardship to the Director resulting from (i) an illness or accident of the Director, the Director’s spouse or the Director’s dependent (as defined in Section 152 of the Code, without regard to Section 152(b)(1), (b)(2), and (d)(1)(B)); (ii) loss of the Director’s property due to casualty (including the need to rebuild a home following damage to a home not otherwise covered by insurance, for example, as a result of a natural disaster); or (iii) other similar extraordinary and unforeseeable circumstances arising as a result of events beyond the control of the Director.
A-3

(x) “Vesting Date” means, with respect to a particular Restricted Stock Award of Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units, the date on which the Restricted Stock Award vests.
ARTICLE 3.ADMINISTRATION
Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Board shall have full and exclusive power to administer the Plan; to construe and interpret the Plan and any agreement or instrument entered into under the Plan; to establish, amend or waive rules and regulations for the Plan’s administration; to review and determine all claims for payments or otherwise made under or with respect to the Plan; to correct any defect, supply any omission and reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or any agreement or instrument entered into under the Plan; to determine all questions arising under the Plan; and to delegate routine administrative and record keeping responsibilities under the Plan; provided, however, that the form, amount, price and timing of Restricted Stock Awards to be granted under the Plan shall be determined in accordance with the terms of the Plan without further action by the Board. Determinations made with respect to an individual Non-Employee Director shall be made without participation by such Non-Employee Director. All determinations, decisions and interpretations made by the Board pursuant to the provisions of the Plan shall be final, conclusive and binding on all parties, including Non-Employee Directors, the Company, the Company’s stockholders, and any other interested persons.
ARTICLE 4.STOCK SUBJECT TO THE PLAN
4.1 Stock Available Under the Plan. Subject to adjustments as provided in Section 4.2, the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock that may be issued in connection with Restricted Stock Awards granted under the Plan is Six Hundred Thousand (600,000) shares of Common Stock. Shares of Common Stock issued under the Plan may be shares of original issuance, shares held in the treasury of the Company or shares purchased in the open market or otherwise. Shares of Common Stock covered by Restricted Stock Awards that are forfeited or canceled or otherwise are terminated in whole or in part for any reason shall be available for further awards under the Plan.
4.2 Adjustments. In the event of a reorganization, recapitalization, stock split, stock dividend, extraordinary dividend, spin-off, combination of shares, merger, consolidation or similar transaction or other change in corporate capitalization affecting the Common Stock, equitable adjustments and/or substitutions, as applicable, to prevent the dilution or enlargement of rights shall be made by the Board to (a) the maximum number and kind of shares that may be issued under the Plan as set forth in Section 4.1; and (b) the number and kind of shares that are subject to then outstanding Restricted Stock Awards (including Deferred Restricted Stock Units). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board, in its discretion, shall make such adjustments as are necessary to eliminate fractional shares that may result from any adjustments made pursuant hereto. Except as expressly provided herein, the issuance by the Company of shares of stock of any class, or securities convertible into shares of stock of any class, shall not affect, and no adjustment by reason thereof shall be made with respect to, the number of shares of Common Stock covered by an outstanding Restricted Stock Award. Notwithstanding the foregoing, adjustments under this Section 4.2 shall, to the extent practicable and applicable, be made in a manner consistent with legal, tax (including with respect to Section 409A of the Code), and accounting requirements.
A-4

ARTICLE 5.PARTICIPATION AND RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD ELECTIONS
5.1 Eligibility. Each Non-Employee Director shall be eligible to receive Restricted Stock Awards as described below in Article 6 during his tenure as a Non-Employee Director.
5.2 Restricted Stock Award Elections.
(a) Annual Grants. Beginning with the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, an annual grant of a Restricted Stock Award to a Non-Employee Director pursuant to Section 6.1(a) below shall be made in the form of Annual Restricted Stock Units unless the Non-Employee Director makes an irrevocable written election to receive such annual grant in the form of Deferred Restricted Stock Units and, subject to vesting of such Deferred Restricted Stock Units, thereby to defer receipt of the corresponding shares of Common Stock to a future date in accordance with Article 7. For the avoidance of doubt, such an election will apply to the Restricted Stock Award in its entirety and no partial elections may be made. A Non-Employee Director who wishes to be granted Deferred Restricted Stock Units for a particular Grant Date must make a written election no later than December 31 of the calendar year prior to the calendar year in which the Restricted Stock Award will be granted pursuant to this Plan. All deferral elections must be in such form as the Company may prescribe and shall become irrevocable as of such December 31. Any such election shall be effective only for the Restricted Stock Award made in the following calendar year and shall not carry over to any subsequent calendar year. A new separate election must be submitted with respect to each Restricted Stock Award. For the avoidance of doubt, no deferral election may be made with respect to Annual Restricted Stock Units granted pursuant to a Retainer RSU Election (as described in Section 5.2(b) below) made for the Retainer Period beginning April 1, 2023.
(b) RSU Election for Annual Cash Retainer. Commencing with the Retainer Period beginning April 1, 2023, an eligible Non-Employee Director may elect to forego payment of all or a portion of the Non-Employee Director’s Annual Cash Retainer for a Retainer Period and receive Annual Restricted Stock Units in lieu of the amount made subject to such election (a “Retainer RSU Election”), with such Retainer RSU Election to be made in accordance with Section 5.2(b)(i) below. The number of Annual Restricted Stock Units to be granted to a Non-Employee Director who timely makes a Retainer RSU Election for a Retainer Period shall be determined in accordance with Section 6.1(a). Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Retainer RSU Election may be made to the extent the Non-Employee Director makes an election to defer payment of the Annual Cash Retainer under the Company’s Deferred Compensation Plan. If an eligible Non-Employee Director does not make a timely Retainer RSU Election for a Retainer Period, no Annual Restricted Stock Units shall be granted to the Non-Employee Director in lieu of any portion of the Annual Cash Retainer relating to such Retainer Period.
(i) Retainer RSU Election Procedures. A Retainer RSU Election must be submitted in writing to the individual designated by the Company in such form as the Company may prescribe. The first Retainer Period for which a Retainer RSU Election may be made is the Retainer Period beginning April 1, 2023. The deadline to make a Retainer RSU Election for such first Retainer Period is March 15, 2023, and the deadline to make a Retainer RSU Election for any subsequent Retainer Period shall be December 31 (or such earlier deadline prescribed by the Company) of the calendar year immediately preceding the calendar year in which the Retainer Period begins. Any Retainer RSU Election shall be irrevocable as of the deadline for making such election, and will be subject to such rules, conditions and procedures as shall be determined by the Board in its sole discretion. A Retainer RSU Election shall be effective only for the Annual Cash Retainer attributable to the Retainer Period to which such Retainer RSU Election relates and shall not carry over to any subsequent Annual Cash Retainer or
A-5

Retainer Period. A new separate Retainer RSU Election must be submitted with respect to the Annual Cash Retainer for each Retainer Period.
(ii) Eligibility for New Non-Employee Directors to Make Retainer RSU Elections. A new Non-Employee Director shall first be eligible to make a Retainer RSU Election for the Retainer Period that begins after the end of the calendar year in which the new Non-Employee Director became a member of the Board; provided that the Non-Employee Director timely makes a Retainer RSU election by the applicable deadline in accordance with this Section 5.2(b).
(c) Interim Grants to New Non-Employee Directors. An interim grant of a Restricted Stock Award to an eligible new Non-Employee Director shall be made in the form of Interim Restricted Stock Units pursuant to Section 6.1(b) below. No election shall be available to receive such interim grant in the form of Deferred Restricted Stock Units or to defer receipt of the corresponding shares of Common Stock to a future date beyond the settlement date for such Interim Restricted Stock Units as described in Section 6.4.
ARTICLE 6.FORMULA GRANTS OF RESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS
6.1 Formula Grants of Restricted Stock. Subject to the terms of the Plan, Restricted Stock Awards shall be granted to Non-Employee Directors automatically and without further action of the Board of Directors as follows:
(a) Annual Grants. On the first business day following each annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders (beginning with the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders), each Non-Employee Director who is then a member of the Board shall receive a grant of such number of Annual Restricted Stock Units that equals (i) the sum of $195,000 plus the dollar amount subject to the Non-Employee Director’s Retainer RSU Election (if any), divided by (ii) the Average Market Value of the Common Stock as of the Grant Date, rounded up to the nearest whole unit; provided, however, that if the Non-Employee Director timely made an irrevocable election to instead be granted Deferred Restricted Stock Units, the Non-Employee Director instead shall be credited with that same number of Deferred Restricted Stock Units. Notwithstanding the foregoing, only Annual Restricted Stock Units (and not Deferred Restricted Stock Units) may be granted pursuant to a Retainer RSU Election made for the Retainer Period beginning April 1, 2023. The Annual Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units, as applicable, covered by such Restricted Stock Award shall vest in full on the earlier of (i) the first anniversary of the Grant Date or (ii) the day before the next annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders following the Grant Date. Vesting on any such date is subject to continued service as a Director (whether or not in the capacity of a Non-Employee Director) through such date.
(b) Interim Grants to New Non-Employee Directors. If a Non-Employee Director initially becomes a member of the Board during a calendar year but after the annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders has been held for such year, the Non-Employee Director shall receive a grant, effective as of the date of such initial appointment to the Board, of such number of Interim Restricted Stock Units that equals $195,000 divided by the Average Market Value of the Common Stock as of the Grant Date, rounded up to the nearest whole unit. The Interim Restricted Stock Units covered by such Restricted Stock Award shall vest in full on the first anniversary of the Grant Date. Vesting on such date is subject to continued service as a Director (whether or not in the capacity of a Non-Employee Director) through such date.
A-6

(c) Pro Rata Allocation. If, on any Grant Date, the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be granted pursuant to this Section 6.1 exceeds the number of shares then available for issuance under the Plan, the number of Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Restricted Stock Units to be granted to the Non-Employee Directors on such Grant Date shall be reduced on a pro rata basis.
6.2 Termination of Service. Except as provided in Section 6.3 below which shall apply in the event of a termination of service immediately prior to or upon a Change in Control Event, if a Director’s service on the Board terminates for any reason other than the Director’s death or Disability, all Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and, if applicable, Deferred Restricted Stock Units not vested at the time of such termination shall be immediately and automatically forfeited by such Director. If a Director’s service on the Board terminates by reason of the Director’s death or Disability, the Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Restricted Stock Units held by the Director shall vest in full as of the date of such termination.
6.3 Change in Control Event. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, all Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be deemed vested as of (a) the date of consummation of a tender offer or exchange offer that constitutes a Change in Control Event or (b) the third business day prior to the effective date of any other Change in Control Event.
6.4 Settlement of Annual Restricted Stock Units and Interim Restricted Stock Units. On or as soon as administratively practical following the applicable Vesting Date of Annual Restricted Stock Units and Interim Restricted Stock Units, and in any event, within thirty (30) days after the applicable Vesting Date, such Annual Restricted Stock Units or Interim Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in a single complete distribution and paid to the Director in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to the Annual Restricted Stock Units or Interim Restricted Stock Units shall be paid to the Director in cash in a single lump sum.
6.5 Stockholder Rights. A Non-Employee Director who has been granted Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall have no rights as a stockholder of the Company, no dividend rights (except as provided in Section 6.6 below), and no voting rights with respect thereto or any shares of Common Stock covered thereby until the Director has become the holder of record of such shares. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, including Section 6.6 below, no adjustments will be made for distributions (whether in cash, units, securities or other property) by the Company or other rights for which the record date is prior to the date that the Director has become the holder of record of such shares of Common Stock.
6.6 Dividend Equivalents. If the Board of Directors of the Company declares a cash dividend during a calendar year with respect to the Common Stock, the Company shall credit the Director with an amount equal to the dividend paid with respect to a share of Common Stock for each of his Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and, prior to vesting thereof, Deferred Restricted Stock Units, in each case, that are outstanding on (and have not been forfeited or settled prior to) the applicable record date. Dividend equivalents shall be retained by the Company on behalf of the Director, and shall be credited and accumulate without interest. Dividend equivalents credited pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.6 shall be subject to the same vesting, settlement and other relevant terms, conditions and restrictions as the Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units or Deferred Restricted Stock Units to which they relate; provided, however, that the amount of any
A-7

vested dividend equivalents shall be paid in cash. If Annual Restricted Stock Units, Interim Restricted Stock Units and/or Deferred Restricted Stock Units are forfeited, any dividend equivalents attributable thereto also are forfeited. Dividend equivalents with respect to Deferred Restricted Stock Units, including the crediting of dividend equivalents after the Vesting Date, are further addressed in Article 7.
6.7 Death Beneficiaries. A Non-Employee Director who holds an outstanding Restricted Stock Award under the Plan may designate (in such form and manner determined by the Company) a beneficiary to receive shares of Common Stock and cash payment for dividend equivalents that may be payable under the Plan following the Non-Employee Director’s death. The Non-Employee Director may change such designation from time to time, and the last written designation properly executed and delivered (as directed by the Company) prior to the Non-Employee Director’s death will control. If a Non-Employee Director does not properly designate a beneficiary, or if no designated beneficiary survives the Non-Employee Director, or if the designated beneficiary survives the Non-Employee Director but dies before payment is made, then payment shall be made to the estate of the Non-Employee Director. The Board (or its authorized delegate) may determine the identity of such beneficiaries as necessary and shall incur no responsibility by reason of the delivery of a payment in accordance with any such determination made in good faith.
6.8 Award Agreement. Each grant of a Restricted Stock Award shall be evidenced by and subject to the terms of an award agreement between the Non-Employee Director and the Company, in the form approved from time to time by the Board.
ARTICLE 7.DEFERRED RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS
7.1 Deferral and Payment Election for Deferred RSUs.
(a) Irrevocable Election. In accordance with Section 5.2(a), a Non-Employee Director who wishes to receive Deferred Restricted Stock Units for a particular Grant Date in lieu of Annual Restricted Stock Units must make a written election no later than December 31 of the calendar year prior to the calendar year in which the Restricted Stock Award will be granted pursuant to this Plan. By making such election, the Non-Employee Director shall thereby make an irrevocable election to defer the settlement of all, but not less than all, of the Deferred Restricted Stock Units to be granted to such Non-Employee Director and, subject to vesting of such Deferred Restricted Stock Units, thereby defer receipt of the corresponding shares of Common Stock to a future date as described in Section 7.1(b) after the Deferred Restricted Stock Units vest. All deferral elections must be submitted in writing to the individual designated by the Company in such form as the Company may prescribe and shall become irrevocable as of such December 31. Any deferral election shall be effective only for the Restricted Stock Award made in the following calendar year and shall not carry over to any subsequent calendar year. A new separate election must be submitted with respect to each Restricted Stock Award.
(b) Time and Form of Settlement for Deferred RSUs. A Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in accordance with Section 7.3 in the form of a single lump sum payment of the equivalent number of shares of Common Stock upon the earliest to occur of the following: (i) the Non-Employee Director’s Separation from Service, (ii) a Change in Control Event, (iii) a specified payment date designated by the Non-Employee Director in his deferral election (which date must be a permitted payment date under Section 409A of the Code and must follow the expiration of at least three years from the Grant Date of such Deferred Restricted Stock Units), or (iv) the Non-Employee Director’s death.
A-8

If the Non-Employee Director’s initial deferral election included a specified payment date as described above in Section 7.1(b)(iii), the Non-Employee Director may make a subsequent election to further defer settlement of such vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units if such election is made at least one (1) year prior to the originally selected specified payment date and the subsequent specified payment date is at least five (5) years after the originally selected specified payment date. In such case, the Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in accordance with Section 7.3 in the form of a single lump sum payment of the equivalent number of shares of Common Stock upon the earliest to occur of the following: (i) the Non-Employee Director’s Separation from Service, (ii) a Change in Control Event, (ii) the specified payment date designated by the Non-Employee Director in his subsequent deferral election (which date must be a permitted payment date under Section 409A of the Code), or (iv) the Non-Employee Director’s death.
(c) Deferred RSU Account. A Deferred RSU Account shall be established and maintained by the Company on behalf of each Non-Employee Director who is credited with vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units. Upon the vesting of such Deferred Restricted Stock Units, the Non-Employee Director’s Deferred RSU Account shall be credited with that same number of Deferred Restricted Stock Units and, in accordance with Section 6.6, any dividend equivalents attributable to such Deferred Restricted Stock Units as of such Vesting Date. Thereafter, the Non-Employee Director’s Deferred RSU Account shall be credited with any additional applicable dividend equivalents attributable to such Deferred Restricted Stock Units in accordance with Section 7.2.
7.2 Dividend Equivalents.
If, after the Vesting Date for a Non-Employee Director’s Deferred Restricted Stock Units, the Board of Directors of the Company declares a cash dividend during a calendar year with respect to the Common Stock, the Non-Employee Director’s Deferred RSU Account shall be credited with an amount equal to the dividend paid with respect to a share of Common Stock for each of his Deferred Restricted Stock Units that are outstanding on (and have not been settled prior to) the applicable record date. Dividend equivalents credited to a Director’s Deferred RSU Account shall be paid in a single cash lump sum at the same time that the vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units are settled in accordance with Section 7.1(b) and Section 7.3. Dividend equivalents credited to a Deferred RSU Account shall be credited and accumulate without interest.
7.3 Settlement of Deferred Restricted Stock Units.
(a) Separation from Service. If a Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units become payable upon a Separation from Service (other than due to death), then within sixty (60) days after the Director’s Separation from Service, such Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in a single complete distribution and paid to the Director in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to the Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be paid to the Director in cash in a single lump sum.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Director is deemed by the Company at the time of the Director’s Separation from Service to be a “specified employee” within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code (and determined in accordance with the provisions of the Company’s Deferred Compensation Plan) for purposes of this Plan, the payment of his vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units (and any accumulated dividend equivalents) shall not be made until the first day of the seventh month after the Director’s Separation from Service (or upon the Director’s death, if earlier). Such a delay shall apply only to the extent required to comply with Section 409A of the Code.
A-9

(b) Change in Control Event. If a Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units become payable upon a Change in Control Event, then upon or within thirty (30) days after the Change in Control Event, such Deferred Restricted Stock Units credited to a Non-Employee Director shall be settled in a single complete distribution and paid to the Director in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to the Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be paid to the Director in cash in a single lump sum.
(c) Specified Payment Date. If a Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units become payable upon a specified payment date, then within sixty (60) days after such specified payment date, such vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in a single complete distribution and paid to the Director in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to the Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be paid to the Director in cash in a single lump sum.
(d) Death. If a Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units become payable upon the Non-Employee Director’s death, then within ninety (90) days after the Director’s death, such Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be settled in a single complete distribution in the form of an equivalent number of whole shares of Common Stock and any dividend equivalents attributable to the Deferred Restricted Stock Units shall be paid in cash in a single lump sum, in each case paid to the Director’s designated beneficiary, or if there is no designated beneficiary, then to the Director’s estate, all in accordance with Section 6.7. If the Non-Employee Director’s vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units become payable under Sections 7.3(a), (b) or (c) but the Non-Employee Director dies before complete payment with respect to his Deferred RSU Account is made, any remaining payment shall be made to the Director’s designated beneficiary, or if there is no designated beneficiary, then to the Director’s estate, all in accordance with Section 6.7.
(e) Fractional Deferred RSUs. At the time of settlement and payment of a Non-Employee Director’s Deferred RSU Account, any fractional Deferred Restricted Stock Units then credited to the Non-Employee Director’s Deferred RSU Account shall be paid in cash.
7.4 Unforeseeable Emergency. A Director who experiences an Unforeseeable Emergency may submit a written request to the Board to receive payment of all or a portion of his vested Deferred Restricted Stock Units in the form of shares of Common Stock and accumulated but unpaid dividend equivalent amounts in the form of cash. Any such written request must set forth the circumstances constituting such Unforeseeable Emergency. Whether a Director is faced with an Unforeseeable Emergency permitting an emergency payment and the amount payable shall be determined by the Board in its discretion based on the relevant facts and circumstances of each case, but, in any case, a distribution on account of Unforeseeable Emergency may not be made to the extent that such emergency is or may be reimbursed through insurance or otherwise, or by liquidation of the Director’s assets, to the extent the liquidation of such assets would not cause severe financial hardship. If an emergency payment is approved by the Board, the amount of the payment shall not exceed the amount reasonably necessary to satisfy the need, including amounts necessary to pay any taxes or penalties that the Director reasonably anticipates will result from the payment. Emergency payments with respect to Deferred Restricted Stock Units and dividend equivalent amounts shall be made within sixty (60) days following the date the payment is approved by the Board.
7.5 Acceleration of or Delay in Payments. The Board, in its sole and absolute discretion, may elect to accelerate the time of payment of a benefit owed to the Director under this Article 7, provided such acceleration is permitted under Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-3(j)(4). The Board
A-10

may also, in its sole and absolute discretion, delay the time for payment of a benefit owed to the Director under this Article 7, to the extent permitted under Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-2(b)(7).
7.6 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plan. The provisions of the Plan as they apply to Deferred Restricted Stock Units are intended to constitute an unfunded, nonqualified deferred compensation plan that complies with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code.
ARTICLE 8.AMENDMENT, SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION
The Board may at any time, and from time to time, amend, suspend or terminate the Plan in whole or in part; provided that, any such amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall be subject to the requisite approval of the stockholders of the Company to the extent stockholder approval is necessary to satisfy the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act or Rule 16b-3 thereunder, any New York Stock Exchange, NASDAQ or securities exchange listing requirements or any other law or regulation. Unless sooner terminated by the Board, the Plan shall terminate on April 17, 2027. No further Restricted Stock Awards may be granted after the termination of the Plan, but the Plan shall remain effective with respect to any then outstanding Restricted Stock Awards. Except as otherwise provided herein, no amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall adversely affect in any material way the rights of a Non-Employee Director under any outstanding Restricted Stock Award without the Non-Employee Director’s consent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is expressly contemplated that the Board may amend the Plan or the terms of any outstanding Restricted Stock Award in any respect it deems necessary or advisable to comply with any exchange listing requirement, applicable law or other regulatory requirements, including, but not limited to, Section 409A of the Code, without obtaining the individual consent of any Non-Employee Director who holds an outstanding Restricted Stock Award. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may terminate the Plan with respect to Deferred Restricted Stock Units and pay Directors their Deferred Restricted Stock Units and related dividend equivalents in a single lump sum only to the extent permitted by and in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-3(j)(4)(ix).
ARTICLE 9.TAX MATTERS
To the extent applicable, a Director that has received a Restricted Stock Award under this Plan shall pay or make provision for payment to the Company the amount necessary to satisfy any federal, state or local withholding requirements applicable to any taxable event arising in connection with the Restricted Stock Award and/or related dividend equivalents. The determination of the withholding amounts due in such event shall be made by the Company and shall be binding upon the Director. The Company shall not be required to deliver or release any shares of Common Stock unless the Director has made acceptable arrangements to satisfy any such withholding requirements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Section shall be construed to impose on the Company a duty to withhold where applicable law does not require such withholding.
ARTICLE 10.GENERAL PROVISIONS
10.1 Restrictions on Stock Ownership/Legends. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, the Board, in its discretion, may establish guidelines applicable to the ownership of any shares of Common Stock acquired under this Plan as it may deem desirable or advisable, including, but not limited to, time-based or other restrictions on transferability. Delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Plan shall be evidenced by an appropriate entry on the books of the Company or a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company, or in such other manner as the Company may specify from
A-11

time to time. All stock certificates representing shares of Common Stock issued pursuant to this Plan shall be subject to such stock transfer orders and other restrictions as the Board may deem advisable and the Board may cause any such certificates to have legends affixed thereto to make appropriate references to any applicable restrictions.
10.2 Company Policies. All Restricted Stock Awards granted under the Plan shall be subject to the terms and conditions of any applicable law and any applicable policy adopted by the Company regarding clawbacks, forfeitures, and/or recoupments.
10.3 No Guarantee of Continued or Future Service on the Board. Nothing in the Plan or any award agreement shall be construed to confer upon any Director any right to continued or future service on the Board of Directors.
10.4 No Trust or Fund Created. To the extent that any person acquires a right to receive Common Stock or cash dividend equivalents under the Plan, such right shall be only contractual in nature unsecured by any assets of the Company or any subsidiary. Annual RSUs, Interim RSUs and Deferred RSUs, and dividend equivalents with respect thereto, shall at all times be maintained by the Company as bookkeeping entries evidencing unfunded and unsecured general obligations of the Company, and a Director (and any person claiming through him or her) shall have only the status of an unsecured general creditor of the Company with respect thereto. Neither the Company nor any subsidiary shall be required to segregate any specific funds, assets or other property with respect to any Restricted Stock Awards or other benefits under this Plan. Nothing contained in this Plan, and no action taken pursuant to its provisions, shall create or be construed to create a trust of any kind, or a fiduciary relationship, between the Company or any Subsidiary, on the one hand, and any Director or other person, on the other hand.
10.5 Compliance with Code Section 409A. It is generally intended that the Plan and all Restricted Stock Awards hereunder either comply with or meet the requirements for an exemption from Section 409A of the Code and the Plan shall be operated and administered accordingly. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, the Board may amend or vary the terms of Restricted Stock Awards under the Plan in order to conform such terms to comply with or meet an exemption from the requirements of Section 409A of the Code. In no event may a Non-Employee Director, directly or indirectly, designate the calendar year of any settlement or payment to be made under this Plan which constitutes deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code) in a manner that would fail to comply with Section 409A of the Code. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan or any award agreement, the Company does not guarantee to any Director (or any other person with an interest in a Restricted Stock Award) that the Plan or any Restricted Stock Award hereunder complies with or is exempt from Section 409A of the Code and shall not have any liability to or indemnify or hold harmless any individual with respect to any tax consequences that arise from any such failure to comply with or meet an exemption under Section 409A of the Code.
10.6 Nontransferability. Except as otherwise provided herein, Restricted Stock Awards (and any related dividend equivalents) may not be sold, assigned, conveyed, pledged, exchanged, hypothecated, alienated or otherwise disposed of or transferred in any manner (other than by will or the laws of descent or distribution). Any attempted transfer in violation of the Plan shall relieve the Company from any obligations to the Director (or any person claiming through a Director) hereunder.
10.7 Requirements of Law. The granting of Restricted Stock Awards under the Plan shall be subject to all applicable laws, rules and regulations, and to such approvals by any governmental agencies or national securities exchanges as may be required. To the extent applicable, the Plan and
A-12

Restricted Stock Awards granted hereunder are intended to comply with the provisions of and satisfy the requirements for exemption under Rule 16b-3 or any successor rule under the Exchange Act.
10.8 Approvals and Listing. The Company shall not be required to grant any Restricted Stock Awards or issue any certificate or certificates for shares of Common Stock under the Plan prior to (a) obtaining any required approval from the stockholders of the Company; (b) obtaining any approval from any governmental agency that the Company shall, in its discretion, determine to be necessary or advisable; (c) the admission of such shares of Common Stock to listing on any national securities exchange on which the Company’s Common Stock may be listed; and (d) the completion of any registration or other qualification of such shares of Common Stock under any state or federal law or ruling or regulation of any governmental body that the Company shall, in its sole discretion, determine to be necessary or advisable. The Company may require that any Non-Employee Director granted a Restricted Stock Award hereunder make such representations and agreements and furnish such information as it deems appropriate to assure compliance with the foregoing or any other applicable legal requirement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall not be obligated at any time to file or maintain a registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to effect similar compliance under any applicable state laws with respect to the Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to this Plan.
10.9 Other Corporate Actions. Nothing contained in the Plan shall be construed to limit the authority of the Company to exercise its corporate rights and powers, including, but not by way of limitation, the right of the Company to adopt other compensation arrangements or the right of the Company to authorize any adjustment, reclassification, reorganization, or other change in its capital or business structure, any merger or consolidation of the Company, the dissolution or liquidation of the Company, or any sale or transfer of all or any part of its business or assets.
10.10 Gender and Number. Except where otherwise indicated by the context, any masculine term used herein shall also include the feminine, and the plural shall include the singular and the singular shall include the plural.
10.11 Severability. The invalidity or unenforceability of any particular provision of this Plan shall not affect the other provisions hereof, and the Board may elect in its discretion to construe such invalid or unenforceable provision in a manner that conforms to applicable law or as if such provision was omitted.
10.12 Governing Law. To the extent not preempted by federal law, the Plan, and all award agreements hereunder, shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of North Carolina (excluding the principles of conflict of law thereof). The jurisdiction and venue for any disputes arising under, or any action brought to enforce (or otherwise relating to), this Plan or any Restricted Stock Awards hereunder will be exclusively in the courts of the State of North Carolina, County of Mecklenburg, including the federal courts located therein (should federal jurisdiction exist).
10.13 Successors. All obligations of the Company under the Plan with respect to Restricted Stock Awards granted hereunder shall be binding on any successor of the Company, whether the existence of such successor is the result of a direct or indirect purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise of all or substantially all of the business and/or assets of the Company or other transaction.
A-13

10.14 Titles and Headings. The titles and headings of the sections in the Plan are for convenience of reference only, and in the event of any conflict, the text of the Plan, rather than such titles or headings, shall control.
A-14